INTEGRATED DENSITY OF STATES AND WEGNER ESTIMATES FOR RANDOM SCHRÖDINGER OPERATORS

IVAN VESELIĆ

ABSTRACT. We survey recent results on spectral properties of random Schrödinger operators. The focus is set on the integrated density of states (IDS). First we present a proof of the existence of a self-averaging IDS which is general enough to be applicable to random Schrödinger and Laplace-Beltrami operators on manifolds. Subsequently we study more specific models in Euclidean space, namely of alloy type, and concentrate on the regularity properties of the IDS. We discuss the role of the integrated density of states and its regularity properties for the spectral analysis of random Schrödinger operators, particularly in relation to localisation. Proofs of the central results are given in detail. Whenever there are alternative proofs, the different approaches are compared.

Resumen. Revisamos resultados recientes en propiedades espectrales de operadores de Schrödinger aleatorios. Nos enfocamos principialmente en la densidad integrada de estados (IDS). Primero presentamos una prueba de la existencia de la IDS y su propriedad auto-promediadora (self-averaging). El método es suficientemente general para ser aplicable a operadores de Schrödinger y de Laplace-Beltrami aleatorios en variedades de Riemann. Posteriormente estudiamos los modelos más específicos en el espacio Euclidiano, a saber de tipo aleación, y nos concentramos en las propiedades de la regularidad de la IDS. Discutimos el papel de la densidad integrada de estados y sus propiedades de regularidad para el análisis espectral de operadores de Schrödinger aleatorios, particularmente con relación a localización espectral. Las pruebas de los resultados centrales son descritas en detalle. Cuando hay pruebas alternativas, los enfoques diferentes se comparan.

Contents

1. Random operators	2
1.1. Physical background	2
1.2. Model and Notation	4
1.3. Transport properties and spectral types	7
1.4. Outline of the paper	9
Acknowledgements	9
2. Existence of the integrated density of states	9

Date: 22nd October 2003.

 $2000\ Mathematics\ Subject\ Classification.\ 35J10,\ 35P20,\ 81Q10,\ 81Q15;\ 58J35;\ 82B44.$

 $Key\ words\ and\ phrases.$ (integrated) density of states, random Schrödinger operators, Wegner estimate, localisation.

© by the author 2003. Faithful reproduction of this article, in its entirety, permitted for non-commercial purposes. To appear in *Schrödinger operators*, IIMAS, UNAM, Mexico, December 2001, edited by C. Villegas-Blas and R. del Rio, *Contemp. Math.*, AMS. See also e-print math-ph/0307062 on arxiv.org.

2.1. Schrödinger operators on manifolds: motivation	11
2.2. Random Schrödinger operators on manifolds: definitions	12
2.3. Non-randomness of spectra and existence of the IDS	16
2.4. Measurability	20
2.5. Bounds on the heat kernels uniform in ω	23
2.6. Laplace transforms and Ergodic Theorem	29
2.7. Approach using Dirichlet-Neumann bracketing	31
2.8. Independence of the choice of boundary conditions	32
3. Wegner estimate	33
3.1. Continuity of the IDS	34
3.2. Application to Anderson localisation	37
3.3. Resonances of Hamiltonians on disjoint regions	40
4. Wegner's original idea. Rigorous implementation	42
4.1. Spectral averaging of the trace of the spectral projection	43
4.2. Improved volume estimate	45
4.3. Sparse potentials	47
4.4. Locally continuous coupling constants	49
4.5. Potentials with small support	51
4.6. Hölder continuous coupling constants	54
4.7. Single site potentials with changing sign	54
4.8. Uniform Wegner estimates for long range potentials	54
5. Lipschitz continuity of the IDS	56
5.1. Partition of the trace into local contributions	56
5.2. Spectral averaging of resolvents	59
5.3. Stone's formula and spectral averaging of projections	60
5.4. Completion of the proof of Theorem 5.0.3	61
5.5. Single site potentials with changing sign	62
5.6. Unbounded coupling constants and magnetic fields	65
Appendix A. Properties of the spectral shift function	66
References	71
Index	85

1. Random operators

1.1. **Physical background.** Random Schrödinger operators are used as models of disordered solids within the framework of quantum mechanics.

A macroscopic solid consists of an order of magnitude of 10^{23} of nuclei and electrons. The resulting Hamiltonian taking into account all interactions is highly complicated. To arrive at a Schrödinger operator which can be studied in some detail one neglects the electron-electron interaction and treats the nuclei in the infinite mass approximation. Thus one arrives at an one-electron Schrödinger operator with an external potential due to the electric forces between the electron and the nuclei, which are assumed to be fixed in space.

In the case that the nuclei are arranged periodically on a lattice, the potential energy of the electron is a periodic function of the space variable.

On the other hand, the electron could be moving in an amorphous medium, in which case there is no large group of symmetries of the Hamiltonian. However,

from the physical point of view it is reasonable to assume that the local structure of the medium will be translation invariant on average. This means that we consider the potential which the electron experiences as a particular realisation of a random process and assume stationarity with respect to some group of translations. Moreover, physical intuition suggests to assume that the local properties of the medium in two regions far apart (on the microscopic scale) are approximately independent from each other. Therefore the stochastic process describing the potential should have a correlation function which decays to zero, or — more precisely — should be ergodic.

There are interesting models which lie between the two extreme cases of lattice-periodic and amorphous media. They still have an underlying lattice structure which is, however, modified by disorder. Probably the best studied Hamiltonian with this properties is the alloy type model. We leave its precise definition for the next paragraph and introduce here a special case on the intuitive level. Consider first the potential

$$V_{\omega}(x) := \sum_{k \in \mathbb{Z}^d} u_k(\omega, x)$$

Each k corresponds to a nucleus sitting on a lattice point. The function $u_k(\omega,\cdot)$ describes the atomic or nuclear potential at the site k and depends on the random parameter ω which models the different realisations of the configuration of the nuclei. If there is only one type of atom present, which has a spherically symmetric potential, all the $u_k(\omega,\cdot)$ are the same, and V_ω is periodic. Now assume that there are two kinds a and b of atoms present, which have spherically symmetric atomic potentials of the same shape, but which differ in their nuclear charge numbers.

In this case the potential looks like

$$V_{\omega}(x) := \sum_{k \text{ occupied by } a} q_a \, u(x-k) + \sum_{k \text{ occupied by } b} q_b \, u(x-k)$$

If the two sorts of atoms are arranged on the lattice in a regular pattern, this again gives rise to a periodic potential.

However, there are physically interesting situations (e.g. binary alloys) where the type of atom sitting on site k is random, for example obeying the law

 $\mathbb{P}\{k \text{ is occupied by atom } a\} = P,$ $\mathbb{P}\{k \text{ is occupied by atom } b\} = 1 - P$ P > 0

Here $\mathbb{P}\{\dots\}$ denotes the probability of an event. If we furthermore assume that the above probabilities are independent at each site and the parameter P is the same for all k, we arrive at the continuum $Bernoulli-Anderson\ potential$

$$V_{\omega}(x) = \sum_{k} q_{k}(\omega) u(x-k)$$

Here $q_k(\omega) \in \{q_a, q_b\}, k \in \mathbb{Z}^d$ denotes a collection of independent, identically distributed Bernoulli random variables and u is some atomic potential.

This model is a prototype which has motivated much research in the physics and mathematics literature, a part of which we will review in the present work.

Properties of disordered systems are discussed in the books [35, 91, 208] from the point of view of theoretical physics. The mathematical literature on random Schrödinger operators includes the books [47, 241], the introductory article [158], a section on random Jacobi matrices in [65], the Lifshitz memorial issue [207], and a monograph specialised on localisation phenomena [295].

In the present work we focus on the spectral features of random Hamiltonians which are encoded in, or in close relation to the properties of the integrated density of states (IDS). We present the proofs of most of the results in detail. Indeed, for the two central theorems — the existence of an self-averaging integrated density of states and for the Wegner estimate — two independent proofs are given and compared.

1.2. **Model and Notation.** Let us start with some mathematical notation. The symbols $\mathbb{R}, \mathbb{Z}, \mathbb{N}, \mathbb{N}_0$ denote the set of reals, the set of integers, the set of natural numbers, and the set on non-negative integers, respectively. For a set A we denote by A^c its complement. An open subset of \mathbb{R}^d will be denoted by Λ , and if there is a sequence of such sets its members will be denoted $\Lambda_1, \ldots, \Lambda_l, \ldots$ The symbol $|\Lambda|$ is used for the Lebesgue measure of Λ . We write |x| for the norm of $x \in \mathbb{R}^d$, while the norm of a vector f in a function space is denoted by ||f||.

The Hilbert space of (equivalence classes of) measurable functions on Λ which are square integrable with respect to Lebesgue measure is denoted by $L^2(\Lambda)$. Similarly, $L^p(\Lambda)$ with $p \geq 0$ stands for the space of measurable functions f such that $|f|^p$ is integrable, while $L^{\infty}(\Lambda)$ is the set of measurable functions which are essentially bounded with respect to Lebesgue measure. The space of sequences $\{a_n\}_{n\in\mathbb{N}}$ such that $|a_n|^p$ is summable is denoted by $l^p(\mathbb{N})$. Note that the case $p\in]0,1[$ is included in our notation. In our context we will often choose the exponent p dependent on the dimension of the configuration space. In the following we denote by p(d) any number in $[1,\infty[$ which satisfies

(1.1)
$$p(d) \begin{cases} \geq 2 & \text{if } d \leq 3, \\ > d/2 & \text{if } d \geq 4 \end{cases}$$

The symbols $C(\Lambda)$, $C^{\infty}(\Lambda)$ stand for the continuous, respectively smooth, functions on Λ . The subscript $_c$ in $C_c(\Lambda)$, $C_c^{\infty}(\Lambda)$, $L_c^p(\Lambda)$ means that we consider only those functions which have compact support in Λ . In the sequel we will often consider potentials from the class of functions which are uniformly locally in L^p . More precisely, f is in the set of uniformly locally L^p -functions, denoted by $L_{\text{unif},\text{loc}}^p(\mathbb{R}^d)$, if and only if there is a constant C such that for each $y \in \mathbb{R}^d$

$$\int_{|x-y|<1} |f(x)|^p \, dx \le C$$

The infimum over all such constants C is $||f||_{p, \text{unif,loc}}^p$.

Let Δ denote the Laplacian on \mathbb{R}^d . If we choose its operator domain $\mathcal{D}(\Delta)$ to be the Sobolev space $W_2^2(\mathbb{R}^d)$ of functions in $L^2(\mathbb{R}^d)$ whose second derivatives (in the sense of distributions) are square integrable, it becomes a selfadjoint operator. The restriction of Δ to a true open subset $\Lambda \subset \mathbb{R}^d$ becomes selfadjoint only if we specify appropriate boundary conditions (b.c.). Dirichlet b.c. are defined in Remark 2.2.3. For the definition of Neumann and periodic b.c. see for instance [256].

Let A, B be two symmetric operators on a Hilbert space \mathcal{H} , whose norm we denote by $\|\cdot\|$. We say that B is (relatively) A-bounded if the domains obey the inclusion $\mathcal{D}(A) \subset \mathcal{D}(B)$ and there are finite constants a and c_a such that for all $f \in \mathcal{D}(A)$

$$||Bf|| \le a||Af|| + c_a||f||$$

The infimum over all a such that the estimate holds with some c_a is called relative bound (of B with respect to A). If B is A-bounded with relative bound zero, we call it infinitesimally A-bounded. Let A be selfadjoint, and B symmetric and relatively A-bounded with relative bound smaller than one. Then the operator sum A+B on the domain $\mathcal{D}(A)$ is selfadjoint by the Kato-Rellich Theorem. We will apply this result to the sum of the negative Laplacian and a potential. A multiplication operator by a function $V \in L^p_{\mathrm{unif,loc}}(\mathbb{R}^d)$ is infinitesimally Δ -bounded if p = p(d), cf. [256, Thm. XIII.96]. Moreover, the constant c_a in (1.2) depends only on $\|V\|_{p, \, \mathrm{unif,loc}}$. Thus the sum $H := -\Delta + V$ is selfadjoint on $W_2^2(\mathbb{R}^d)$. If B is relatively A-bounded in operator sense with relative bound a it implies

$$\langle f, Bf \rangle \leq a \langle f, Af \rangle + C_a \langle f, f \rangle$$
 for some $C_a \in \mathbb{R}$

which is called *relative form-boundedness* of the form $Q_B(f,g) := \langle f, Bg \rangle$ with respect to $Q_A(f,g) := \langle f, Ag \rangle$. See § VI.1.7 in [152] for more details.

The triple $(\Omega, \mathcal{B}_{\Omega}, \mathbb{P})$ stands for a probability space with associated σ -algebra and probability measure, while $\mathbb{E}\{\dots\}$ denotes the expectation value with respect to \mathbb{P} . A collection $T_j \colon \Omega \to \Omega, j \in \mathcal{J}$ of measure preserving transformations is called ergodic if all measurable sets in Ω which are invariant under the action of all $T_j, j \in \mathcal{J}$ have measure zero or one.

Definition 1.2.1. Let p = p(d) be as in (1.1), $u \in L_c^p(\mathbb{R}^d)$ and $q_k : \Omega \to \mathbb{R}, k \in \mathbb{Z}^d$ be a sequence of bounded, independent, identically distributed random variables, called *coupling constants*. Then the family of multiplication operators given by the stochastic process

(1.3)
$$V_{\omega}(x) := \sum_{k \in \mathbb{Z}^d} q_k(\omega) u(x-k)$$

is called alloy type potential. The function u is called single site potential. Let $H_0 := -\Delta + V_{\rm per}$ be a periodic Schrödinger operator with $V_{\rm per} \in L^p_{\rm unif,loc}(\mathbb{R}^d)$. The family of operators

$$(1.4) H_{\omega} := H_0 + V_{\omega}, \quad \omega \in \Omega$$

is called alloy type model.

The distribution measure of the random variable q_0 will be called *single site* distribution and denoted by μ . If not stated otherwise, in the sequel we assume that μ is absolutely continuous with respect to the Lebesgue measure and has a bounded density. The density function is denoted by f.

Due to our assumptions on the boundedness of the coupling constants, for each a > 0 there is a constant c_a such that for all ω and all $\psi \in \mathcal{D}(\Delta)$

$$||V_{\omega}\psi|| \le a||\Delta\psi|| + c_a||\psi||, \quad ||V_{\text{per}}\psi|| \le a||\Delta\psi|| + c_a||\psi||$$

In particular H_0 and all H_{ω} are selfadjoint on the operator domain of Δ . It will be of importance to us that the constant c_a may be chosen independently of the random parameter ω .

Remark 1.2.2. (a) In several paragraphs we study Hamiltonians as in Definition 1.2.1, but where some of the hypotheses on the single site potential or the coupling constants are relaxed. More precisely, we will consider single site potentials with non-compact support and coupling constants which are unbounded, correlated, or do not have a bounded density.

6

- (b) If the coupling constants are not bounded, one has to impose some moment condition to make sure that the alloy type model still makes sense. The main difference (to the bounded case) is that for ω in a set $\Omega' \subset \Omega$ of full measure the operator H_{ω} will be (essentially) selfadjoint, however this will fail to hold for ω in the complement $\Omega \setminus \Omega'$. See for example [162, 163, 165] for more details.
- (c) There is a group of measure preserving transformations $T_k, k \in \mathbb{Z}^d$ on $(\Omega, \mathcal{B}_{\Omega}, \mathbb{P})$ such that (1.3) obeys

$$V_{\omega}(x-k) = V_{T_k\omega}(x)$$

In other words the stochastic process $V: \Omega \times \mathbb{R} \to \mathbb{R}$ is *stationary* with respect to translations by vectors in \mathbb{Z}^d . Moreover, the group $T_k, k \in \mathbb{Z}^d$ acts ergodically on Ω , therefore we call V an \mathbb{Z}^d -ergodic potential.

To see that the above statements are true we pass over to the canonical probability space $\Omega = \times_{k \in \mathbb{Z}^d} \mathbb{R}$, equipped with the product measure $\mathbb{P} := \otimes_{k \in \mathbb{Z}^d} \mu$. Now the stochastic process $\{\pi_k\}_{k \in \mathbb{Z}^d}$, defined by $\pi_k(\omega) = \omega_k$ for all $k \in \mathbb{Z}^d$, has the same finite dimensional distributions as $\{q_k\}_k$. It is easily seen that the transformations $(T_k(\omega))_j := \omega_{j-k}$ are measure preserving and that the group \mathbb{Z}^d acts ergodically on Ω .

Using the stochastic process $\{\pi_k\}_k$ the alloy type potential can be written as

(1.5)
$$V_{\omega}(x) := \sum_{k \in \mathbb{Z}^d} \omega_k \, u(x-k)$$

which we will use without distinction in the sequel.

Abstracting the properties of stationarity and ergodicity we define general random potentials and operators with \mathbb{Z}^d -ergodic structure.

Definition 1.2.3. Let $V: \Omega \times \mathbb{R}^d \to \mathbb{R}$ be a stochastic process such that for almost all $\omega \in \Omega$ the realisation of the potential obeys $V_{\omega} \in L^p_{\mathrm{unif,loc}}(\mathbb{R}^d)$, p = p(d) and additionally $\mathbb{E}\{\|V_{\omega}\chi_{\Lambda}\|_p^p\} < \infty$, where Λ is an unit cube. Let $T_k, k \in \mathbb{Z}^d$ be a group of measure preserving transformations acting ergodically on $(\Omega, \mathcal{B}_{\Omega}, \mathbb{P})$ such that

$$V_{\omega}(x-k) = V_{T_k\omega}(x)$$

Then we call $\{V_{\omega}\}_{\omega}$ a $(\mathbb{Z}^{d}$ -ergodic) random potential and $\{H_{\omega}\}_{\omega}$ with $H_{\omega} = -\Delta + V_{\omega}$ a $(\mathbb{Z}^{d}$ -ergodic) random operator.

The restriction of H_{ω} to an open subset Λ will be denoted by H_{ω}^{Λ} if we impose Dirichlet boundary conditions and by $H_{\omega}^{\Lambda,N}$ in the case of Neumann b.c. While we will be mainly concerned with \mathbb{Z}^d -ergodic operators we will give some comments as asides on their counterparts which are ergodic with respect to the group \mathbb{R}^d . The recent overview [203] is devoted to such models that model amorphous media. Insight in the research on almost periodic operators can be obtained for instance in [298, 299, 20, 25, 65, 241] and the references therein.

Remark 1.2.4. All \mathbb{Z}^d -ergodic potentials can be represented in a form which resembles alloy type potentials. Namely, for such $V: \Omega \times \mathbb{R}^d \to \mathbb{R}$ there exists a sequence $f_k, k \in \mathbb{Z}^d$ of random variables on Ω taking values in the separable Banach space $L^p(\mathbb{R}^d)$ such that V can be written as

(1.6)
$$V_{\omega}(x) = \sum_{k \in \mathbb{Z}^d} f_k(\omega, x - k).$$

This representation is of interest because it ensures that after passing to an equivalent probability space and stochastic process one may assume that the sigma algebra on Ω is countably generated. See [156] and Remark 2.8 in [199] for more information.

1.3. Transport properties and spectral types. The main interest in the study of random operators is to understand the transport properties of the media they model. In the particular case of the quantum mechanical Hamiltonian of an electron in a disordered solid the electric conductance properties are the main object of interest.

The Hamiltonian governs the equation of motion, i.e. the time dependent Schrödinger equation

$$\frac{\partial \psi(t)}{\partial t} = -iH_{\omega}\psi(t)$$

The time evolution of the vector $\psi(t)$ in Hilbert space describes the movement of the electron. Since we chose the space representation in the Schrödinger picture, we can can think of $\psi(t)$ as a wave packet which evolves in time. The square of its absolute value $|\psi(t,\cdot)|^2 \in L^1(\mathbb{R}^d)$ is a probability density. More precisely, $\int_A |\psi(t,x)|^2 dx$ is the probability to find the electron in the set $A \subset \mathbb{R}^d$ at time t.

For a given initial state $\psi_0 := \psi(0)$ supported in a compact set A one would like to know whether for large times the function $\psi(t)$ stays (essentially) supported near A, or moves away to infinity. In the first case one speaks of a bound state, since it remains localised near its original support for all times. The other extreme case would be that $\psi(t)$ leaves any compact region in \mathbb{R}^d (and never comes back) as time goes to infinity. Such a state is called a scattering or extended state. By the RAGE theorem, cf. e.g. [257, 65, 295], it is possible to relate the dynamical properties of states just described to the spectral properties of the Hamiltonian. Roughly speaking, bound states correspond to pure point spectrum and scattering states to (absolutely) continuous spectrum. For a more precise statement consult for instance [257, 65, 295].

This motivates the systematic study of spectral properties of the introduced Schrödinger operators. If a random Schrödinger operator exhibits almost surely only pure point spectrum in an energy region one speaks of Anderson or spectral localisation. The name goes back to Anderson's seminal work [13]. This property has been established for a variety of random models. In most of those cases one can additionally prove that the corresponding eigenfunctions decay exponentially in configuration space, a phenomenon called exponential (spectral) localisation. The situation is different for random potentials with long range correlations, where sometimes only power-law decay of the eigenfunctions has been established [168, 109, 329].

If an energy interval contains almost surely only pure point spectrum, we call it localisation interval. An eigenfunction of H_{ω} which decays exponentially is called an exponentially localised eigenstate. The region or point in space where the localised state has its highest amplitude will be called localisation centre (we will not need a mathematically precise definition of this notion).

However, it turns out that the spectrum captures only a rough view on the dynamical properties of the quantum mechanical system. A more detailed understanding can be obtained by studying the time evolution of the moments of

8

the position operators. This led to a formulation of several criteria of dynamical localisation. The strongest characterisation of this phenomenon, namely strong dynamical localisation in Hilbert-Schmidt topology means that for all q>0

(1.7)
$$\mathbb{E}\left\{\sup_{\|f\|_{\infty}\leq 1}\left\||X|^{q/2}f(H_{\omega})P_{\omega}^{l}(I)\chi_{K}\right\|_{HS}^{2}\right\}<\infty$$

Here $P_{\omega}^{l}(I)$ denotes the spectral projection onto the energy interval I associated to the operator H_{ω}^{l} , $\|\cdot\|_{HS}$ denotes the Hilbert-Schmidt norm, $K \subset \mathbb{R}^{d}$ is any compact set, and |X| denotes the operator of multiplication with the function |x|. For the interpretation of (1.7) as non-spreading of wave-packets one chooses $f(y) = e^{-ity}$. Dynamical localisation (1.7) implies in particular that the random Hamiltonian H_{ω} exhibits spectral localisation in I. The reader can consult e.g. [262, 118, 295, 120, 119, 6] to get an insight how the notion of dynamical localisation evolved and for recent developments. In [262, 70, 148] examples are discussed where spectral localisation occurs, but certain dynamical criteria for localisation are not satisfied.

For the purpose of the present paper these distinctions are not crucial. In the case of the alloy type model, to which we devote most attention, spectral and dynamical localisation coincide, cf. [67, 119]. In the sequel we mean by localisation that the considered operator exhibits in a certain energy interval only pure point spectrum, and that the corresponding eigenfunctions decay sufficiently fast.

Since we are dealing not just with a single Hamiltonian, but with a whole family of them, we have to say something on how the spectral properties depend on the parameter ω describing the randomness: most properties of the spectrum of an operator pertaining to the family $\{H_{\omega}\}_{\omega}$ hold almost surely, i.e. for ω in a set such that its complement has measure zero in Ω . This is at least true for the properties we discuss in the present paper.

We shortly describe what kinds of spectral types one expects from the physical point of view for random Schrödinger operators, say of alloy type. In case there are rigorous results which have confirmed this intuition we quote the reference.

In one space dimension the spectrum is pure point for all energies almost surely. Rigorous proofs of this statement can for instance be found in [128, 193].

In three or more dimensions it is expected that the spectrum is pure point near the boundaries of the spectrum while in the interior it is purely absolutely continuous. In the latter case one speaks also of an energy region with *delocalised* states. However, for alloy type Hamiltonians the proof of delocalisation is open. Some results on existence of absolutely continuous spectrum for random models of a different type can be found in [176, 102, 160]. The two regions with localised, respectively delocalised states are separated by a threshold, the so called *mobility edge*, for partial results see [147, 160, 119, 103].

The literature on the existence of pure point spectrum is extensive. We discuss it in more detail in \S 3.2.

How large the intervals with point or continuous spectrum are, depends on the disorder present in the model. For instance, in (1.4) one could introduce a global coupling constant λ in front of the potential

$$H_{\omega} = H_0 + \lambda V_{\omega}$$

Now large λ means large disorder, small λ small disorder. The larger the disorder, the larger is the portion of the spectrum which contains localised states. For other

types of random Schrödinger operators there are similar ways to introduce a disorder parameter.

The phenomenon that localised states emerge at the edges of the spectrum can be understood in terms of the so-called *fluctuation boundaries*. These are the regions of the spectrum which correspond to extremely rare configurations of the potential. Consequently, the *density of states* (or the spectral density function, see the next section for a precise definition) is very thin in this region. This has been first understood on physical grounds by Lifshitz. Today the tails of the density of states at the fluctuation boundaries bear the name of Lifshitz-asymptotics or Lifshitz-tails. We give a (non-exhaustive) list of works devoted the study of this asymptotics: [238, 239, 235, 115, 164, 280, 167, 222, 223, 281, 305, 224, 181, 293, 184, 185, 183, 182] and the references at the end of § 5.6.

The existence of localised states for random Schrödinger operators is in sharp contrast to the features of periodic operators. Indeed, for operators with periodic potential, satisfying some mild regularity assumptions, it is known that the spectrum is purely absolutely continuous, [32, 288, 273, 274, 195]. This difference might seem somewhat surprising, given the similarity of the structure of an alloy type and a periodic operator.

1.4. Outline of the paper. In the present section we discussed the physical motivation to study random operators and introduced the models we will analyse in the sequel. The next section is devoted to the proof of the existence of the IDS for these models. In the third section we discuss why regularity properties of the IDS are of interest. The following two sections give two independent proofs of the continuity of the IDS. Both approaches are suitable to extensions in various directions. We review some recently obtained results. For more details see the table of contents.

Acknowledgements. I would like to thank R. del Rio and C. Villegas for organising the Workshop on Schrödinger operators and the stimulating atmosphere at the IIMAS. This is an opportunity to thank D. Hundertmak, R. Killip, V. Kostrykin, D. Lenz, N. Peyerimhoff, and O. Post for the pleasure of collaborating with them on some of the results presented here, and in particular W. Kirsch who introduced me to the topic of random Schrödinger operators. I am grateful to E. Giere, P. Müller, R. Muno, K. Schnee, K. Veselić, S. Warzel and the referees for valuable comments. Financial support by a fellowship of the DFG and hospitality at CalTech by B. Simon is gratefully acknowledged.

2. Existence of the integrated density of states

Intuitively, the integrated density of states (IDS) measures how many electron energy levels can be found below a given energy per unit volume of a solid. It can be used to calculate the free energy and hence all basic thermodynamic quantities of the corresponding non-interacting many-particle system.

To define the IDS mathematically one uses an exhaustion procedure. More precisely, one takes an increasing sequence Λ_l of open subsets of \mathbb{R}^d such that each Λ_l has finite volume and $\bigcup_l \Lambda_l = \mathbb{R}^d$. Then the operator H^l_ω , which is the restriction of H_ω to Λ_l with Dirichlet boundary conditions, is selfadjoint, bounded below and its spectrum consists of discrete eigenvalues $\lambda_1(H^l_\omega) \leq \lambda_2(H^l_\omega) \leq \cdots \leq \lambda_n(H^l_\omega) \to \infty$. Here $\lambda_n = \lambda_{n+1}$ means that the eigenvalue is degenerate and we take this into account in the enumeration.

The normalised eigenvalue counting function or finite volume integrated density of states N_{ω}^{l} is defined as

(2.1)
$$N_{\omega}^{l}(E) := \frac{\#\{n | \lambda_{n}(H_{\omega}^{l}) < E\}}{|\Lambda_{l}|}$$

The numerator can equally well be expressed using the trace of a spectral projection

$$\#\{n|\lambda_n(H_\omega^l) < E\} = \operatorname{Tr}\left[P_\omega^l(]-\infty, E[)\right]$$

Note that $N_{\omega}^{l}: \mathbb{R} \to [0, \infty[$ is a distribution function of a point measure for all $l \in \mathbb{N}$, i.e. $N_{\omega}^{l}(E) = \nu_{\omega}^{l}(] - \infty, E[)$. Here ν_{ω}^{l} is the finite volume density of states measure defined by

$$\nu_{\omega}^{l}(I) := |\Lambda_{l}|^{-1} \#\{n | \lambda_{n}(H_{\omega}^{l}) \in I\}$$

By definition a distribution function is non-negative, left-continuous and monotone increasing. In particular, it has at most countably many points of discontinuity.

Under some additional conditions on the random operator and the exhaustion sequence $\Lambda_l, l \in \mathbb{N}$ one can prove that

- (i) For almost all $\omega \in \Omega$ the sequence N_{ω}^{l} converges to a distribution function N_{ω} as l goes to infinity. This means that we have $N_{\omega}^{l}(E) \to N_{\omega}(E)$ for all continuity points E of the limit distribution N_{ω} .
- (ii) For almost all $\omega \in \Omega$ the distribution functions N_{ω} coincide, i.e. there is an ω -independent distribution function N such that $N = N_{\omega}$ for almost all ω . This function N is called the *integrated density of states*. Note that its independence of ω is not due to an explicit integration over the probability space Ω , but only to the exhaustion procedure. This is the reason why the IDS is called *self-averaging*.
- (iii) In most cases there is a formula for the IDS as an expectation value of a trace of a localised projection. For \mathbb{Z}^d -ergodic operators it reads

(2.2)
$$N(E) := \mathbb{E}\left\{\operatorname{Tr}\left[\chi_{\Lambda}P_{\omega}(]-\infty,E[)\right]\right\}$$

Here Λ denotes the unit box $]0,1[^d,$ which is the periodicity cell of the lattice \mathbb{Z}^d . Actually, one could choose certain other functions instead of χ_{Λ} , yielding all the same result, cf. Formula (2.16). The equality (2.2) holds for \mathbb{R}^d -ergodic operators, too. It is sometimes called *Pastur-Šubin trace formula*.

In the following we prove the properties of the IDS just mentioned by two methods. In §§ 2.2 – 2.6 a complete proof is given using the Laplace transforms of the distribution functions N_{ω}^{l} , while § 2.7 is devoted to a short sketch of an alternative method. It uses Dirichlet-Neumann bracketing estimates for Schrödinger operators, which carry over to the corresponding eigenvalue counting functions. These are thus super- or subadditive processes to which an ergodic theorem [12] can be applied.

Actually the proof using Laplace transforms will apply to more general situations than discussed so far, namely to more general geometries than Euclidean space. To be precise, we will consider random Schrödinger operators on Riemannian covering manifolds, where both the potential and the metric may depend on the randomness. This includes random Laplace-Beltrami operators.

We follow the presentation and proofs in [243, 199]. The general strategy we use was developed by Pastur and Šubin in [237] and [298] for random and almost-periodic operators in Euclidean space. A particular idea of this approach is to prove the convergence of the Laplace transforms \mathcal{L}_{ω}^{l} of the normalised finite volume eigenvalue counting functions N_{ω}^{l} instead of proving the convergence of N_{ω}^{l} directly. This is actually the main difference to the second approach we outline in § 2.7, which is taken from [161]. The Pastur-Šubin strategy seems to be better suited for geometries with underlying group structure which is non-abelian.

Indeed, one of the differences between random operators on manifolds and those on \mathbb{R}^d is that the operator is equivariant with respect to a group which does not need to be commutative. This means that one has to use a non-abelian ergodic theorem to derive the convergence of the distribution functions N^l_{ω} or, alternatively, of their Laplace transforms \mathcal{L}^l_{ω} .

This imposes some restriction on the strategy of the proof since the ergodic theorems which apply to non-abelian groups need more restrictive assumptions than their counterparts for commutative groups, cf. also Remark 2.6.2

For processes which are not additive, but only super- or subadditive, there is a non-abelian maximal ergodic theorem at disposal (cf. 6.4.1 Theorem in [194]) but so far no pointwise theorem. This is also the reason why the Dirichlet-Neumann bracketing approach of § 2.7 does not seem applicable to random operators living on a covering manifold with non-abelian deck-transformation group (covering transformation group).

2.1. Schrödinger operators on manifolds: motivation. In this section we study the IDS of random Schrödinger operators on manifolds. Let us first explain the physical motivation for this task.

Consider a particle or a system of particles which are constrained to a submanifold of the ambient (configuration) space. The classical and quantum Hamiltonians for such systems have been studied e.g. in [226, 110] (see also the references therein). To arrive at an effective Hamiltonian describing the constrained motion on the sub-manifold, a limiting procedure is used: a (sequence of) confining high-barrier potential(s) is added to the Hamiltonian defined on the ambient space to restrict the particle (system) to the sub-manifold. In [226, 110] one can find a discussion of the similarities and differences between the obtained effective quantum Hamiltonian and its classical analogue.

A important feature of the effective quantum Hamiltonian is the appearance of a so-called *extra-potential* depending on the extrinsic curvature of the sub-manifold and the curvature of the ambient space. This means that even if we disregard external electric forces the relevant quantum mechanical Hamiltonian of the constrained system is not the pure Laplacian but contains (in general) a potential energy term. This fact explains the existence of curvature-induced bound states in quantum waveguides and layers, see [100, 89, 211, 90] and the references therein.

As is mentioned in [226], the study of effective Hamiltonians of constrained systems is motivated by specific physical applications. They include stiff molecular bonds in (clusters of) rigid molecules and molecular systems evolving along reaction paths. From the point of view of the present paper quantum wires, wave guides and layers are particularly interesting physical examples. Indeed, for these models (in contrast to quantum dots) at least one dimension of the constraint sub-manifold is of macroscopic size. Moreover, it is natural to assume that the resulting Hamiltonian

exhibits some form of translation invariance in the macroscopic direction. E.g. it may be periodic, quasiperiodic or — in the case of a random model — ergodic.

For random quantum waveguides and layers the existence of dense point spectrum is expected, cf. the discussion of localisation in Paragraph 1.3. For a waveguide embedded in Euclidean space this has been rigorously proven in [174, 175]. The question of spectral localisation due to random geometries has been raised already in [69]. There the behaviour of Laplace-Beltrami operators under non-smooth perturbations of the metric is studied.

A second motivation for the analysis of operators on manifolds studied in this section comes from differential geometry. The spectral properties of periodic Schrödinger operators on manifolds have attracted the interest of various authors. A non-exhaustive list is [19, 301, 186, 302, 303, 41, 40, 300, 150, 244, 245]. By 'periodic' we mean that the operator acts on a covering manifold and is invariant under the unitary operators induced by the deck-transformations.

Particular attention was devoted to the analysis of the gap structure of the spectrum of periodic operators of Schrödinger type. More precisely, one is interested whether the spectrum in interrupted by $spectral\ gaps$, i.e. intervals on the real line which belong to the resolvent set. In case there are gaps: can one establish upper and lower bounds for the width and number of gaps and the spectral bands separating them? Although the gap structure of the spectrum is a mathematically intriguing question for its own sake, it is also important from the physical point of view. The features of gaps in the energy spectrum are relevant for the conductance properties of the physical system. Even for periodic Schrödinger operators in Euclidean space the gap structure is highly non-trivial. This is maybe best illustrated by works devoted to the Bethe-Sommerfeld conjecture, e.g. [289, 285, 286, 287, 133]. Another interesting feature of some periodic Laplace-Beltrami operators is the existence of L^2 -eigenfunctions, cf. the discussion in Remark 3.1.3.

These periodic operators on manifolds are generalised by their random analogues studied in this section.

2.2. Random Schrödinger operators on manifolds: definitions. Let us explain the geometric setting in which we are working precisely: let X be a complete d-dimensional Riemannian manifold with metric g_0 . We denote the volume form of g_0 by vol_0 . Let Γ be a discrete, finitely generated subgroup of the isometries of (X, g_0) which acts freely and properly discontinuously on X such that the quotient $M := X/\Gamma$ is a compact (d-dimensional) Riemannian manifold. Let $(\Omega, \mathcal{B}_{\Omega}, \mathbb{P})$ be a probability space on which Γ acts by measure preserving transformations. Assume moreover that the action of Γ on Ω is ergodic. Now we are in the position to define what we mean by a random metric and consequently a random Laplace-Beltrami operator.

Definition 2.2.1. Let $\{g_{\omega}\}_{{\omega}\in\Omega}$ be a family of Riemannian metrics on X. Denote the corresponding volume forms by $\operatorname{vol}_{\omega}$. We call the family $\{g_{\omega}\}_{{\omega}\in\Omega}$ a random metric on (X,g_0) if the following five properties are satisfied:

- (2.4) The map $\Omega \times TX \to \mathbb{R}$, $(\omega, v) \mapsto g_{\omega}(v, v)$ is jointly measurable.
- (2.5) There is a $C_g \in]0, \infty[$ such that

$$C_g^{-1} g_0(v,v) \le g_\omega(v,v) \le C_g g_0(v,v)$$
 for all $v \in TX$.

(2.6) There is a $C_{\rho} \in]0, \infty[$ such that

$$|\nabla_0 \rho_\omega(x)|_0 \le C_\rho$$
 for all $x \in X$,

where ∇_0 denotes the gradient with respect to g_0 , ρ_{ω} is the unique smooth density of vol_0 with respect to $\operatorname{vol}_{\omega}$, and $|v|_0^2 = g_0(v, v)$.

- (2.7) There is a uniform lower bound $(d-1)K \in \mathbb{R}$ for the Ricci curvatures of all Riemannian manifolds (X, g_{ω}) . Explicitly, $\operatorname{Ric}(g_{\omega}) \geq (d-1)Kg_{\omega}$ for all $\omega \in \Omega$ and on the whole of X.
- (2.8) The metrics are compatible in the sense that the deck transformations

$$\gamma \colon (X, g_{\omega}) \to (X, g_{\gamma \omega}), \quad \gamma \colon x \mapsto \gamma x$$

are isometries.

Property (2.8) implies in particular that the induced maps

$$U_{(\omega,\gamma)} : L^2(X, \operatorname{vol}_{\gamma^{-1}\omega}) \to L^2(X, \operatorname{vol}_{\omega}), \quad (U_{(\omega,\gamma)}f)(x) = f(\gamma^{-1}x)$$

are unitary operators.

The density ρ_{ω} appearing in (2.6) satisfies by definition

$$\int_X f(x) \, d\text{vol}_0(x) = \int_X f(x) \rho_\omega(x) \, d\text{vol}_\omega(x).$$

It is a smooth function and can be written as

$$\rho_{\omega}(x) = \left(\det g_0(e_{\omega}^i, e_{\omega}^j)\right)^{1/2} = \left(\det g_{\omega}(e_0^i, e_0^j)\right)^{-1/2}$$

Here e_0^1, \ldots, e_0^d denotes any basis of $T_x X$ which is orthonormal with respect to the scalar product $g_0(x)$, and $e_\omega^1, \ldots, e_\omega^d \in T_x X$ is any basis orthonormal with respect to $g_\omega(x)$. It follows from (2.5) that

(2.9)
$$C_g^{-d/2} \le \rho_{\omega}(x) \le C_g^{d/2}$$
 for all $x \in X, \ \omega \in \Omega$

which in turn, together with property (2.6) and the chain rule, implies

(2.10)
$$|\nabla_0 \rho_\omega^{\pm 1/2}(x)|_0 \le C_a^{3d/4} |\nabla_0 \rho_\omega(x)|_0$$
 for all $x \in X, \ \omega \in \Omega$

Moreover, for any measurable $\Lambda \subset X$ by (2.9) we have the volume estimate

$$(2.11) C_g^{-d/2} \operatorname{vol}_0(\Lambda) \le \operatorname{vol}_{\omega}(\Lambda) \le C_g^{d/2} \operatorname{vol}_0(\Lambda)$$

We denote the Laplace-Beltrami operator with respect to the metric g_{ω} by Δ_{ω} .

Associated to the random metric just described we define a random family of operators.

Definition 2.2.2. Let $\{g_{\omega}\}$ be a random metric on (X,g_0) . Let $V: \Omega \times X \to \mathbb{R}$ be a jointly measurable mapping such that for all $\omega \in \Omega$ the potential $V_{\omega} := V(\omega, \cdot) \geq 0$ is in $L^1_{\text{loc}}(X)$. For each $\omega \in \Omega$ let $H_{\omega} = -\Delta_{\omega} + V_{\omega}$ be a Schrödinger operator defined on a dense subspace \mathcal{D}_{ω} of the Hilbert space $L^2(X, \text{vol}_{\omega})$. The family $\{H_{\omega}\}_{\omega \in \Omega}$ is called a random Schrödinger operator if it satisfies for all $\gamma \in \Gamma$ and $\omega \in \Omega$ the following equivariance condition

$$(2.12) H_{\omega} = U_{(\omega,\gamma)} H_{\gamma^{-1}\omega} U_{(\omega,\gamma)}^*$$

Remark 2.2.3 (Restrictions, quadratic forms and selfadjointness). Some remarks are in order why the sum of the Laplace-Beltrami operator and the potential is selfadjoint. We consider the two cases of an operator on the whole manifold X and on a proper open subset of X simultaneously. The set of all smooth functions with compact support in an open set $\Lambda \subset X$ is denoted by $C_c^{\infty}(\Lambda)$. For each $\omega \in \Omega$ we define the quadratic form

(2.13)
$$\widetilde{Q}(H_{\omega}^{\Lambda}) \colon C_{c}^{\infty}(\Lambda) \times C_{c}^{\infty}(\Lambda) \to \mathbb{R},$$

$$(f,h) \mapsto \int_{\Lambda} g_{\omega}(x) \Big(\nabla f(x), \nabla h(x) \Big) \, d\text{vol}_{\omega}(x) + \int_{\Lambda} f(x) V_{\omega}(x) h(x) \, d\text{vol}_{\omega}(x)$$

We infer from Theorem 1.8.1 in [68] that this quadratic from is closable and its closure $Q(H_{\omega}^{\Lambda})$ gives rise to a densely defined, non-negative selfadjoint operator H_{ω}^{Λ} . Actually, $Q(H_{\omega}^{\Lambda})$ is the form sum of the quadratic forms of the negative Laplacian and the potential. The result in [68] is stated for the Euclidean case $X = \mathbb{R}^d$ but the proof works equally well for general Riemannian manifolds.

The unique selfadjoint operator associated to the above quadratic form is called Schrödinger operator with Dirichlet boundary conditions. It is the Friedrichs extension of the restriction $H^{\Lambda}_{\omega}|_{C^{\infty}_{c}(\Lambda)}$. If the potential term is absent we call it negative Dirichlet Laplacian.

There are special subsets of the manifold which will play a prominent role later:

Definition 2.2.4. A subset $\mathcal{F} \subset X$ is called Γ -fundamental domain if it contains exactly one element of each orbit $O(x) := \{ y \in X | \exists \gamma \in \Gamma : y = \gamma x \}, x \in X.$

In [2, Section 3] it is explained how to obtain a connected, polyhedral Γ -fundamental domain $\mathcal{F} \subset X$ by lifting simplices of a triangularisation of M in a suitable manner. \mathcal{F} consists of finitely many smooth images of simplices which can overlap only at their boundaries. In particular, it has piecewise smooth boundary.

To illustrate the above definitions we will look at some examples. Firstly, we consider covering manifolds with abelian deck-transformation group.

Example 2.2.5 (Abelian covering manifolds). Consider a covering manifold (X, g_0) with a finitely generated, abelian subgroup Γ of the isometries of X. If the number of generators of the group Γ equals r, it is isomorphic to $\mathbb{Z}^{r_0} \times \mathbb{Z}_{p_1}^{r_0} \times \dots \mathbb{Z}_{p_n}^{r_n}$. Here $\sum r_i = r$ and \mathbb{Z}_p is the cyclic group of order p. Assume as above that the quotient X/Γ is compact. Periodic Laplace-Beltrami and Schrödinger operators on such spaces have been analised e.g. in [302, 244, 245].

In the following we will discus some examples studied by Post in [244, 245]. The aim of this papers was to construct covering manifolds, such that the corresponding Laplace operator has open spectral gaps. More precisely, for any given natural number N, manifolds are constructed with at least N spectral gaps. For technical reasons the study is restricted to abelian coverings. In this case the Floquet decomposition of the periodic operator can be used effectively. Post studies two classes of examples with spectral gaps. In the first case a conformal perturbation of a given covering manifold is used to open up gaps in the energy spectrum of the Laplacian. The second type of examples in [245] is of more interest to us. There, one starts with infinitely many translated copies of a compact manifold and joins them by cylinders to form a periodic network of 'pipes'. By shrinking the radius of the connecting cylinders, more and more gaps emerge in the spectrum. Such manifolds

have in particular a non-trivial fundamental group and are thus topologically not equivalent to \mathbb{R}^d . On the other hand their deck-transformation group is rather easy to understand, since it is abelian. In particular, it is amenable (cf. Definition 2.3.4), which is a crucial condition in the study conducted later in this section. Some of the examples in [244, 245] are manifolds which can be embedded in \mathbb{R}^3 as surfaces. They can be thought of as periodic quantum waveguides and networks. See [244] for some very illustrative figures.

Furthermore, in [245] perturbations techniques for Laplace operators on covering manifolds have been developed, respectively carried over from earlier versions suited for compact manifolds, cf. [51, 14, 114]. They include conformal perturbations and local geometric deformations. Floquet decomposition is used to reduce the problem to an operator on a fundamental domain with quasi-periodic boundary conditions and discrete spectrum. Thereafter the min-max principle is applied to geometric perturbations of the Laplacian.

Related random perturbations of Laplacians are studied in [200, 198], cf. also Example 2.2.7. In particular a Wegner estimate for such operators is derived.

Now we give an instance of a covering manifold X with non-abelian deck-transformation group Γ .

Example 2.2.6 (Heisenberg group). The Heisenberg group H_3 is the manifold of 3×3 -matrices given by

(2.14)
$$H_3 = \left\{ \begin{pmatrix} 1 & x & y \\ 0 & 1 & z \\ 0 & 0 & 1 \end{pmatrix} \mid x, y, z \in \mathbb{R} \right\}$$

equipped with a left-invariant metric. The Lie-group H_3 is diffeomorphic to \mathbb{R}^3 . Its group structure is not abelian, but nilpotent.

The subset $\Gamma = H_3 \cap M(3, \mathbb{Z})$ forms a discrete subgroup. It acts from the left on H_3 by isometries and the quotient manifold H_3/Γ is compact.

Next we give examples of a random potential and a random metric which give rise to a random Schrödinger operator as in Definition 2.2.2. Both have an underlying structure which resembles alloy-type models (in Euclidean space).

Example 2.2.7. (a) Consider the case where the metric is fixed, i.e. $g_{\omega} = g_0$ for all $\omega \in \Omega$, and only the potential depends on the randomness in the following way:

(2.15)
$$V_{\omega}(x) := \sum_{\gamma \in \Gamma} q_{\gamma}(\omega) u(\gamma^{-1}x),$$

Here $u: X \to \mathbb{R}$ is a bounded, compactly supported measurable function and $q_{\gamma} \colon \Omega \to \mathbb{R}$ is a sequence of independent, identically distributed random variables. By considerations as in Remark 1.2.2 the random operator $H_{\omega} := -\Delta + V_{\omega}, \omega \in \Omega$ is seen to satisfy the equivariance condition.

(b) Now we consider the situation where the metric has an alloy like structure. Let (g_0, X) be a Riemannian covering manifold and let a family of metrics $\{g_\omega\}_\omega$ be given by

$$g_{\omega}(x) = \left(\sum_{\gamma \in \Gamma} r_{\gamma}(\omega) u(\gamma^{-1}x)\right) g_0(x)$$

where $u \in C_c^{\infty}(X)$ and the $r_{\gamma} \colon \Omega \to]0, \infty[, \gamma \in \Gamma]$ are a collection of independent, identically distributed random variables. Similarly as in the previous example one sees that the operators Δ_{ω} are equivariant.

2.3. Non-randomness of spectra and existence of the IDS. Here we state the main theorems on the non-randomness of the spectral components and the existence and the non-randomness of the IDS. They refer to random Schrödinger operators as defined in 2.2.2.

Theorem 2.3.1. There exists a subset Ω' of full measure in $(\Omega, \mathcal{B}_{\Omega}, \mathbb{P})$ and subsets of the real line Σ and Σ_{\bullet} , where $\bullet \in \{disc, ess, ac, sc, pp\}$ such that for all $\omega \in \Omega'$

$$\sigma(H_{\omega}) = \Sigma$$
 and $\sigma_{\bullet}(H_{\omega}) = \Sigma_{\bullet}$

for any $\bullet = disc, ess, ac, sc, pp.$ If Γ is infinite, $\Sigma_{disc} = \emptyset$.

The theorem is proven in [201], see Theorem 5.1. The arguments go to a large part along the lines of [240, 196, 162]. Compare also the literature on almost periodic Schrödinger operators, for instance [298, 21].

For the proof of the theorem one has to find random variables which encode the spectrum of $\{H_{\omega}\}_{\omega}$ and which are invariant under the action of Γ . By ergodicity they will be constant almost surely. The natural random variables to use are spectral projections, more precisely, their traces. However, since \mathbb{R} is uncountable and one has to deal also with the different spectral components, some care is needed.

Random operators introduced in Definition 2.2.2 are naturally affiliated to a von Neumann algebra of operators which we specify in

Definition 2.3.2. A family $\{B_{\omega}\}_{{\omega}\in\Omega}$ of bounded operators $B_{\omega}\colon L^2(X,\operatorname{vol}_{\omega})\to L^2(X,\operatorname{vol}_{\omega})$ is called a *bounded random operator* if it satisfies:

- (i) $\omega \mapsto \langle g_{\omega}, B_{\omega} f_{\omega} \rangle$ is measurable for arbitrary $f, g \in L^2(\Omega \times X, \mathbb{P} \circ \text{vol})$.
- (ii) There exists a ω -uniform bound on the norms $||B_{\omega}||$ for almost all $\omega \in \Omega$.
- (iii) For all $\omega \in \Omega, \gamma \in \Gamma$ the equivariance condition

$$B_{\omega} = U_{(\omega,\gamma)} B_{\gamma^{-1} \omega} U_{(\omega,\gamma)}^*$$

holds.

By the results of the next paragraph § 2.4, $\{F(H_{\omega})\}_{\omega}$ is a bounded random operator for any measurable, bounded function F.

It turns out that (equivalence classes of) bounded random operators form a von Neumann algebra. More precisely, consider two bounded random operators $\{A_{\omega}\}_{\omega}$ and $\{B_{\omega}\}_{\omega}$ as equivalent if they differ only on a subset of Ω of measure zero. Each equivalence class gives rise to a bounded operator on $L^2(\Omega \times X, \mathbb{P} \circ \text{vol})$ by $(Bf)(\omega, x) := B_{\omega}f_{\omega}(x)$, see Appendix A in [201]. This set of operators is a von Neumann algebra \mathcal{N} by Theorem 3.1 in [201]. On \mathcal{N} a trace τ of type Π_{∞} is given by

$$\tau(B) := \mathbb{E} \left[\operatorname{Tr}(\chi_{\mathcal{F}} B_{\bullet}) \right]$$

Here $\operatorname{Tr} := \operatorname{Tr}_{\omega}$ denotes the trace on the Hilbert space $L^2(X, \operatorname{vol}_{\omega})$. Actually for any choice of $u : \Omega \times X \to \mathbb{R}^+$ with $\sum_{\gamma \in \Gamma} u_{\gamma^{-1}\omega}(\gamma^{-1}x) \equiv 1$ for all $(\omega, x) \in \Omega \times X$ we have

(2.16)
$$\tau(B) = \mathbb{E}\left[\text{Tr}(u_{\bullet} B_{\bullet})\right]$$

In analogy with the case of operators which are Γ -invariant [19] we call τ the Γ -trace. The spectral projections $\{P_{\omega}(]-\infty,\lambda[)\}_{\omega}$ of $\{H_{\omega}\}_{\omega}$ onto the interval $]-\infty,\lambda[$ form a bounded random operator. Thus it corresponds to an element of \mathcal{N} which we denote by $P(]-\infty,\lambda[)$. Consider the normalised Γ -trace of P

(2.17)
$$N_H(\lambda) := \frac{\tau(P(]-\infty,\lambda[)}{\mathbb{E}\left[\operatorname{vol}_{\bullet}(\mathcal{F})\right]}$$

The following is Theorem 3 in [199], see also [201].

Theorem 2.3.3. $P(]-\infty,\lambda[)$ is the spectral projection of the direct integral operator

$$H:=\int_{\Omega}^{\oplus} H_{\omega} \, d\mathbb{P}(\omega)$$

and N_H is the distribution function of its spectral measure. In particular, the almost sure spectrum Σ of $\{H_{\omega}\}_{\omega}$ coincides with the points of increase

$$\{\lambda \in \mathbb{R} | N_H(\lambda + \epsilon) > N_H(\lambda - \epsilon) \text{ for all } \epsilon > 0\}$$

of N_H .

That the IDS can be expressed in terms of a trace on a von Neumann Algebra was known long ago. In [297] and [298] Šubin establishes this relation for almost periodic elliptic differtial operators in Euclidean space. He attributes the idea of such an interpretation to Berezin, see the last sentence in Section 3 of [298].

We want to describe the self-averaging IDS by an exhaustion of the whole manifold X along a sequence $\Lambda_l \to X$, $l \in \mathbb{N}$ of subsets of X. To ensure the existence of a sequence of subsets which is appropriate for the exhaustion procedure, we have to impose additional conditions on the group Γ .

Definition 2.3.4. A group Γ is called *amenable* if it has an left invariant mean m_L .

Amenability enters as a key notion in Definition 2.3.6 and Theorem 2.3.8. For readers acquainted only with Euclidean geometry, its role is motivated in Remark 2.3.10.

Under some conditions on the group amenability can be expressed in other ways. A locally compact group Γ is amenable if for any $\epsilon > 0$ and compact $K \subset \Gamma$ there is a compact $G \subset \Gamma$ such that

$$m_L(G\Delta KG) < \epsilon \, m_L(G)$$

where m_L denotes the left invariant Haar measure, cf. Theorem 4.13 in [242]. This is a geometric description of amenability of Γ . If Γ is a discrete, finitely generated group we chose m_L to be the counting measure and write instead $|\cdot|$. In this case Γ is amenable if and only if a Fælner sequence exists.

Definition 2.3.5. Let Γ be a discrete, finitely generated group.

(i) A sequence $\{I_l\}_l$ of finite, non-empty subsets of Γ is called a Fælner sequence if for any finite $K \subset \Gamma$ and $\epsilon > 0$

$$|I_l \Delta K I_l| \le \epsilon |I_l|$$

for all l large enough.

(ii) We say that a sequence $I_l \subset \Gamma, l \in \mathbb{N}$ of finite sets has the *Tempelman* or doubling property if it obeys

$$\sup_{l \in \mathbb{N}} \frac{|I_l I_l^{-1}|}{|I_l|} < \infty$$

(iii) We say that a sequence $I_l \subset \Gamma, l \in \mathbb{N}$ of finite sets has the Shulman property if it obeys

$$\sup_{l \in \mathbb{N}} \frac{|I_l I_{l-1}^{-1}|}{|I_l|} < \infty$$

(iv) A Fœlner sequence $\{I_l\}_l$ is called a tempered Fælner sequence if it has the Shulman property.

In our setting Γ is discrete and finitely generated. (Actually, $K := \{ \gamma \in \Gamma \mid \gamma \mathcal{F} \cap \mathcal{F} \neq \emptyset \}$ is a finite generator set for Γ . This follows from the fact that the quotient manifold X/Γ is compact, cf. \S 3 in [2].) Under this circumstances a Foelner sequence exists if and only if there is a sequence $J_l \subset \Gamma, l \in \mathbb{N}$ such that $\lim_{l\to\infty} \frac{|J_l\Delta\gamma J_l|}{|J_l|} = 0$ for all $\gamma \in \Gamma$. Moreover, for discrete, finitely generated, amenable groups there exists a Følner sequence which is increasing and exhausts Γ , cf. Theorem 4 in [1].

Both properties (ii) and (iii) control the growth of the group Γ . Lindenstrauss observed in [210] that each Fœlner sequence has a tempered subsequence. Note that this implies that every amenable group contains a tempered Fœlner sequence. One of the deep results of Lindenstrauss' paper is, that this condition is actually sufficient for a pointwise ergodic theorem, cf. Theorem 2.6.1. Earlier it was known that such theorems can be established under the more restrictive Tempelman property [309, 194, 310]. Shulman [276] first realised the usefulness of the relaxed condition (iii).

In the class of countably generated, discrete groups there are several properties which ensure amenability. Abelian groups are amenable. More generally, all solvable groups and groups of subexponential growth, in particular nilpotent groups, are amenable. This includes the (discrete) Heisenberg group considered in Example 2.2.6. Subgroups and quotient groups of amenable groups are amenable. On the other hand, the free group with two generators is not amenable.

For the discussion of combinatorial properties of Fœlner sequences in discrete amenable groups see [1].

Any finite subset $I \subset \Gamma$ defines a corresponding set

$$\phi(I) := \operatorname{int}\left(\bigcup_{\gamma \in I} \gamma \overline{\mathcal{F}}\right) \subset X$$

where $int(\cdot)$ stands for the open interior of a set.

In the following we will need some notation for the thickened boundary. Denote by d_0 the distance function on X associated to the Riemannian metric g_0 . For h > 0, let $\partial_h \Lambda := \{x \in X | d_0(x, \partial \Lambda) \leq h\}$ be the boundary tube of width h and Λ_h be the interior of the set $\Lambda \setminus \partial_h \Lambda$.

Definition 2.3.6. (a) A sequence $\{\Lambda_l\}_l$ of subsets of X is called *admissible exhaustion* if there exists an increasing, tempered Fœlner sequence $\{I_l\}_l$ with $\bigcup_l I_l = \Gamma$ such that $\Lambda_l = \phi(I_l^{-1}), l \in \mathbb{N}$.

(b) A sequence $\Lambda_l, l \in \mathbb{N}$ of subsets of (X, g_0) is said to satisfy the *Van Hove property* [313] if

(2.18)
$$\lim_{l \to \infty} \frac{\operatorname{vol}_0(\partial_h \Lambda_l)}{\operatorname{vol}_0(\Lambda_l)} = 0 \text{ for all } h > 0$$

Remark 2.3.7. In our setting it is always possible to chose the sequences $\{I_l\}_l$ and $\{\Lambda_l\}_l$ in such a way that they exhausts the group, respectively the manifold. However, this is not really necessary for our results.

A simple instance where $\cup_l \Lambda_l \neq X$ can be given in one space dimension. Let $X = \mathbb{R}$, \mathbb{Z} , $I_l = \{0, \ldots, l-1\}$, $\mathcal{F} = [0, 1]$ and consequently $\Lambda_l = [0, l]$. One can use this sequence of sets to define the IDS of random Schrödinger operators although $\cup_l \Lambda_l = [0, \infty[$. A non-trivial example where the sets Λ_l do not exhaust X can be found in [304, 306]. There Sznitman considers random Schrödinger operators in hyperbolic spaces, in which setting the approach presented here does not work due to lack of amenability. However, it is interesting that Sznitman obtains the IDS by choosing a sequence Λ_l which converges to a horosphere which is properly contained in the hyperbolic space.

Thus an admissible exhaustion always exists in our setting. By Lemma 2.4 in [243] every admissible exhaustion satisfies the van Hove property. Inequality (2.11) implies that for a sequence with the van Hove property

$$\lim_{l \to \infty} \frac{\operatorname{vol}_{\omega}(\partial_h \Lambda_l)}{\operatorname{vol}_{\omega}(\Lambda_l)} = 0 \text{ for all } h > 0$$

holds for all $\omega \in \Omega$. Let us remark that one could require for the sets Λ_l in the exhaustion sequence to have smooth boundary, see Definition 2.1 in [243]. Such sequences also exist for any X with amenable deck-transformation group Γ . This may be of interest, if one wants to study Laplacians with Neumann boundary conditions. For groups of polynomial growth it is possible to construct analoga of admissible exhaustions by taking metric open balls $B_{r_l}(o)$ around a fixed point $o \in X$ with increasing radii $r_1, \ldots, r_n, \cdots \to \infty$, cf. Theorem 1.5 in [243].

We denote by H^l_{ω} the Dirichlet restriction of H_{ω} to Λ_l , cf. Remark 2.2.3, and define the finite volume IDS by the formula

$$N_{\omega}^{l}(\lambda) := \operatorname{vol}_{\omega}(\Lambda_{l})^{-1} \#\{n \mid \lambda_{n}(H_{\omega}^{l}) < \lambda\}$$

Now we are able to state the result on the existence of a self-averaging IDS.

Theorem 2.3.8. Let $\{H_{\omega}\}_{\omega}$ be a random Schrödinger operator and Γ an amenable group. For any admissible exhaustion $\{\Lambda_l\}_l$ there exists a set $\Omega' \subset \Omega$ of full measure such that

(2.19)
$$\lim_{l \to \infty} N_{\omega}^{l}(\lambda) = N_{H}(\lambda),$$

for every $\omega \in \Omega'$ and every continuity point $\lambda \in \mathbb{R}$ of N_H .

Definition 2.3.9. The limit in (2.19) is called *integrated density of states*.

Thus all properties (i)–(iii) on page 10 can be established for the model under study. In particular, formula (2.19) is a variant of the Pastur-Šubin trace formula in the context of manifolds. The theorem is proven in §§ 2.4–2.6. It recovers in particular the result of Adachi and Sunada [2] on the existence of the IDS of periodic Schrödinger operators on manifolds.

Remark 2.3.10. Let us motivate for readers acquainted only with Euclidean space why it is natural that the amenability requirement enters in the theorem. In the theory of random operators and in statistical mechanics one often considers a sequence of sets Λ_l , $l \in \mathbb{N}$ which tends to the whole space. Even in Euclidean geometry it is known that the exhaustion sequence Λ_l , $l \in \mathbb{N}$ needs to tend to \mathbb{R}^d in an appropriate way, e.g. in the sense of Van Hove or Fisher [265]. Convergence in the sense of Van Hove [313] means that

(2.20)
$$\lim_{l \to \infty} \frac{|\partial_{\epsilon} \Lambda_l|}{|\Lambda_l|} = 0$$

for all positive ϵ .

If one chooses the sequence $\Lambda_l, l \in \mathbb{N}$, badly, one cannot expect the convergence of the finite volume IDS' $N_{\omega}^l, l \in \mathbb{N}$, to a limit. In a non-amenable geometry, any exhaustion sequence is bad, since (2.20) cannot be satisfied, cf. Proposition 1.1 in [2].

Remark 2.3.11. We have assumed the potentials V_{ω} to be nonnegative and some of our proofs will rely on this fact.

However, the *statements* of Theorem 2.3.1 on the non-randomness of the spectrum and Theorem 2.3.8 on the existence of the IDS carry over to V_{ω} which are uniformly bounded below by a constant C not depending on $\omega \in \Omega$. Indeed, in this case our results directly apply to the shifted operator family $\{H_{\omega} - C\}_{\omega \in \Omega}$. This implies immediately the same statements for the original operators, since the spectral properties we are considering are invariant under shifts of the spectrum.

2.4. **Measurability.** Since we want to study the operators H^{Λ}_{ω} as random variables we need a notion of measurability. To this aim, we extend the definition introduced by Kirsch and Martinelli [162] for random operators on a fixed Hilbert space to families of operators where the spaces and domains of definition vary with $\omega \in \Omega$.

To distinguish between the scalar products of the different L^2 -spaces we denote by $\langle \cdot, \cdot \rangle_0$ the scalar product on $L^2(\Lambda, \text{vol}_0)$ and by $\| \cdot \|_0$ the corresponding norm. Similarly, $\langle \cdot, \cdot \rangle_{\omega}$ and $\| \cdot \|_{\omega}$ are the scalar product and the norm, respectively, of $L^2(\Lambda, \text{vol}_{\omega})$.

Definition 2.4.1. Consider a family of selfadjoint operators $\{H_{\omega}\}_{\omega}$, where the domain of H_{ω} is a dense subspace \mathcal{D}_{ω} of $L^2(\Lambda, \operatorname{vol}_{\omega})$. The family $\{H_{\omega}\}_{\omega}$ is called a measurable family of operators if

(2.21)
$$\omega \mapsto \langle f_{\omega}, F(H_{\omega}) f_{\omega} \rangle_{\omega}$$

is measurable for all measurable and bounded $F: \mathbb{R} \to \mathbb{C}$ and all measurable functions $f: \Omega \times \Lambda \to \mathbb{R}$ with $f(\omega, \cdot) = f_\omega \in L^2(\Lambda, \text{vol}_\omega)$ for every $\omega \in \Omega$.

Theorem 2.4.2. A random Schrödinger operator $\{H_{\omega}\}_{{\omega}\in\Omega}$ as in Definition 2.2.2 is a measurable family of operators. The same applies to the Dirichlet restrictions $\{H_{\omega}^{\Lambda}\}_{{\omega}\in\Omega}$ to any open subset Λ of X.

For the proof of this theorem we need some preliminary considerations.

Assumption (2.5) in our setting implies that it is sufficient to show the weak measurability (2.21) for functions f which are constant in ω . Note that $L^2(\Lambda, \text{vol}_0)$ and $L^2(\Lambda, \text{vol}_\omega)$ coincide as sets for all $\omega \in \Omega$, though not in their scalar products. Thus it makes sense to speak about $f_\omega \equiv f \in L^2(\Lambda, \text{vol}_\omega)$ " = " $L^2(\Lambda, \text{vol}_0)$.

Lemma 2.4.3. A random Schrödinger operator $\{H_{\omega}\}_{\omega}$ is measurable if and only if

(2.22)
$$\omega \mapsto \langle f, F(H_{\omega}) f \rangle_{\omega}$$
 is measurable

for all measurable and bounded $F: \mathbb{R} \to \mathbb{C}$ and all $f \in L^2(\Lambda, \operatorname{vol}_0)$.

Proof. To see this, note that (2.22) implies the same statement if we replace f(x) by $h(\omega, x) = g(\omega)f(x)$ where $g \in L^2(\Omega)$ and $f \in L^2(\Lambda, \text{vol}_0)$. Such functions form a total set in $L^2(\Omega \times \Lambda, \mathbb{P} \circ \text{vol})$.

Now, consider a measurable $h: \Omega \times \Lambda \to \mathbb{R}$ such that $h_{\omega} := h(\omega, \cdot) \in L^2(\Lambda, \operatorname{vol}_{\omega})$ for every $\omega \in \Omega$. Then $h^n(\omega, x) := \chi_{h,n}(\omega) h(\omega, x)$ is in $L^2(\Omega \times \Lambda, \mathbb{P} \circ \operatorname{vol})$ where $\chi_{h,n}$ denotes the characteristic function of the set $\{\omega | \|h_{\omega}\|_{L^2(\Lambda, \operatorname{vol}_{\omega})} \le n\} \subset \Omega$. Since $\chi_{h,n} \to 1$ pointwise on Ω for $n \to \infty$ we obtain

$$\langle h_{\omega}^n, F(H_{\omega}) h_{\omega}^n \rangle_{\omega} \to \langle h_{\omega}, F(H_{\omega}) h_{\omega} \rangle_{\omega}$$

which shows that $\{H_{\omega}\}_{\omega}$ is a measurable family of operators.

To prove Theorem 2.4.2 we will pull all operators H^{Λ}_{ω} onto the same Hilbert space using the unitary transformation S_{ω} induced by the density ρ_{ω}

$$S_{\omega} : L^{2}(\Lambda, \operatorname{vol}_{0}) \to L^{2}(\Lambda, \operatorname{vol}_{\omega}), \quad (S_{\omega} f)(x) = \rho_{\omega}^{1/2}(x) f(x)$$

The transformed operators are

(2.23)
$$A_{\omega} := -S_{\omega}^{-1} \Delta_{\omega}^{\Lambda} S_{\omega}$$
$$A_{\omega} : S_{\omega}^{-1} \mathcal{D}(\Delta_{\omega}^{\Lambda}) \subset L^{2}(\Lambda, \text{vol}_{0}) \longrightarrow L^{2}(\Lambda, \text{vol}_{0})$$

The domain of definition $S_{\omega}^{-1} \mathcal{D}(\Delta_{\omega}^{\Lambda})$ is dense in $L^2(\Lambda, \text{vol}_0)$ and contains all smooth functions of compact support in Λ .

The first fact we infer for the operators $A_{\omega}, \omega \in \Omega$ is that they are uniformly bounded with respect to each other, at least in the sense of quadratic forms. This is the content of Proposition 3.4 in [199] which we quote without proof.

Proposition 2.4.4. Let Q_0, Q_ω be the quadratic forms associated to the operators $-\Delta_0^{\Lambda}$ and A_ω , and $\mathcal{D} \subset L^2(\Lambda, \operatorname{vol}_0)$ the closure of $C_c^{\infty}(\Lambda)$ with respect to the norm $(Q_0(f, f) + ||f||_0^2)^{1/2}$. Then

$$\mathcal{D} = \mathcal{D}(Q_0) = \mathcal{D}(Q_\omega)$$

and there exists a constant C_A such that

(2.24)
$$C_A^{-1}\left(Q_0(f,f) + \|f\|_0^2\right) \le Q_\omega(f,f) + \|f\|_0^2 \le C_A\left(Q_0(f,f) + \|f\|_0^2\right).$$
 for all $f \in \mathcal{D}$ and $\omega \in \Omega$.

Here $\mathcal{D}(Q)$ denotes the domain of definition of the quadratic form Q. In the proof of this proposition the bound (2.6) — more precisely (2.10) — on the gradient of the density ρ_{ω} is needed. It seems to be a technical assumption and in fact dispensable by using a trick from [69], at least if Λ is precompact or of finite volume.

Since we are dealing now with a family of operators on a fixed Hilbert space, we are in the position to apply the theory developed in [162]. The following result is an extension of Proposition 3 there. It suits our purposes and shows that our notion of measurability is compatible with the one in [162].

Let \mathcal{H} be a Hilbert space, $\mathcal{D} \subset \mathcal{H}$ a (fixed) dense subset and $B_{\omega} \colon \mathcal{D} \to \mathcal{H}, \omega \in \Omega$ nonnegative operators. Denote by $\tilde{\Sigma} = \overline{\bigcup_{\omega} \sigma(B_{\omega})}$ the closure of all spectra, and by

 Σ^c its complement. To establish the measurability of the family $\{B_\omega\}_\omega$ one can use one of the following classes of test functions:

- $$\begin{split} \bullet & \mathcal{F}_1 = \{\chi_{]-\infty,\lambda[} | \lambda \geq 0 \}, \\ \bullet & \mathcal{F}_2 = \{x \mapsto e^{itx} | t \in \mathbb{R} \}, \\ \bullet & \mathcal{F}_3 = \{x \mapsto e^{-tx} | t \geq 0 \}, \\ \bullet & \mathcal{F}_4 = \{x \mapsto (z-x)^{-1} | z \in \mathbb{C} \setminus \tilde{\Sigma} \}, \end{split}$$
- $\mathcal{F}_5 = \mathcal{F}_4(z_0) = \{x \mapsto (z_0 x)^{-1}\}$ for a fixed $z_0 \in \mathbb{C} \setminus \tilde{\Sigma}$,
- $\mathcal{F}_6 = C_b = \{f : \mathbb{R} \to \mathbb{C} | f \text{ bounded, continuous} \},$
- $\mathcal{F}_7 = \{ f : \mathbb{R} \to \mathbb{C} | f \text{ bounded, measurable} \}.$

The following proposition says, that it does not matter which of the above sets of functions one chooses for testing the measurability of $\{B_{\omega}\}_{\omega}$.

Proposition 2.4.5. For i = 1, ..., 7 the following statements are equivalent:

$$(\mathbf{F}_i)$$
 $\omega \mapsto \langle f, F(B_\omega)h \rangle_{\mathcal{H}}$ is measurable for all $f, h \in \mathcal{H}$ and $F \in \mathcal{F}_i$,

Proof. It is obvious that $(\mathbf{F}_4) \Rightarrow (\mathbf{F}_5)$, $(\mathbf{F}_7) \Rightarrow (\mathbf{F}_6)$, and $(\mathbf{F}_6) \Rightarrow (\mathbf{F}_3)$. The equivalence of (\mathbf{F}_1) , (\mathbf{F}_2) and (\mathbf{F}_4) can be found in [162].

To show $(\mathbf{F}_5) \Rightarrow (\mathbf{F}_4)$, consider the set

$$Z := \{ z \in \tilde{\Sigma}^c | \omega \mapsto (z - H_\omega)^{-1} \text{ is weakly measurable } \}$$

in the topological space Σ^c . It is closed, since $z_n \to z$ implies the convergence of the resolvents, see e.g. [258, Theorem VI.5]. A similar argument using the resolvent equation and a Neumann series expansion shows that $z \in Z$ implies $B_{\delta}(z) \subset Z$ where $\delta := d(z, \tilde{\Sigma})$. Since $\tilde{\Sigma}^c$ is connected, $Z = \tilde{\Sigma}^c$ follows.

 $(\mathbf{F}_3) \Rightarrow (\mathbf{F}_1)$: By the Stone-Weierstrass Theorem, see e.g. [258, Thm. IV.9], applied to $C([0,\infty])$ it follows that \mathcal{F}_3 is dense in the set of Functions $\{f\in$ $C([0,\infty]) | f(\infty) = 0 \} = C_{\infty}([0,\infty[))$. We may approximate any $\chi_{]-\infty,\lambda[}$ pointwise by a monotone increasing sequence $0 \leq f_n, n \in \mathbb{N}$ in $C_{\infty}(\mathbb{R})$. Polarisation, the spectral theorem, and the monotone convergence theorem for integrals imply that $\chi_{]-\infty,\lambda[}(H_{\omega})$ is weakly measurable. An analogous argument shows $(\mathbf{F}_1) \Rightarrow (\mathbf{F}_7)$, since any non-negative $f \in \mathcal{F}_7$ can be approximated monotonously pointwise by non-negative step functions $f_n, n \in \mathbb{N}$.

We use the following proposition taken from [295] (Prop. 1.2.6.) to show that $\{A_{\omega}\}_{\omega}$ is a measurable family of operators.

Proposition 2.4.6. Let $B_{\omega}, \omega \in \Omega$ and B_0 be nonnegative operators on a Hilbert space \mathcal{H} . Let Q_{ω} , $\omega \in \Omega$ and Q_0 be the associated closed quadratic forms with the following properties:

- (2.26) $Q_{\omega}, \ \omega \in \Omega \ and \ Q_0 \ are \ defined \ on \ the \ same \ dense \ subset \ \mathcal{D} \subset \mathcal{H}.$
- There is a constant C > 0 such that

$$C^{-1}\left(Q_0(f,f) + \|f\|_0^2\right) \le Q_\omega(f,f) + \|f\|_0^2 \le C\left(Q_0(f,f) + \|f\|_0^2\right)$$

for all $\omega \in \Omega$ and $f \in \mathcal{D}$.

(2.28) For every $f \in \mathcal{D}$ the map $\omega \mapsto Q_{\omega}(f, f)$ is measurable.

Then the family $\{B_{\omega}\}_{\omega}$ of operators satisfies the equivalent properties of Proposition 2.4.5.

By property (\mathbf{F}_7) , this implies that $\{B_\omega\}_\omega$ is a measurable family of operators.

We apply the proposition to $B_{\omega} = A_{\omega}$, where $\{A_{\omega}\}_{\omega}$ is defined in Proposition 2.4.4. To do so we check that the properties (2.26)–(2.28) are satisfied: Since $C_c^{\infty}(\Lambda)$ is dense in $\mathcal{D}(Q_{\omega})$ for all ω , the closures of $C_c^{\infty}(\Lambda)$ with respect to any of the equivalent norms in (2.24) coincide, which shows assumption (2.26). Property (2.27) is just (2.24), property (2.28) is obvious for $f \in C_c^{\infty}(\Lambda)$ and follows by approximation for all $f \in \mathcal{D}$.

Proof of Theorem 2.4.2. We already know that the transformed 'kinetic' part A_{ω} , $\omega \in \Omega$ of the Hamiltonian is measurable. To deal with the singular potential we introduce the cut off

$$V_{\omega}^{n}(x) := \min\{n, V_{\omega}(x)\} \text{ for } n \in \mathbb{N} \text{ and } \omega \in \Omega$$

The auxiliary potential V_{ω}^{n} is bounded and in particular its domain of definition is the whole Hilbert space $L^{2}(\Lambda, \text{vol}_{0})$. Thus the operator sum

$$A^n_\omega := A_\omega + V^n_\omega, \quad \omega \in \Omega$$

is well defined and [162, Prop. 4] implies that it forms a measurable family of operators. To recover the unbounded potential V_{ω} , we consider the semigroups $\omega \mapsto \exp(-tA_{\omega}^n)$, t > 0 which are weakly measurable.

The quadratic forms of A^n_{ω} converge monotonously to the form of $A^\infty_{\omega} := A_\omega + V_\omega$. Now Theorems VIII.3.13a and IX.2.16 in [152] imply that the semigroups of A^n_{ω} converge weakly towards the one of A^∞_{ω} for $n \to \infty$. Thus $\exp(-tA^\infty_{\omega})$ is weakly measurable, which implies the measurability of the family A^∞_{ω} .

Finally, since S_{ω} is multiplication with the measurable function $(x, \omega) \mapsto \rho_{\omega}(x)$, this implies the measurability of the family $H_{\omega} = S_{\omega} A_{\omega}^{\infty} S_{\omega}^{-1}$, $\omega \in \Omega$.

For later use let us note that the trace of measurable operators is measurable. More precisely we will need the fact that the mappings

(2.29)
$$\omega \mapsto \operatorname{Tr}(\chi_{\Lambda} e^{-tH_{\omega}}) \quad \text{and} \quad \omega \mapsto \operatorname{Tr}(e^{-tH_{\omega}^{\Lambda}})$$

are measurable. Note that one can chose an orthonormal basis for $L^2(\Lambda, \text{vol}_{\omega})$ which depends in a measurable way on ω , cf. for instance Lemma II.2.1 in [75]. Thus (2.29) follows immediately from the Definition 2.4.1 of measurable operators.

2.5. Bounds on the heat kernels uniform in ω . This paragraph is devoted to heat kernel estimates of the Schrödinger operators H_{ω} . It consists of four parts. Firstly we discuss existence of L^2 -kernels of $e^{-tH_{\omega}}$, t>0 and derive rough upper bounds relying on results in [68]. Secondly, we infer Gaußian off-diagonal decay estimates of the kernels using estimates derived in [204]. We then present an idea of H. Weyl to derive the *principle of not feeling the boundary*, and finally we state a proposition which summarises the information on the heat kernel needed in the next section.

We have to control the dependence on the metric and potential of all these estimates since those quantities vary with the random parameter $\omega \in \Omega$.

As H_{ω} is non-negative the semigroup $e^{-tH_{\omega}}$, t>0 consists of contractions. Moreover, the semigroup satisfies some nice properties formulated in the following definition which enable us to derive estimates on the corresponding heat kernel.

Definition 2.5.1. Let $\Lambda \subset X$ be open and μ a σ -finite Borel measure on Λ . Let A be a real, non-negative, selfadjoint operator on the Hilbert space $L^2(\Lambda,\mu)$. The semigroup $e^{-tA}, t > 0$ is called *positivity preserving* if $e^{-tA}f \geq 0$ for any $0 \leq f \in L^2(\Lambda,\mu)$ and t > 0. Furthermore, $e^{-tA}, t > 0$ is called a *Markov semigroup*, if it is well defined on $L^\infty(\Lambda,\mu)$ and the two following properties hold

(2.30)
$$e^{-tA}: L^2(\Lambda, \mu) \longrightarrow L^2(\Lambda, \mu)$$
 is positivity preserving for every $t > 0$

(2.31)
$$e^{-tA}: L^{\infty}(\Lambda, \mu) \to L^{\infty}(\Lambda, \mu)$$
 is a contraction for every $t > 0$

In this case A is called a *Dirichlet form*.

A Markov semigroup e^{-tA} is called *ultracontractive* if

(2.32)
$$e^{-tA}: L^2(\Lambda, \mu) \to L^{\infty}(\Lambda, \mu)$$
 is bounded for all $t > 0$

The above (2.30) and (2.31) are called *Beurling-Deny* conditions [28, 29].

We infer from [68] the following facts: A Markov semigroup is a contraction on $L^p(\Lambda,\mu)$ for all $1 \leq p \leq \infty$ (and all t > 0). For all $\omega \in \Omega$ the Schrödinger operator H^{Λ}_{ω} on $L^2(\Lambda, \operatorname{vol}_{\omega})$ is a Dirichlet form, [68, Thm. 1.3.5]. There the proof is given for $X = \mathbb{R}^d$, but it applies to manifolds, too. By Sobolev embedding estimates and the spectral theorem $e^{t\Delta^{\Lambda}_{\omega}}$ is ultracontractive. Thus by Lemma 2.1.2 in [68] each $e^{t\Delta^{\Lambda}_{\omega}}$ has a kernel, which we denote by k^{Λ}_{ω} , such that for almost all $x, y \in \Lambda$

$$(2.33) 0 \le k_{\omega}^{\Lambda}(t, x, y) \le \|e^{t\Delta_{\omega}^{\Lambda}}\|_{1, \infty} =: C_{\omega}^{\Lambda}(t)$$

Here $||B||_{1,\infty}$ denotes the norm of $B \colon L^1 \to L^\infty$. For $\Lambda = X$ we use the abbreviation $k_\omega^X = k_\omega$.

To derive an analogous estimate to (2.33) for the full Schrödinger operator with potential we make use of the Feynman-Kac formula. Using the symbol \mathbf{E}_x for the expectation with respect to the Brownian motion b_t starting in $x \in X$ the formula reads

$$(e^{-tH_{\omega}}f)(x) = \mathbf{E}_x \left(e^{-\int_0^t V_{\omega}(b_s) ds} f(b_t) \right)$$

For a stochastically complete manifold X and bounded, continuous V_{ω} the formula is proven, for instance, in Theorem IX.7A in [93]. It extends to general non-negative potentials which are in L^1_{loc} using semigroup and integral convergence theorems similarly as in the proof of Theorem X.68 in [255]. Since we consider (geodesically) complete manifolds whose Ricci curvature is bounded below, they are all stochastically complete, cf. for instance [131] or Theorem 4.2.4 in [136].

Since the potential is non-negative, the Feynman-Kac formula implies for non-negative $f \in L^1(\Lambda, \operatorname{vol}_{\omega})$

$$0 \le \left(e^{-tH_{\omega}^{\Lambda}}f\right)(x) \le \left(e^{t\Delta_{\omega}^{\Lambda}}f\right)(x) \le C_{\omega}^{\Lambda}(t) \|f\|_{L^{1}}$$

for almost every $x \in \Lambda$. Thus $e^{-tH_{\omega}^{\Lambda}}$: $L^{1}(\Lambda, \operatorname{vol}_{\omega}) \to L^{\infty}(\Lambda, \operatorname{vol}_{\omega})$ has the same bound $C_{\omega}^{\Lambda}(t)$ as the semigroup where the potential is absent. This yields the pointwise estimate on the kernel $k_{H_{\omega}}^{\Lambda}$ of $e^{-tH_{\omega}^{\Lambda}}$:

$$(2.34) \hspace{1cm} 0 \leq k_{H_{\omega}}^{\Lambda}(t,x,y) \leq C_{\omega}^{\Lambda}(t) \hspace{0.5cm} \text{for almost every } x,y \in X.$$

In the following we derive sharper upper bounds on the kernels which imply their decay in the distance between the two space arguments x and y. Such estimates have been proven by Li and Yau [204] for fundamental solutions of the heat equation.

One would naturally expect that the fundamental solution and the L^2 -heat kernel of the semigroup coincide under some regularity assumptions. This is actually the case as has been proven for instance in [77] for vanishing, and in [199] for smooth, nonnegative potentials. The proof in the last cited source uses that H_{ω} is a Dirichlet form.

To formulate the results of Li and Yau [204] which we will be using, we denote by $d_{\omega} \colon X \times X \to [0, \infty[$ the Riemannian distance function on X with respect to g_{ω} . Note that the following proposition concerns the heat kernel of the pure Laplacian.

Proposition 2.5.2. For every t > 0 there exist constants C(t) > 0, $\alpha_t > 0$ such that

$$(2.35) k_{\omega}(t,x,y) \le C(t) \exp\left(-\alpha_t d_0^2(x,y)\right)$$

for all $\omega \in \Omega$ and $x, y \in X$.

Proof. For a fixed Schrödinger operator the estimate (with d_0 replaced by d_{ω}) is contained in Corollary 3.1 in [204]. The properties (2.5), (2.9) and

$$C_g^{-1}d_0(x,y) \le d_{\omega}(x,y) \le C_g d_0(x,y)$$

ensure that the constants C(t) and α_t in (2.35) may be chosen uniformly in ω . Moreover, for measuring the distance between the points x and y we may always replace d_{ω} by d_0 by increasing α_t .

Let us collect various consequences of Proposition 2.5.2 which will be useful later on.

- (i) The pointwise kernel bound on the left hand side of (2.34) can be chosen uniformly in $\omega \in \Omega$.
- (ii) We stated Proposition 2.5.2 for the pure Laplacian, although Li and Yau treat the case of a Schrödinger operator with potential. The reason for this is that we want to avoid the regularity assumptions on the potential imposed in [204].

To recover from (2.35) the case where a (non-negative) potential is present we use again the Feynman-Kac formula. We need now a local version of the argument leading to (2.34), more precisely we consider $e^{-tH_{\omega}}$ as an operator form $L^1(B_{\epsilon}(y))$ to $L^{\infty}(B_{\epsilon}(x))$ for small $\epsilon > 0$. Thus we obtain

$$0 \le k_{H_{\omega}}(t, x, y) \le C(t) \exp\left(-\alpha_t d_0^2(x, y)\right)$$

(iii) The estimates derived so far immediately carry over to the case where the entire manifold is replaced by an open subset $\Lambda \subset X$.

$$0 \le k_{H_{\omega}}^{\Lambda}(t, x, y) \le k_{H_{\omega}}(t, x, y)$$

This is due to domain monotonicity, see for example [68, Thm. 2.1.6].

(iv) The Bishop volume comparison theorem controls the growth of the volume of balls with radius r, see for instance [34], [50, Thm. III.6] or [42]. It tells us that the lower bound (2.7) on the Ricci curvature is sufficient to bound the growth of the volume of balls as r increases. The volume of the ball can be estimated by the volume of a ball with the same radius in a space with constant curvature K. The latter volume grows at most exponentially in the radius. For our purposes it is necessary to have an ω -uniform version of the volume growth estimate. Using Properties (2.5), (2.7) and (2.9) we obtain the uniform bound

$$\operatorname{vol}_{\omega}(\{y | d_{\omega}(x, y) < r\}) \le C_1 e^{C_2 r}$$
 for all $x \in X$

where C_1, C_2 do not depend on x and ω . This implies that for all exponents p > 0, there exists a $M_p(t) < \infty$ such that the moment estimate

$$\int_{\Lambda} [k_{H_{\omega}}^{\Lambda}(t, x, y)]^{p} d\text{vol}_{\omega}(y) \leq M_{p}(t)$$

holds uniformly in $\Lambda \subset X$ open, in $x \in \Lambda$ and $\omega \in \Omega$. We set $M(t) := M_1(t)$.

(v) The heat kernel estimates imply a uniform bound on the traces of the semi-group localised in space. Let $\Lambda \subset X$ be a (fixed) open set of finite volume. There exists a constant $C_{\mathrm{Tr}} = C_{\mathrm{Tr}}(\Lambda,t) > 0$ such that for all $\omega \in \Omega$

$$\operatorname{Tr}(\chi_{\Lambda} e^{-tH_{\omega}}) \leq C_{\operatorname{Tr}}$$

Intuitively this is the same as saying that $\int_{\Lambda} k_{H_{\omega}}(t,x,x) \, d\mathrm{vol}_{\omega}(x)$ is uniformly bounded. However, since the diagonal $\{(x,x)|x\in\Lambda\}$ is a set of measure zero, the integral does not make sense as long as we consider $k_{H_{\omega}}$ as an L^2 -function. We do not want here to address the question of continuity of the kernel. Instead we use the semigroup property $e^{-2tH_{\omega}}=e^{-tH_{\omega}}e^{-tH_{\omega}}, t>0$ and selfadjointness to express the trace as

(2.36)

$$\operatorname{Tr}(\chi_{\Lambda} e^{-tH_{\omega}}) = \int_{\Lambda} \int_{\Lambda} [k_{H_{\omega}}(t/2, x, y)]^{2} d\operatorname{vol}_{\omega}(x) d\operatorname{vol}_{\omega}(y) \leq M_{2}(t/2) \operatorname{vol}_{\omega}(\Lambda)$$

By (2.11) this is bounded uniformly in $\omega \in \Omega$. Applying domain monotonicity once more, we obtain

(2.37)
$$\operatorname{Tr}\left(e^{-tH_{\omega}^{\Lambda}}\right) \leq M_{2}(t/2)\operatorname{vol}_{\omega}(\Lambda)$$

The following lemma is a maximum principle for Schrödinger operators with non-negative potentials. Combined with the off-diagonal decay estimates in Proposition 2.5.2 it will give us a proof of the principle of not feeling the boundary.

Lemma 2.5.3 (Maximum principle for heat equation with nonnegative potential). Let $\Lambda \subset X$ be open with compact closure, V be a non-negative function, and $u \in C([0,T[\times\overline{\Lambda})\cap C^2(]0,T[\times\Lambda))$ be a solution of the heat equation $\frac{\partial}{\partial t}u+(-\Delta+V)u=0$ on $[0,T[\times\Lambda]]$ with nonnegative supremum $s=\sup\{u(t,x)\mid (t,x)\in[0,T[\times\overline{\Lambda}]\}$. Then,

$$s = \max \left\{ \max_{x \in \overline{\Lambda}} u(0, x), \sup_{[0, T[\times \partial \Lambda} u(t, x) \right\}$$

Note that regularity of V is not assumed explicitly, but implicitly by the requirements on u. They are e.g. satisfied if V is smooth. Indeed, in that case the heat kernel is smooth, as can be seen following the proof of [68, Thm. 5.2.1].

Now we are in the position to state the second refined estimate on the heat kernels, the *principle of not feeling the boundary*. It is a formulation of the fact that the heat kernel of the Laplacian restricted to a large open set Λ should not differ much from the heat kernel associated to the Laplacian on the whole manifold, as long as one stays away from the boundary of Λ . As before, we derive this estimate first for the pure Laplacian and then show that it carries over to Schrödinger operators with non-negative potential.

Proposition 2.5.4. For any fixed $t, \epsilon > 0$, there exists an $h = h(t, \epsilon) > 0$ such that for every open set $\Lambda \subset X$ and all $\omega \in \Omega$

$$0 \le k_{\omega}(t, x, y) - k_{\omega}^{\Lambda}(t, x, y) \le \epsilon,$$

for all $x \in \Lambda, y \in \Lambda_h$.

Proof. The first inequality is a consequence of domain monotonicity. So we just have to prove the second one.

Fix $\omega \in \Omega$ and $t, \epsilon > 0$. Choose h > 0 such that

$$C(t) \exp\left(-\alpha_t (h/2)^2\right) \le \epsilon$$

Note that the choice is independent of ω . For any $y \in \Lambda_h$ and $0 < \delta < h/2$ denote by $B_{\delta}(y)$ the open d_0 -ball around y with radius δ . Let $f_{\delta} \in C_0^{\infty}(B_{\delta}(y))$ be a non-negative approximation of the δ -distribution at y.

We consider now the time evolution of the initial value f under the two semi-groups generated by Δ_{ω} and $\Delta_{\omega}^{\Lambda}$, respectively.

$$u_1(t,x) := \int_X k_{\omega}(t,x,z) f_{\delta}(z) d\text{vol}_{\omega}(z) = \int_{\Lambda} k_{\omega}(t,x,z) f_{\delta}(z) d\text{vol}_{\omega}(z).$$

$$u_2(t,x) := \int_{\Lambda} k_{\omega}^{\Lambda}(t,x,z) f_{\delta}(z) d\text{vol}_{\omega}(z).$$

The difference $u_1(t,x)-u_2(t,x)$ solves the heat equation $\frac{\partial}{\partial t}u=\Delta_\omega u$ and satisfies the initial condition $u_1(0,x)-u_2(0,x)=f_\delta(x)-f_\delta(x)=0$ for all $x\in\Lambda$. Now, by domain monotonicity we know $k_\omega(t,x,z)-k_\omega^\Lambda(t,x,z)\geq 0$, thus

$$u_1(t,x) - u_2(t,x) = \int_{\Lambda} \left[k_{\omega}(t,x,z) - k_{\omega}^{\Lambda}(t,x,z) \right] f_{\delta}(z) \, d\text{vol}_{\omega}(z) \ge 0$$

for all t > 0 and $x \in \Lambda$. The application of the maximum principle yields

(2.38)
$$u_1(t,x) - u_2(t,x) \le \max_{[0,t] \times \partial \Lambda} \left\{ u_1(s,w) - u_2(s,w) \right\}.$$

The right hand side can be further estimated by:

$$u_1(s,w) - u_2(s,w) \le \int_{\Lambda} k_{\omega}(s,w,z) f_{\delta}(z) d\mathrm{vol}_{\omega}(z) = \int_{\Lambda_{\delta}(s)} k_{\omega}(s,w,z) f_{\delta}(z) d\mathrm{vol}_{\omega}(z).$$

Since $w \in \partial \Lambda$ and $z \in \Lambda_{h/2}$, we conclude using Proposition 2.5.2:

$$\int_{\Lambda_{h/2}} k_{\omega}(s, w, z) f_{\delta}(z) d\text{vol}_{\omega}(z) \le C(t) \exp\left(-\alpha_t (h/2)^2\right) \le \epsilon$$

Since the bound is independent of δ we may take the limit $\delta \to 0$ which concludes the proof.

One can prove the principle of not feeling the boundary by other means too, see for instance [215, 79, 243]. This alternative approach uses information on the behaviour of solutions of the wave equation. Unlike the solutions of the heat equation, they do not have the unphysical property that their support spreads instantaneously to infinity. Actually, the solutions of the wave equation have finite propagation speed [307]. Fourier transforms and the spectral theorem turn this information into estimates on the difference of the solutions of the free and restricted heat equation. Sobolev estimates lead then to the principle of not feeling the boundary.

See also Section 7 in [254].

Remark 2.5.5. Similarly as in Lemma 2.5.3, one can prove the proposition if a potential is present. More precisely, Proposition 2.5.4 is valid for Schrödinger operators with potentials V such that for continuous initial and boundary values the solution of the heat equation $\frac{\partial}{\partial t}u = -(-\Delta_{\omega} + V)u$ is in $C([0, T[\times \overline{\Lambda}) \cap C^2(]0, T[\times \Lambda))$.

However, Proposition 2.5.4 implies an analogous estimate for the case where a non-negative potential is present, similarly as in (ii) on page 25.

Consider $e^{-tH_{\omega}} - e^{-tH_{\omega}^{\Lambda}}$ as an operator from $L^1(\Lambda_h)$ to $L^{\infty}(\Lambda)$, and denote by τ_x^{Λ} the first exit time from Λ for a Brownian motion starting in x. By the Feynman-Kac formula, we have for $0 \le f \in L^1(\Lambda_h)$

$$[(e^{-tH_{\omega}} - e^{-tH_{\omega}^{\Lambda}})f](x) = \mathbf{E}_{x} \left(e^{-\int_{0}^{t} ds V(b_{s})} f(b_{t}) \chi_{\{b \mid \tau_{x}^{\Lambda} \leq t\}} \right)$$

$$\leq \mathbf{E}_{x} \left(f(b_{s}) \chi_{\{b \mid \tau_{x}^{\Lambda} \leq t\}} \right) = \int [k_{\omega}(t, x, y) - k_{\omega}^{\Lambda}(t, x, y)] f(y) \, d\text{vol}_{\omega} \leq \epsilon \int f(y) \, d\text{vol}_{\omega}$$

if we chose h as in Proposition 2.5.4. Thus for almost all $x \in \Lambda, y \in \Lambda_h$

$$(2.39) k_{H_{\omega}}(t, x, y) - k_{H_{\omega}}^{\Lambda}(t, x, y) \le \|e^{-tH_{\omega}} - e^{-tH_{\omega}}\|_{L^{1}(\Lambda_{h}) \to L^{\infty}(\Lambda)} \le \epsilon$$

The upper bounds on the heat kernel and the principle of not feeling the boundary enable us to prove a result on the traces of localised heat-semigroups.

In the macroscopic limit, as Λ tends (in a nice way) to the whole of X, the two quantities

$$\operatorname{Tr}(\chi_{\Lambda} e^{-tH_{\omega}})$$
 and $\operatorname{Tr}(e^{-tH_{\omega}^{\Lambda}})$

are approximately the same. The precise statement is contained in the following

Proposition 2.5.6. Let $\{\Lambda_l\}_{l\in\mathbb{N}}$, be an sequence of subsets of X which satisfies the van Hove property 2.18 and let $\{H_{\omega}\}_{\omega}$ be a random Schrödinger operator. Then

$$\lim_{l \to \infty} \sup_{\omega \in \Omega} \left. \frac{1}{\operatorname{vol}_{\omega}(\Lambda_l)} \left| \operatorname{Tr}(\chi_{\Lambda_l} e^{-tH_{\omega}}) - \operatorname{Tr}(e^{-tH_{\omega}^l}) \right| = 0$$

Proof. We consider first a fixed $l \in \mathbb{N}$ and abbreviate $\Lambda = \Lambda_l$. For the operator $e^{-tH_{\omega}^{\Lambda}}$ we may write the trace in the same way as in (2.36) to obtain

(2.40)
$$\operatorname{Tr}(e^{-tH_{\omega}^{\Lambda}}) = \int_{\Lambda} \int_{\Lambda} [k_{H_{\omega}}^{\Lambda}(t/2, x, y)]^{2} d\operatorname{vol}_{\omega}(x) d\operatorname{vol}_{\omega}(y)$$

We express the difference of (2.36) and (2.40) using

$$(k_{H_{\omega}})^2 - (k_{H_{\omega}}^{\Lambda})^2 = (k_{H_{\omega}} - k_{H_{\omega}}^{\Lambda})(k_{H_{\omega}} + k_{H_{\omega}}^{\Lambda})$$

Next we chose $h=h(t/2,\epsilon)>0$ as in Proposition 2.5.4 and decompose the integration domain according to

$$\Lambda \times \Lambda = (\Lambda \times \Lambda_h) \cup (\Lambda \times \partial_h \Lambda)$$

The difference of the traces can be now estimated as

$$(2.41) \operatorname{Tr}(\chi_{\Lambda} e^{-tH_{\omega}}) - \operatorname{Tr}(e^{-tH_{\omega}^{\Lambda}})$$

$$= \int_{\Lambda} \int_{\Lambda_{h}} \left[k_{H_{\omega}} \left(\frac{t}{2}, x, y \right) - k_{H_{\omega}}^{\Lambda} \left(\frac{t}{2}, x, y \right) \right] \left[k_{H_{\omega}} \left(\frac{t}{2}, x, y \right) + k_{H_{\omega}}^{\Lambda} \left(\frac{t}{2}, x, y \right) \right] d\operatorname{vol}_{\omega}(x, y)$$

$$+ \int_{\Lambda} \int_{\partial_{1}\Lambda} \left[k_{H_{\omega}} \left(\frac{t}{2}, x, y \right) - k_{H_{\omega}}^{\Lambda} \left(\frac{t}{2}, x, y \right) \right] \left[k_{H_{\omega}} \left(\frac{t}{2}, x, y \right) + k_{H_{\omega}}^{\Lambda} \left(\frac{t}{2}, x, y \right) \right] d\operatorname{vol}_{\omega}(x, y)$$

The first term is bounded by $2M(t/2) \epsilon \operatorname{vol}_{\omega}(\Lambda)$ and the second by

$$2M(t/2) C(t/2) \operatorname{vol}_{\omega}(\partial_h \Lambda)$$

It follows that

$$0 \le \frac{1}{\operatorname{vol}_{\omega}(\Lambda)} \left(\operatorname{Tr}(\chi_{\Lambda} e^{-tH_{\omega}}) - \operatorname{Tr}(e^{-tH_{\omega}^{\Lambda}}) \right) \le 2M(t/2)\epsilon + 2M(t/2)C(t/2) \frac{\operatorname{vol}_{\omega}(\partial_{h}\Lambda)}{\operatorname{vol}_{\omega}(\Lambda)}$$

Now, we let l go to infinity. Since the sequence Λ_l satisfies the van Hove property (2.18) and since our bounds are uniform in ω , the proposition is proven.

2.6. Laplace transforms and Ergodic Theorem. This paragraph completes the proof of Theorem 2.3.8. It relies, apart from the results results established in the previous paragraphs 2.4–2.5, on a general ergodic theorem and a criterion for the convergence of distribution functions.

Lindenstrauss proved in [210, 209] an ergodic theorem which applies to locally compact, second countable amenable groups. It includes as a special case the following statement for discrete groups.

Theorem 2.6.1. Let Γ be an amenable discrete group and $(\Omega, \mathcal{B}_{\Omega}, \mathbb{P})$ be a probability space. Assume that Γ acts ergodically on Ω by measure preserving transformations. Let $\{I_l\}_l$ be a tempered Fælner sequence in Γ . Then for every $f \in L^1(\Omega)$

(2.42)
$$\lim_{j \to \infty} \frac{1}{|I_l|} \sum_{\gamma \in I_l} f(\gamma \omega) = \mathbb{E}(f)$$

for almost all $\omega \in \Omega$.

In the application we have in mind $f \in L^{\infty}$, so the convergence holds in the L^1 -topology, too.

Remark 2.6.2. Some background on previous results can be found for instance in Section 6.6 of Krengel's book [194], in Tempelman's works [308, 309, 310] or some other sources [95, 15, 94, 236]. The book [310] gives in \S 5.6 a survey of Shulman's results [276]. Mean ergodic theorems hold in more general circumstances, see for instance [194, \S 6.4] or [310, Ch. 6].

We will apply the ergodic theorem above not to the normalised eigenvalue counting functions N_{ω}^{l} , but to their Laplace transforms \mathcal{L}_{ω}^{l} . The reason is, that the \mathcal{L}_{ω}^{l} are bounded, while the original N_{ω}^{l} are not. The following criterion of Pastur and Šubin [237, 298] says that it is actually sufficient to test the convergence of the Laplace transforms.

Lemma 2.6.3 (Pastur-Šubin convergence criterion). Let N_n be a sequence of distribution functions such that

- (i) there exists a $\lambda_0 \in \mathbb{R}$ such that $N_l(\lambda) = 0$ for all $\lambda \leq \lambda_0$ and $l \in \mathbb{N}$,
- (ii) there exists a function $C: \mathbb{R}^+ \to \mathbb{R}$ such that $\mathcal{L}^l(t) := \int e^{-\lambda t} dN_l(\lambda) \leq C(t)$ for all $l \in \mathbb{N}$ and t > 0,
- (iii) $\lim_{l\to\infty} \mathcal{L}^l(t) =: \mathcal{L}(t)$ exists for all t>0.

Then \mathcal{L} is the Laplace transform of a distribution function N and for all continuity points λ of N we have

$$N(\lambda) := \lim_{l \to \infty} N_l(\lambda)$$

Finally, we present the proof of Theorem 2.3.8 on the existence of a self-averaging IDS:

Proof of Theorem 2.3.8. We have to check the conditions in the previous lemma for the normalised eigenvalue counting functions N_{ω}^{l} . The first one is clearly satisfied for $\lambda_{0} = 0$, since all operators we are dealing with are non-negative. To see (ii), express the Laplace transform by the trace of the heat semigroup

$$\mathcal{L}_{\omega}^{l}(t) = \frac{1}{\operatorname{vol}_{\omega}(\Lambda)} \sum_{n, \lambda_{n} \in \sigma} e^{-t\lambda_{n}} = \frac{1}{\operatorname{vol}_{\omega}(\Lambda)} \operatorname{Tr}(e^{-tH_{\omega}^{l}})$$

The sum extends over all eigenvalues λ_n of H^l_{ω} , counting multiplicities. Now, (2.37) implies condition (ii) of the Pastur-Šubin criterion.

To prove (iii) we will show for all t > 0 the convergence

$$\lim_{j \to \infty} \mathcal{L}_{\omega}^{l}(t) = \int_{\mathbb{R}} e^{-t\lambda} dN_{H}(\lambda)$$

in $(L^1 \text{ and}) \mathbb{P}$ almost sure-sense.

Introduce for two sequences of random variables $a_l(\omega), b_l(\omega), l \in \mathbb{N}$ the equivalence relation $a_l \stackrel{j \to \infty}{\sim} b_l$ if they satisfy $a_l - b_l \to 0$, as $l \to \infty$, in L^1 and \mathbb{P} -almost surely.

For technical reasons we will deal separately with the convergence of the enumerator and denominator in

$$\mathcal{L}_{\omega}^{l}(t) = \operatorname{vol}_{\omega}(\Lambda_{l})^{-1} \operatorname{Tr}(e^{-tH_{\omega}^{l}})$$

However, we need *some* normalisation, to avoid divergences. Consider first the enumerator with an auxiliary normalisation

(2.43)
$$|I_l|^{-1} \operatorname{Tr}(e^{-tH_{\omega}^l})$$

By Proposition 2.5.6, the equivariance, and Lindenstrauss' ergodic theorem 2.6.1

$$|I_{l}|^{-1}\operatorname{Tr}(e^{-tH_{\omega}^{l}}) \stackrel{j\to\infty}{\sim} |I_{l}|^{-1}\operatorname{Tr}(\chi_{\Lambda_{l}}e^{-tH_{\omega}}) = |I_{l}|^{-1}\sum_{\gamma\in I_{l}^{-1}}\operatorname{Tr}(\chi_{\gamma\mathcal{F}}e^{-tH_{\omega}})$$

$$= |I_{l}|^{-1}\sum_{\gamma\in I_{l}}\operatorname{Tr}(\chi_{\mathcal{F}}e^{-tH_{\gamma\omega}}) \stackrel{j\to\infty}{\sim} \mathbb{E}\left\{\operatorname{Tr}(\chi_{\mathcal{F}}e^{-tH_{\bullet}})\right\}$$

Similarly we infer for the normalised denominator

$$|I_l|^{-1} \operatorname{vol}_{\omega}(\Lambda_l) = |I_l|^{-1} \sum_{\gamma \in I_l^{-1}} \operatorname{vol}_{\omega}(\gamma \mathcal{F}) = |I_l|^{-1} \sum_{\gamma \in I_l} \operatorname{vol}_{\gamma \omega}(\mathcal{F}) \stackrel{j \to \infty}{\sim} \mathbb{E} \left\{ \operatorname{vol}_{\bullet}(\mathcal{F}) \right\}$$

Note that by (2.11) all terms in the above line are bounded form above and below uniformly in ω . By taking quotients we obtain

$$\mathcal{L}_{\omega}^{l}(t) = \frac{|I_{l}|^{-1} \operatorname{Tr}(e^{-tH_{\omega}^{l}})}{|I_{l}|^{-1} \operatorname{vol}_{\omega}(\Lambda_{l})} \stackrel{j \to \infty}{\sim} \frac{\mathbb{E}\left\{\operatorname{Tr}(\chi_{\mathcal{F}}e^{-tH_{\bullet}})\right\}}{\mathbb{E}\left\{\operatorname{vol}_{\bullet}(\mathcal{F})\right\}}$$

The right hand side is the Laplace transform of N_H , see the proof of Theorem 6.1 of [201] for a detailed calculation.

2.7. Approach using Dirichlet-Neumann bracketing. We sketch briefly an alternative proof of the existence of the IDS due to Kirsch and Martinelli [161]. It applies to random Schrödinger operators on \mathbb{R}^d .

It relies on a ergodic theorem for superadditive processes by Akcoglu and Krengel [12] and estimates on the number of bound states essentially implied by the Weyl asymptotics.

Let us explain the notion of an superadditive process in our context. Denote by Z the set of all multi-dimensional intervals or boxes Λ in \mathbb{R}^d such that $\Lambda = \{x | a_j < x_j < b_j$, for $j = 1, \ldots, d\}$ for some $a, b \in \mathbb{Z}^d$ with $a_j < b_j$ for all $j = 1, \ldots, d$. The restriction of H_ω to an $\Lambda \in Z$ with Dirichlet boundary conditions is denoted by H_ω^Λ and with Neumann boundary conditions by $H_\omega^{\Lambda,N}$. Consider a group $\{T_k\}_{k \in \mathbb{Z}^d}$ (or semigroup $\{T_k\}_{k \in \mathbb{N}_0^d}$) of measure preserving transformations on the probability space $(\Omega, \mathcal{B}_\Omega, \mathbb{P})$.

Definition 2.7.1. A set function $F: Z \to L^1(\Omega)$ is called a (discrete) superadditive process (with respect to $\{T_k\}_k$) if the following conditions are satisfied

(2.44)
$$F_{\Lambda} \circ T_k = F_{\Lambda+k}$$
 for all $k \in \mathbb{Z}^d$ (or \mathbb{N}_0^d), $\Lambda \in Z$

$$(2.45) \quad \text{if } \Lambda_1, \dots, \Lambda_n \in Z \text{ such that } \Lambda := \operatorname{int} \left(\bigcup_{k=1}^n \overline{\Lambda}_k \right) \in Z \text{ then } F_{\Lambda} \geq \sum_{k=1}^n F_{\Lambda_k}$$

(2.46)
$$\gamma := \gamma(F) := \sup_{\Lambda \in Z} |\Lambda|^{-1} \mathbb{E} \{F_{\Lambda}\} < \infty$$

F is called *subadditive* if -F is superadditive.

Similarly one can define continuous superadditive processes with respect to an action of \mathbb{R}^d on Ω .

We formulate the main result of [12] in the way it suits our needs.

Theorem 2.7.2. Let F be a discrete superadditive process and $\Lambda_l := [-l/2, l/2]^d$, $l \in \mathbb{N}$. Then the limit $\lim_{l\to\infty} l^{-d} F_{\Lambda_l}$ exists for almost all $\omega \in \Omega$.

More generally, one can replace the $\Lambda_l, l \in \mathbb{N}$ by a so called *regular sequence*, cf. [309, 12, 161] or § 6.2 in [194].

To apply the superadditive ergodic theorem we consider for arbitrary, fixed $\lambda \in \mathbb{R}$ the processes given by the eigenvalue counting functions of the Dirichlet and Neumann Laplacian

$$F_{\Lambda}^{D} := F_{\Lambda}^{D}(\lambda, \omega) := \#\{n | \lambda_{n}(H_{\omega}^{\Lambda}) < \lambda\}, \quad \Lambda \in \mathbb{Z}$$

$$F_{\Lambda}^{N} := F_{\Lambda}^{N}(\lambda, \omega) := \#\{n | \lambda_{n}(H_{\omega}^{\Lambda, N}) < \lambda\}, \quad \Lambda \in \mathbb{Z}$$

where H_{ω} is a random operator as in Definition 1.2.3. Obviously for $\Lambda = \Lambda_l = [-l/2, l/2]^d$ we have $F_{\Lambda}^D(\lambda) = l^d N_{\omega}^l(\lambda)$. We will show that $F_{\Lambda}^D, \Lambda \in Z$ is a superadditive process, which is also true for $-F_{\Lambda}^N, \Lambda \in Z$. Property (2.44) follows from the equivariance of $\{H_{\omega}\}_{\omega}$, while (2.45) and (2.46) are implied by the following

Lemma 2.7.3. Let H_{ω} be a random operator as in Definition 1.2.3 and λ a fixed energy value.

(i) For two cubes
$$\Lambda_1 \subset \Lambda_2$$
 we have $F_{\Lambda_2}^D \geq F_{\Lambda_1}^D$ and $F_{\Lambda_1}^N \geq F_{\Lambda_1}^D$.

(ii) If $\Lambda_1, \Lambda_2 \in Z$ are disjoint such that $\Lambda = \Lambda_1 \cup \Lambda_2 \cup M \in Z$ where $M \subset \mathbb{R}^d$ is a set of measure zero, then

$$F_{\Lambda}^{D} \ge F_{\Lambda_{1}}^{D} + F_{\Lambda_{2}}^{D}$$
$$F_{\Lambda}^{N} \le F_{\Lambda_{1}}^{N} + F_{\Lambda_{2}}^{N}$$

(iii) There exists an $C_{\lambda} \in \mathbb{R}$ such that for all $\Lambda \in Z$ and $\omega \in \Omega$ we have $F_{\Lambda}^{D}(\omega) \leq C_{\lambda} |\Lambda|$.

Proof. The first two statements are known as Dirichlet-Neumann bracketing and are stated e.g. in Proposition XIII.15.4 in [256]. See also Section I.5 in [50] for analogous results on manifolds.

To prove (iii) we consider first the case where the potential is identically equal to zero and infer from the Weyl asymptotics that there is a constant $C(\lambda) \in \mathbb{R}$ such that

$$\#\{n|\lambda_n(-\Delta^\Lambda)<\lambda\}\leq C(\lambda)|\Lambda|$$

Here Δ^{Λ} denotes the Laplace operator on Λ with Dirichlet boundary conditions. Since the potentials we consider are infinitesimally bounded with respect to the Laplacian, uniformly in ω , the Min-Max principle for eigenvalues implies the same estimate for the full Schrödinger operator, with an suitably changed constant. See Sections XIII.3, 15 and 16 in [256] for more details and, for explicit estimates, the works [264, 206, 205, 64] deriving the Lieb-Thirring and Cwikel-Lieb-Rozenblum bounds on the number of bound states.

Now we can state the main result of [161].

Theorem 2.7.4. There exists a set $\Omega' \subset \Omega$ of full measure such that

(2.47)
$$N(\lambda) := \lim_{l \to \infty} N_{\omega}^{l}(\lambda)$$

exists for every $\omega \in \Omega'$ and every continuity point $\lambda \in \mathbb{R}$ of N.

Proof. For a fixed $\lambda \in \mathbb{R}$ one applies the ergodic theorem of [12] to the superadditive process $F^D = F^D(\lambda, \omega)$. Since in our case the transformation group is ergodic, the limit $N(\lambda)$ equals $\gamma(F^D(\lambda))$, in particular it is independent of ω . Almost sure convergence means that there is a set Ω_{λ} of measure one for which the convergence holds. Let $S \subset \mathbb{R}$ be dense countable set. Then $\Omega' = \bigcap_{\lambda \in S} \Omega_{\lambda}$ still has full measure and (2.47) holds for all $\lambda \in S$ and $\omega \in \Omega'$. Since S was dense, this shows the convergence (2.47) at all continuity points of the limit function. Afterwards one modifies the limit function N to be left continuous. See [161, 157] for details. \square

For models which satisfy both the conditions of the previous theorem and of 2.3.8 the two IDS's coincide.

Under certain regularity conditions the theorem remains true if Neumann boundary conditions are used to define the IDS, and also for \mathbb{R}^d -ergodic potentials, cf. for instance [161, 142].

2.8. Independence of the choice of boundary conditions. Consider again the more general setting of Schrödinger operators on a Riemannian covering manifold X. If the open subset $\Lambda \subset X$ of finite volume is sufficiently regular, the Neumann Laplacian $H^{\Lambda,N}_{\omega}$ on Λ has discrete spectrum. One condition which ensures this is the extension property of the domain Λ , see e.g. [68], which is in turn satisfied if the boundary $\partial \Lambda$ is piecewise smooth. Minimal conditions which ensure the extension

property are discussed in § VI.3 of [292]. Thus it is possible to define the normalised eigenvalue counting function

$$N_{\omega}^{\Lambda,N}(\lambda) := \frac{1}{|\Lambda|} \# \{ n \in \mathbb{N} | \lambda_n(H_{\omega}^{\Lambda,N}) < \lambda \}$$

Let Λ_l be an admissible exhaustion $\Lambda_l \subset X, l \in \mathbb{N}$ of sets which all have the extension property. Consider the sequence of distribution functions $N_{\omega}^{l,N} := N_{\omega}^{\Lambda_l,N}$. It is natural to ask whether it converges almost surely, and, moreover, whether its limit coincides with N as defined in (2.47). If this is true, the IDS is independent of the choice of Dirichlet or Neumann boundary conditions used for its construction. This indicates that boundary effects are negligible in the macroscopic limit.

However, this turns out not to be true for all geometric situations. Sznitman studied in [304, 306] the IDS of a random Schrödinger operator on hyperbolic space with potential generated by a Poissonian field. He showed that the IDS does depend on the choice of boundary condition used for its construction. Actually, he computes the Lifshitz asymptotics of the IDS at energies near the bottom of the spectrum and shows that it is different for Dirichlet and Neumann boundary conditions.

In contrast, in the case of Euclidean geometry $X = \mathbb{R}^d$, the question of boundary condition independence has been answered positively already some decades ago [27, 161, 299, 88] for a large class of \mathbb{Z}^d or \mathbb{R}^d -ergodic random potentials. Recently, there has been interest in the same question if a magnetic field is included in the Hamiltonian, see also § 5.6. In this case the coincidence of the IDS defined by the use of Dirichlet and Neumann boundary conditions was established for bounded potentials in [232], for non-negative potentials in [82], and for certain potentials assuming both arbitrarily large positive and negative values in [142] and [139]. The last mentioned approach seems to be extensible to non-Euclidean geometries which is matter of current research.

3. Wegner estimate

In 1981 Wegner [325] proved on a physical level of rigour a lower and upper bound on the density of states (DOS) of the (discrete) Anderson model and similar lattice Hamiltonians. The density of states — if it exists — is the density function of the IDS. Wegner's argument did in particular not rely on any information about the type of the spectrum in the considered energy interval. This was important since before Wegner's result there where various conjectures in the physics community how the DOS should behave at the mobility edge, if it exists. This is the name for the critical energy which is supposed to form the boundary between an interval with pure point spectrum and another one with continuous spectrum. Note however that there is so far no rigorous proof of the existence of continuous spectrum for ergodic random Schrödinger operators.

There were arguments suggesting that the DOS should diverge to infinity at the mobility edge, others that it should vanish. Wegner's estimate discarded this misconceptions. In a sense it is a negative result: you cannot recognize the borderline of different spectral types by looking at the IDS.

In the sequel we concentrate on alloy type models as defined in 1.2.1 (and Remark 1.2.2). We will be concerned here with upper bounds on the DOS only. It is derived by considering its analoga on finite boxes. So what we are speaking about in this

section is an estimate on

$$\mathbb{E}\left\{\operatorname{Tr}P_{\omega}^{l}(I)\right\} = |\Lambda_{l}| \mathbb{E}\left\{N_{\omega}^{l}(E_{2}) - N_{\omega}^{l}(E_{1})\right\}$$

where for the moment for notational convenience we only consider half open energy intervals $I = [E_1, E_2]$. By the Čebyšev-inequality one sees

$$(3.1) \mathbb{P}\left\{\sigma(H_{\omega}^{l}) \cap I \neq \emptyset\right\} = \mathbb{P}\left\{\operatorname{Tr}P_{\omega}^{l}(I) \neq 0\right\} \leq \mathbb{E}\left\{\operatorname{Tr}P_{\omega}^{l}(I)\right\}$$

This means that a bound on the averaged trace of the projection gives immediately a bound on the probability to find an eigenvalue in the considered energy interval. Actually, in the literature on Anderson localisation often the (weaker) bound on $\mathbb{P}\left\{\operatorname{Tr}P_{\omega}^{l}(I)\neq 0\right\}$ is called Wegner estimate, since it is sufficient for the purposes of multiscale analysis, see § 3.2.

In the following we will adopt the following notation: $\Lambda_l :=]-l/2, l/2[^d \subset \mathbb{R}^d$ denotes the cube of side length l centred at zero. Occasionally we suppress the dependence on the size and just write Λ . A cube centred at $x \in \mathbb{R}^d$ is denoted by $\Lambda_l + x = \{y + x | y \in \Lambda_l\}$ or $\Lambda_l(x)$. The characteristic function of the unit cube $\Lambda_1 + j$ is abbreviated by χ_j . For $l \in \mathbb{N}$ the symbol $\tilde{\Lambda}_l$ denotes the lattice points in \mathbb{Z}^d such that

$$\operatorname{int}\Big(\bigcup_{j\in\tilde{\Lambda}_l}\overline{\Lambda_1(j)}\Big)=\Lambda_l$$

More explicitly: $\tilde{\Lambda}_l = \Lambda_l \cap \mathbb{Z}^d$.

3.1. Continuity of the IDS. The estimates on the expected number of energy levels in I, which most authors derive or use (for localisation proofs) are 'polynomial', more precisely

(3.2)
$$\mathbb{E}\left\{\operatorname{Tr}P_{\omega}^{l}(I)\right\} \leq C_{W}|I|^{a}|\Lambda_{l}|^{b}$$

Here |I| and $|\Lambda_I|$ denote the (1-dimensional, respectively d-dimensional) Lebesgue measure of the energy interval I, or the set Λ_I , respectively. The Wegner constant C_W depends on the various parameters of the model and for continuum Hamiltonians on the supremum of I. Actually, C_W can be assumed to be a monotone non-decreasing function of $|\sup I|$. However, once $\sup I$ is fixed, C_W is independent both of the energy interval length and the volume. It is obvious that the energy and volume exponents must satisfy $a \in]0,1], b \in [1,\infty[$. As far as the exponents are concerned, the Wegner estimate is optimal if the dependence on the volume and energy length is linear, i.e. a = b = 1.

For, if b = 1, the bound (3.2) carries over to the infinite volume IDS:

$$(3.3) \quad \lim_{l \to \infty} \mathbb{E} \left\{ N_{\omega}^{l}(E_{2}) - N_{\omega}^{l}(E_{2}) \right\} = \lim_{l \to \infty} \frac{\mathbb{E} \left\{ \operatorname{Tr} P_{\omega}^{l}([E_{1}, E_{2}[)]) \right\}}{|\Lambda_{l}|} \leq C_{W} |E_{2} - E_{1}|^{a}$$

Since we know from Theorem 2.3.8 and dominated convergence that for E_1, E_2 in a dense set of energies

$$\lim_{l \to \infty} \mathbb{E} \left\{ N_{\omega}^{l}(E_2) - N_{\omega}^{l}(E_1) \right\} = N(E_2) - N(E_1)$$

it follows

$$N(E_2) - N(E_1) \le C_W |E_2 - E_1|^a$$

where $C_W = C_W(E_2)$. Now the monotonicity of the IDS implies its Hölder continuity. Moreover, if the estimate (3.2) is linear in the energy, i.e. a = 1, the IDS is even Lipschitz continuous. Thus its derivative, the *density of states*,

(3.4)
$$n(E) := \frac{dN(E)}{dE}$$

exists for almost every energy $E \in \mathbb{R}$ and is locally bounded

$$n(E) \le C_W(E_2)$$
 for all $E \le E_2$

So the Wegner constant turns out to be a locally uniform bound on the DOS.

Remark 3.1.1. For certain models the bounds derived on $\mathbb{P}\left\{\sigma(H_{\omega}^{l})\cap I\neq\emptyset\right\}$ are not polynomial in the volume. This is the case for one-dimensional Anderson or alloy type models where the coupling constants $\omega_{j}, j\in\mathbb{Z}$ are distributed according to the Bernoulli distribution: for some $p\in]0,1[$ the random variable ω_{0} takes on the value 1 with probability equal to p and the value 0 with probability 1-p. Since this disorder regime is highly singular, the 'usual' proofs of the Wegner estimate, see Sections 4 and 5, fail. The ones that do work, yield somewhat weaker results. Namely, it is proven in [46] (cf. also [275]) for the discrete Anderson model and in [66] for the continuum alloy type model, that for a fixed compact energy interval I and all $\beta\in]0,1[,\gamma>0$ there exist $l_0\in\mathbb{N}$ and $\alpha>0$ such that

(3.5)
$$\mathbb{P}\{d(\sigma(H_{\omega}^{l}), E) \leq e^{-\gamma l^{\beta}}\} \leq e^{-\alpha l^{\beta}}$$

for all $E \in I$ and all $l \ge l_0$. Here in the case of the continuum model it has to be assumed that I is disjoint from a discrete set of exceptional energies.

This estimate obviously does not imply a continuity estimate for the infinite volume IDS. Interestingly, for these models, the Hölder continuity of the IDS is established using other techniques which are specifically tailored for the one dimensional case, see [197], [46, App. to § 5] and [66, Thm. 4.1]. Subsequently, this regularity result is used to derive the finite volume estimate (3.5). In higher dimensions, as we have discussed above, one proceeds in the other direction, carrying over finite volume estimates to the macroscopic limit.

The bound (3.5) is still sufficient as an input for the multiscale analysis which proves localisation, cf. e.g. [320] or our discussion in § 3.2. In the discussion of Spencer's example in § 3.2 we will obtain an insight why subexponentially small eigenvalue splittings are effective enough to prevent resonances.

Remark 3.1.2 (Continuity of the IDS on the lattice and in one dimension). In [74] Delyon and Souillard showed by a very simple argument that the IDS of the Anderson model on the lattice \mathbb{Z}^d is continuous, regardless of the continuity of the distribution of the potential values. The potential may even be correlated over long distances, as long as it is an ergodic stochastic field. Delyon and Souillard use the unique continuation property of the discrete Schrödinger equation, to prove that no eigenvalue can be sufficiently degenerated to produce a jump of the IDS. At the end of Remark 3.1.3 we contrast their theorem with the situation in graphs other than the lattice. In [62] a quantitative version of the continuity is proven: for random, ergodic lattice Hamiltonians the IDS is actually log-Hölder continuous. See also [212] and [101, 80, 53, 220, 81] for a related result for graph Hamiltonians.

Similarly, the IDS is continuous for one dimensional Hamiltonians, both on \mathbb{Z} and on \mathbb{R} , [240, 149, 21]. Again, this result can be strengthened to log-Hölder continuity, cf. [63].

Remark 3.1.3 (Continuity of the IDS and geometry). So far we have only mentioned proven or expected assertions on the continuity of the IDS. One might ask whether there are interesting models which exhibit a discontinuous IDS. It turns out that this phenomenon may occur, if the configuration space has a more complicated geometry than \mathbb{Z}^d or \mathbb{R}^d . Another example would be the IDS of the Landau Hamiltonian, cf. e.g. the references in § 5.6, in particular [232].

Maybe the simplest example to illustrate the difference between Euclidean and more general geometry is provided by periodic Schrödinger operators. Under mild assumptions on the \mathbb{Z}^d -periodic potential $V_{\rm per}$ the IDS of the Schrödinger operator $H_0 = -\Delta + V_{\rm per}$ on \mathbb{R}^d is absolutely continuous, cf. e.g. [256, Problem 145],[311]. In particular the IDS cannot have jumps. However, precisely this can occur for Laplace-Beltrami operators (even without potential) on a Riemannian covering manifold X, as it was mentioned in [301, App. 2] and is a subject of current research [198, 200]. This phenomenon can be deduced from the fact that Laplacians on covering manifolds may have eigenvalues, as has been shown in [186]. Furthermore, the size of the jumps of the IDS is related to certain geometric invariants. Examples of such invariants are the order of the torsion subgroup of the deck transformation group Γ of X and the L^2 -Betti numbers of X, which can be expressed in terms of the Γ-trace on a certain von Neumann algebra, establishing the connection to the representation of the IDS discussed before Theorem 2.3.3. [76, 79, 80, 269, 81]. Related material can be found in [19, 302, 212, 300, 268, 130, 270, 220, 78, 213, 214].

Some of the Wegner estimates we present in Sections 4 and 5 extend to alloy type models on manifolds. A particularly interesting phenomenon occurs if one considers a periodic Laplace-Beltrami operator with discontinuous IDS, and perturbs it randomly such that the IDS of the perturbed operator is continuous. This happens if either an appropriate alloy type potential is added to the Hamiltonian or if the metric is multiplied by an appropriate alloy type perturbation, see [198, 200].

A discontinuous IDS may also occur for models with a random geometry. This is the case for the tight-binding Hamiltonian defined on Delone sets studied in [202, 173]. Ideas related to the ones in [173] have been used in [267] and in § 2 of [220]. The paper [267] is devoted to the proof of the existence of spectral gaps for certain graph Hamiltonians.

We will discuss a different example, the quantum percolation model, in some more detail, since it fits readily in the class of models which we have described so far. This model has been studied amongst others in [72, 71, 155, 272, 52, 314]. We sketch the site percolation problem on \mathbb{Z}^d with probability parameter p above the percolation threshold: let $v_k \colon \Omega \to \{0, \infty\}, k \in \mathbb{Z}^d$ be a sequence of independent, identically distributed random variables which take on the value 0 with probability p and the value ∞ with probability 1-p. Define X_ω to be the infinite component of the set of active sites $\{k \in \mathbb{Z}^d | v_k(\omega) = 0\}$. The graph X_ω is called the (active) infinite cluster. For p above a certain critical value p_c it is known that almost surely an infinite cluster exists [154, 132] and is unique [8, 116].

One defines the Laplacian h_{ω} on X_{ω} as the restriction of the finite difference operator onto $l^2(X_{\omega})$. For a cube Λ_l one defines X_{ω}^l to be those active sites in $\Lambda_l \cap \mathbb{Z}^d$ which are connected to the boundary $\partial \Lambda_l$ by a chain of active sites. The finite volume Laplacian h_{ω}^l is the usual finite difference operator restricted to $l^2(X_{\omega}^l)$.

Although the finite active clusters, which would obviously give rise to bound states, are not taken into consideration, it turns out that h_{ω} has bound states. This

was as first observed in [155]. Eigenstates with finite support in the infinite cluster are called *molecular states*. The existence of such states affects the properties of the IDS of h_{ω} , which is defined in the following way. For each $l \in \mathbb{N}$ the normalised eigenvalue counting function of the Hamiltonian h_{ω}^{l} is defined as

$$N_{\omega}^{l}(E) := \frac{1}{\#(\Lambda_{l} \cap \mathbb{Z}^{d})} \#\{n | \lambda_{n}(h_{\omega}^{l}) < E\}$$

which converges for $l \to \infty$ to an non-random limit almost surely [52, 314]. A simple construction shows that there are locally supported eigenfunctions, which depend only on the pattern of X_{ω} in a bounded region. Consequently the patterns and the associated localised eigenfunctions occur with a non-zero density along the infinite cluster and thus produce jumps of the IDS at the corresponding energy. In [52] it is shown by physical arguments that the discontinuities of N constitute a dense set of energies.

Actually, uniqueness of the infinite cluster is not used in the arguments of [52] and a similar argument for constructing finitely supported eigenfunctions does work on the Bethe lattice as well, although there the infinite cluster is not unique. For the quantum percolation model on the Bethe lattice locally supported eigenfunctions have been constructed in [46, \S 7].

A mathematically rigorous study of the quantum percolation model on amenable graphs is undertaken in [314]. There the discontinuities of the IDS are explained in terms of the breakdown of the unique continuation property of eigenfunctions of the adjacency operator, see also Remark 3.1.2. Moreover, the set of these energies is characterised in the case $X = \mathbb{Z}^d$. From a wider perspective, the properties of this set are related to the Atiyah conjecture, cf. [78].

Remark 3.1.4. While the continuity of the IDS has clearly to do with the distribution of eigenvalues of the random Hamiltonian, it only captures a part of the properties of this distribution. The theory of *level statistics* is concerned with the finer structure of the fluctuations of eigenvalues. It can be studied by an appropriate scaling procedure. This has been carried out for certain one-dimensional and discrete models in [228, 227, 261, 260, 225, 123].

3.2. **Application to Anderson localisation.** In the last paragraph the implications of Wegner estimates for the IDS were presented. Now we focus on the second main application of those bounds, namely *Anderson localisation*.

As we discussed earlier in § 1.3, this phenomenon tells us that a random family of Schrödinger operators exhibits in a certain energy interval dense pure point spectrum, almost surely. Moreover, the eigenfunctions of the eigenvalues lying in this interval decay exponentially. Even a stronger property, namely *dynamical localisation*, holds. See § 1.3 for more details and references.

For multi-dimensional configuration space there are two techniques at disposal to prove localisation: the *fractional moment method* and the *multiscale analysis* (MSA). The first one is also called *Aizenman-Molchanov* technique and was introduced in [9, 4, 5, 129, 7]. It was so far applicable only to lattice Hamiltonians, up to the recent extension to continuum configuration space [6]. For discrete models it has in fact been proven [10, 11] that in the energy regime where the MSA applies, the Aizenman-Molchanov method works, too.

However, we will discuss in a little more detail only the MSA, since it has found applications to a variety of models and since the Wegner estimate is a key ingredient

in the MSA. We first sketch the basic ideas of the MSA, and then discuss shortly its history.

To carry through the MSA one needs two a priori estimates: the *initial scale* estimate and the Wegner estimate. These two conditions essentially determine for which single site potentials u, single site distribution measures μ and which energy intervals localisation can be derived. Note that u and μ are parameters which determine our alloy type potential, see Definition 1.2.1.

In the literature one can find multiscale analyses which are adapted to operators describing the propagation of classical waves or to abstract families of differential operators, see among others [104, 105, 61, 67, 295, 120, 177]. In this context one has also to make sure that certain other conditions are satisfied, like the geometric resolvent inequality, the generalised eigenfunction expansion, a rough upper estimate on the trace of spectral projections of finite box operators (obtained e.g. by the Weyl asymptotics), etc. However, since we discuss here only (random) Schrödinger operators, these conditions are automatically satisfied, cf. [295, § 3.2] or [119, App. A].

The multiscale analysis is an induction argument over a sequence of increasing length scales $l_k, k \in \mathbb{N}$. Each scale l_{k+1} is a power l_k^{α} of the preceding one, where $\alpha \in]1,2[$. Actually, for technical reasons one truncates the scales so that all l_k lie in $6\mathbb{N}$.

One considers the restriction of the alloy type model H_{ω} to the open cube $\Lambda^{(k)} := \Lambda_{l_k}(0)$ of side length l_k . The corresponding restricted operator is denoted by $H_{\omega}^{(k)}$, where Dirichlet, Neumann or periodic boundary conditions ensure its self-adjointness. One wants to study decay properties of the Green's function of $H_{\omega}^{(k)}$, i.e. the integral kernel of the resolvent operator $R_{\omega}^{(k)}(z) = (H_{\omega}^{(k)} - z)^{-1}$, where z is taken from the resolvent set $\mathbb{C} \setminus \sigma(H_{\omega}^{(k)})$. Since we are not interested in pointwise properties of the kernel of $R_{\omega}^{(k)}(z)$, and since they tend to be unpleasant near the diagonal, we may consider instead the sandwiched resolvent

$$\chi^{out}(H^l_\omega - E)^{-1}\chi^{in}$$

Here χ^{out} denotes the characteristic function of the boundary belt $\Lambda_{l-1} \setminus \Lambda_{l-3}$, and χ^{in} the characteristic function of the interior box $\Lambda_{l/3}$.

The initial scale estimate is stated in terms of the notion of regular cubes. A box $\Lambda_l = \Lambda_l(0)$ is called (E, γ) -regular if $l \in 6\mathbb{N}$, $E \notin \sigma(H^l_\omega)$, and

(3.6)
$$\|\chi^{out}(H^l_{\omega} - E)^{-1}\chi^{in}\| \le e^{-\gamma l}$$

The exponent has to satisfy $\gamma \geq l^{\beta}$ for some $\beta > -1$. So regularity describes quantitatively how fast the Green's function on a finite box decays. The exponent β must be greater than -1 otherwise the rhs of (3.6) could be just one.

The initial scale estimate is satisfied if there exist a scale $l_1 < \infty$ such that for some $\xi > 0$

(3.7)
$$\mathbb{P}\{\omega | \forall E \in I : \Lambda_l \text{ is } (E, \gamma)\text{-regular for } \omega\} \geq 1 - l^{-\xi}$$
 for any $l > l_1$.

The weak form of the Wegner estimate as it is needed for the MSA is:

(3.8)
$$\mathbb{P}\{d(\sigma(H_{\omega}^l), E) \le e^{-l^{\theta}}\} \le l^{-q} \text{ for all } l \in 6\mathbb{N}$$
 where $\theta < 1/2$ and $q > d$.

The initials scale estimate (3.7) serves as the induction anchor of the MSA. The induction step uses the Wegner estimate and proves that the exponential decay property holds on the subsequent scale l_2 with even higher probability, and that the decay exponent γ essentially does not change. As one repeats the procedure on the scales l_1, l_2, \ldots one proves that the decay of the Green's functions $\chi^{out}(H_{\omega}^{(k)} - E)^{-1}\chi^{in}$ holds with probability which tends to one, with error bounded polynomially in l_k^{-1} .

Thus one establishes the exponential decay of the sandwiched resolvent on arbitrary large cubes, where the decay exponent γ is bounded away from zero uniformly in the scales. Now one uses polynomial bounds on the growth of eigenfunctions and subsolution estimates to prove spectral localisation, cf. for instance [295, § 3.3]. To prove dynamical localisation one has to do more work, see e.g. [295, § 3.4] or [118, 67, 120].

The assumptions for the MSA depend on several parameters, and so do the various versions of localisation which may be obtained by it. Recently Germinet and Klein showed in [120] how to optimize the dependence of the MSA on the various parameters, i.e. how to obtain with the weakest assumptions in the input the strongest conclusions.

The MSA was introduced by Fröhlich and Spencer in [113]. The method applied to the Anderson model on the lattice and experienced various improvements and applications [218, 219, 112, 283, 73].

Based on results from [319] and [291] von Dreifus and Klein presented in [320] a streamlined version of the MSA. Although results on localisation for continuum Hamiltonians existed earlier [217, 193], it was this simplification of the MSA, which made alloy type Schrödinger operators more accessible to systematic research.

There was a series of articles which proved various variants of the MSA for continuum models [178, 54, 180, 170, 118, 109, 67, 295, 120]. Other works concentrated onto identifying energy/disorder regimes where one can prove the assumptions needed for the MSA to work [178, 179, 180, 23, 170, 169, 120, 294, 316, 317, 134, 329, 183].

Remark 3.2.1. One dimensional models play a special role in the game of localisation. Namely, for d=1 there are some specific techniques available which do not exist in higher dimensions, or are not as effective. Some examples are: the transfer-matrix method, study of the Ljapunov exponent, ODE techniques, Prüfer transformation.

Consequently, in one space dimension localisation has been proven for some models even before the MSA technique was available. See [128, 228, 127, 44, 263, 193] for various models on $\mathbb Z$ or $\mathbb R$. Furthermore there are certain models which even now can be treated only in one dimension. This applies to the following random Schrödinger operators: random displacement model [43, 284], potentials generated by a Poissonian field [43], alloy type potentials with changing sign (at all energies) [296], discrete and continuous models with Bernoulli disorder [46, 275, 66]. This restriction to d=1 is partially due to the fact, that there is no Wegner estimate at disposal in these cases.

The following paragraph gives an idea where the Wegner estimate is used in the MSA.

3.3. Resonances of Hamiltonians on disjoint regions. Rather than describing precisely how the Wegner estimate enters in the induction step of the MSA we will confine ourselves to present an illuminative example due to Spencer [290]. It was originally formulated for lattice Hamiltonians, but can also be considered in the continuum case, as we have learned from P. Müller.

As we mentioned earlier (3.2) implies for $0 \le \delta < 1$

(3.9)
$$\mathbb{P}\{\omega | d(\sigma(H_{\omega}^{l}), E) \leq \delta\} \leq C_{W}(E) \delta^{a} |\Lambda_{l}|^{b}$$

This inequality implies that with respect to the parameter ω the eigenvalues of H^l_ω do not cluster on the energy axis. To give a more precise meaning to this statement, consider two box Hamiltonians $H^1 = H^{\Lambda_l(x)}_\omega$ and $H^2 = H^{\Lambda_l(y)}_\omega$. Assume that the boxes $\Lambda_l(x)$ and $\Lambda_l(x)$ are sufficiently far apart such that H^1 and H^2 are independent. Let I be a bounded interval and consider the event

$$\Omega(\sigma_1, \sigma_2) := \{ \omega | B_{\delta}(\sigma_1) \cap B_{\delta}(\sigma_2) \neq \emptyset \}$$

where σ_i stands for $\sigma(H^i) \cap I$. Let $\lambda_1, \ldots, \lambda_N$ be the eigenvalues of H^1 in I. By Weyl's law we know that $N \leq C_I |\Lambda_l|$, where C_I is independent of ω . Since

$$\Omega(\sigma_1, \sigma_2) \subset \bigcup_{n=1}^N \Omega(n, \sigma_2)$$
 where $\Omega(n, \sigma_2) := \{ \omega | B_{2\delta}(\lambda_n(\omega)) \cap \sigma_2 \neq \emptyset \}$

we may use (3.9) to conclude

(3.10)
$$\mathbb{P}\{\Omega(\sigma_1, \sigma_1)\} \le C\delta^a |\Lambda_l|^{b+1}$$

This means that resonances of H^1 and H^2 , i.e. the occurrence of approximately the same eigenvalues for both operators are very unlikely.

The feature which is common to Spencers example and the MSA is the effect of resonances between Hamiltonians which are localised to disjoint cubes. As we mentioned earlier, in the induction step of the MSA one puts together boxes Λ_l of side length l to form a larger cube Λ_L of side length L. Assume that one knows already that the Green's functions of the operators H^l_ω living on any one of the small cubes Λ_l decays exponentially.

The Schrödinger operator H_{ω}^{L} on Λ_{L} is obtained when we remove the boundary conditions which separate the smaller boxes Λ_{l} . The question is whether the Green's function on Λ_{L} will still decay (with approximately the same rate). To answer this question affirmatively it is not enough to know the exponential decay of the individual Green's functions on the small boxes Λ_{l} , but it has to be ensured that they are not in resonance with each other.

Resonance means in this context that the spectra of two restriction H^1, H^2 of H_{ω} to disjoint cubes are very close to each other, and can be formulated quantitatively in terms of

(3.11)
$$d(\sigma_1, \sigma_2) := \inf\{d(\lambda_1, \lambda_2) | \lambda_1 \in \sigma_1, \lambda_2 \in \sigma_2\}$$

as we will see below.

The model situation we are about to consider is easier than the one occurring in the MSA because we do not introduce boundary conditions but confine ourselves to the analysis of the discrete spectrum below zero.

Example 3.3.1 (Spencer's example [290, p. 903–904]). Consider two smooth potentials $V_1, V_2 \leq 0$ with compact support and set

(3.12)
$$V_i := \sup V_i \subset B_r(a_i), r > 0, a_i \in \mathbb{R}^d, i = 1, 2$$

It follows $d(\mathcal{V}_1,\mathcal{V}_2) \geq |a_1 - a_2| - 2r =: \varrho$. Consider furthermore the operators

$$(3.13) H := H_0 + V_1 + V_2, H_0 := -\Delta$$

(3.14)
$$H_i := -\Delta + V_i, \quad i = 1, 2$$

Denote by $\sigma_i := \sigma(H_i) \cap]-\infty, 0[$, i=1,2 the negative spectra, which are purely discrete. We are interested in the localisation and decay properties of the corresponding eigenfunctions.

We look at two cases, where the first has a special symmetry and the second corresponds to the situation one expects to occur in a random medium.

Case (A)

Consider first the *exceptional* case in which V_2 is obtained from V_1 by a reflection along an axis of symmetry. Without loss of generality

$$(3.15) V_2(x_1, x_2, \dots, x_d) = V_1(-x_1, x_2, \dots, x_d)$$

Thus H commutes with the reflection operator

(3.16)
$$\Pi: L^2(\mathbb{R}^2) \to L^2(\mathbb{R}^2), \quad (\Pi f)(x_1, x_2, \dots, x_d) = f(-x_1, x_2, \dots, x_d)$$

In particular, for every eigenfunction ψ

$$H\psi = \lambda\psi, \quad \lambda < 0$$

the reflected function $\Pi \psi$ is an eigenvector of H as well. If ψ is localised around a_1 $\Pi \psi$ will be localised around a_2 . Thus a typical vector form span $\{\psi, \Pi \psi\}$ will have non negligible amplitudes both at a_1 and a_2 , even for large distances ϱ . For short, eigenfunctions of H do not need to have just one centre of localisation.

We are dealing with a resonance between the two disjoint regions $\mathcal{V}_1, \mathcal{V}_2$, or more precisely between the spectra of H_1 and H_2 . Actually, we encountered the extreme case where the spectra σ_1 and σ_2 are not only close to each other but identical.

The example we just considered exhibited a special symmetry, namely $[H,\Pi]=0$. For random potentials we expect generically that such symmetries are absent and that the spectra σ_1 and σ_2 have positive distance. This situation is considered in

Case (B):

We give a condition on $d(\sigma_1, \sigma_2)$ which ensures that the eigenfunctions of H (defined in (3.13)) are localised at *only one* of the potential wells V_1, V_2 . Namely, assume that

(3.17)
$$d(\sigma_1, \sigma_2) \ge e^{-\sqrt{\varrho}} =: \epsilon$$

For an eigenvalue $\lambda \leq -\varrho^{-1}$, with corresponding equation $H\psi = \lambda \psi$, we have either

$$(3.18) |\lambda_1^j - \lambda| \ge \epsilon/2, \quad \forall \lambda_1^j \in \sigma_1 \text{or} |\lambda_2^j - \lambda| \ge \epsilon/2, \quad \forall \lambda_2^j \in \sigma_2$$

Assume without loss of generality the first case. The eigenfunction equation implies

$$-\psi = (H_1 - \lambda)^{-1} V_2 \psi$$

Applying twice the resolvent equation we obtain

$$(3.19) -\psi = [R_0 - R_0 V_1 R_0 + R_0 V_1 R_1 V_1 R_0] V_2 \psi,$$

where $R_i := (H_i - \lambda)^{-1}$, i = 0, 1 denotes the resolvents. We show that the amplitude of ψ on \mathcal{V}_1 is exponentially small in the parameter ϱ . Denote with χ^i the characteristic function of \mathcal{V}_i for i = 1, 2 and multiply (3.19) with χ^1

$$(3.20) \quad -\chi^1 \psi = \chi^1 R_0 \chi^2 V_2 \psi - \chi^1 R_0 V_1 \chi^1 R_0 \chi^2 V_2 \psi + \chi^1 R_0 V_1 R_1 V_1 \chi^1 R_0 \chi^2 V_2 \psi.$$

The free resolvent decays exponentially, see e.g. [3] or [255, IX.30],

$$R^{1,2} := \|\chi^1 R_0 \chi^2\| \lesssim e^{-\varrho \sqrt{-\lambda}},$$

the terms $||V_2\psi||, ||\chi^1R_0V_1||$ are bounded uniformly in ϱ , and (3.18) implies

$$||R_1|| \leq \frac{2}{\epsilon} = 2e^{\sqrt{\varrho}}$$

Consequently

$$\|\chi^1\psi\| \le R^{1,2} \|V_2\psi\| + \|\chi^1R_0V_1\| R^{1,2} \|V_2\psi\| + \|\chi^1R_0V_1\| \|R_1V_1\| R^{1,2} \|V_2\psi\|$$
 is bounded by a constant times $\exp(-\sqrt{\varrho}) \|\psi\|$, since $\varrho^{-1} \le -\lambda$.

Let us finish this section by discussing some aspects and contrasts of the two cases considered in the example.

- (i) In general, the spectrum alone describes only general properties of the solution of the eigenvalue equation. In our example it is the additional information contained in (3.15) and (3.17), respectively, which allows us to analyse the eigenfunctions more precisely.
- (ii) Obviously, in Case (A), the Green's function decays in space, too. However, this decay is not yet felt at the scale ϱ , since $|\psi(a_1)\psi(a_2)|$ converges to a positive constant for $\varrho \to \infty$. On the contrary, in Case (B), the amplitude is small either at a_1 or a_2 , so

$$|\psi(a_1)\psi(a_2)| \lesssim e^{-\sqrt{\varrho}}.$$

(iii) A semiclassical analysis of double well potentials is carried out, for instance, in [135].

4. Wegner's original idea. Rigorous implementation

In this section we present a proof of Wegner's estimate following his original ideas in [325]. His proof was originally formulated for the discrete Anderson model. In the meantime, it has been cast into mathematically rigorous form and adapted for continuum Hamiltonians. We follow mostly the arguments of Kirsch [159]. There are proofs of Wegner's estimate by other authors, which make use of the ideas in [325]. Let us mention [217, 216, 178, 179, 108, 57, 56].

The theorem to be proven is

Theorem 4.0.1. Let H_{ω} be as in Definition 1.2.1 and assume additionally that there exists an $\kappa > 0$ such that

$$(4.1) u \ge \kappa \chi_{\lceil -1/2, 1/2 \rceil^d}$$

Then for all $E_0 \in \mathbb{R}$ there exists a constant $C_W = C_W(E_0)$ such that for all $l \in \mathbb{N}$, $E \leq E_0$ and all $\epsilon \in [0, 1]$

(4.2)
$$\mathbb{E}\left\{\operatorname{Tr}\left[P_{\omega}^{l}([E-\epsilon,E+\epsilon])\right]\right\} \leq C_{W} \epsilon l^{2d}$$

This theorem is proven in the next section. Its bound with respect to the volume term l^d is quadratic and does not yield a continuity statement for the IDS. Subsequently we show how this estimate was improved in [60]. Denote by ω_+ and ω_- the largest, respectively the smallest value a coupling constant may take.

4.1. Spectral averaging of the trace of the spectral projection. We show that the expectation over the randomness smears out the eigenvalues of H^l_{ω} and thus regularises the trace $P^l_{\omega}(I)$.

By definition the spectral projection $P_{\omega}^{l}(I) = \chi_{I}(H_{\omega}^{l})$ is the characteristic function of H_{ω}^{l} . For certain purposes it will be necessary to differentiate this function with respect to the energy parameter, which motivates the introduction of the following smooth 'switch function'.

Let ρ be a smooth, non-decreasing function such that on $]-\infty, -\epsilon]$ it is identically equal to -1, on $[\epsilon, \infty[$ it is identically equal to zero and $\|\rho'\|_{\infty} \le 1/\epsilon$. Then

$$\chi_{]E-\epsilon,E+\epsilon[}(x) \le \rho(x-E+2\epsilon) - \rho(x-E-2\epsilon) = \int_{-2\epsilon}^{2\epsilon} dt \, \rho'(x-E+t)$$

Thus by the spectral theorem

$$P_{\omega}^{l}(]E - \epsilon, E + \epsilon[) \le \int_{-2\epsilon}^{2\epsilon} dt \, \rho'(H_{\omega}^{l} - E + t)$$

in the sense of quadratic forms. Since $B_{\epsilon}(E) =]E - \epsilon, E + \epsilon[$ is bounded and $\sigma(H_{\omega}^{l})$ discrete, the above operators are trace class and we may estimate:

$$\operatorname{Tr}\Big[P_{\omega}^{l}(B_{\epsilon}(E))\Big] \leq \operatorname{Tr}\Big[\int_{-2\epsilon}^{2\epsilon} dt \, \rho'(H_{\omega}^{l} - E + t)\Big] = \sum_{n \in \mathbb{N}} \int_{-2\epsilon}^{2\epsilon} dt \, \rho'(\lambda_{n}^{l}(\omega) - E + t)$$

where $\lambda_n^l(\omega)$ denotes the eigenvalues of H_ω^l enumerated in non-decreasing order and counting multiplicities. Only a finite number of terms in the sum are non-zero. More generally the above arguments prove the following

Lemma 4.1.1. Let H be an operator with purely discrete spectrum. Denote by $\lambda_1 \leq \lambda_2 \leq \ldots$ the eigenvalues of H. Then for $E \in \mathbb{R}$ and $\epsilon > 0$

$$\operatorname{Tr}\Big[\chi_{B_{\epsilon}(E)}(H)\Big] \leq \sum_{n \in \mathbb{N}} \int_{-2\epsilon}^{2\epsilon} dt \, \rho'(\lambda_n - E + t)$$

In the following we analyse the behaviour of the spectrum of the Schrödinger operator under the perturbation $\omega_j \ u(\cdot -j)$. Fix a box-size $l \in \mathbb{N}$, a lattice site $j \in \tilde{\Lambda}$ and a configuration of coupling constants $\omega \in \Omega$ and consider the one-parameter family of operators

$$t \mapsto H_t := H + tU$$
, where $H = H_{\omega}^l$ and $U = u(\cdot - j)$

By the arguments in §1.2 the single site potential is infinitesimally bounded with respect to H, thus H_t forms a holomorphic family of type (A) in the sense of Kato [152] for t in a neighbourhood of the real line, cf. e.g. XII.§ 2 in [256]. Moreover, H_t has compact resolvent by XII.§ 14 in [256]. Hence one may apply a theorem of

Rellich [259], see also Theorem VII.§3.9 in [152]. It says that the eigenvalues and eigenvectors of H_t can be chosen to be real analytic on \mathbb{R} . Actually, each eigenvalue is holomorphic on a neighbourhood of \mathbb{R} in the complex plane, but their intersection may contain only \mathbb{R} .

If $\lambda_n(t)$ is a non-degenerate eigenvalue of H_t , first order perturbation theory tells us that there exists a normalised eigenfunction $\psi_n(t)$ such that

(4.3)
$$\frac{d\lambda_n}{dt}(t_0) = \langle \psi_n(t_0), U\psi_n(t_0) \rangle$$

Remark 4.1.2. This is sometimes called Hellmann-Feynman formula, and it holds true also if the eigenvalue λ_n happens to be degenerate at $t=t_0$, cf. for instance [146]. One has however to chose the enumeration of the eigenvalues λ_n and eigenvectors ψ_n in such a way that the pair $\lambda_n(t), \psi_n(t), t < t_0$ continues holomorphically into $\lambda_n(t), \psi_n(t), t > t_0$. Note that this is actually not the case with the enumeration we chose earlier, where $\lambda_n(t)$ denotes the n-th eigenvalue of H_t . There are two possibilities to solve the problem: either one chooses a somewhat unintuitive enumeration of eigenvalues which makes them — together with the eigenvectors — holomorphic functions of t. Or one sums over the eigenvalues. Namely, formula (4.3) remains true if we sum over all eigenvalues which correspond to a degeneracy. More precisely, for a degenerate eigenvalue $\lambda_n(t_0)$ denote by $l, k \in \mathbb{N}$ the largest numbers such that $\lambda_{n-l}(t_0) = \cdots = \lambda_n(t_0) = \cdots = \lambda_{n+k}(t_0)$ and set $S(t) = \sum_{m=n-l}^{n+k} \lambda_m(t)$. Then we have

$$\frac{dS}{dt}(t_0) = \sum_{m=n-l}^{n+k} \langle \psi_m(t_0), U\psi_m(t_0) \rangle$$

In the application of (4.3) in the next proposition we will be considering all eigenvalues below a certain energy. Thus if we consider one eigenvalue participating in a degeneracy we will actually take into account all participating eigenvalues.

The results for one parameter families of operators carry over to the multiparameter family $\omega \mapsto H^l_{\omega}$. Thus we have

$$\sum_{j \in \tilde{\Lambda}} \frac{\partial \lambda_n(H_\omega^l)}{\partial \omega_j} = \sum_{j \in \tilde{\Lambda}} \langle \psi_n, u(\cdot - j) \psi_n \rangle$$

where ψ_n are normalised eigenvectors corresponding to $\lambda_n(H^l_\omega)$. By assumption (4.1) we have

(4.4)
$$\sum_{j \in \tilde{\Lambda}} \langle \psi_n, u(\cdot - j)\psi_n \rangle \ge \kappa > 0$$

Now the chain rule

$$\sum_{i \in \tilde{\Lambda}} \frac{\partial \rho(\lambda_n(H_\omega^l) - E + t)}{\partial \omega_k} = \rho'(\lambda_n(H_\omega^l) - E + t) \sum_{i \in \tilde{\Lambda}} \frac{\partial \lambda_n(H_\omega^l)}{\partial \omega_k}$$

implies

(4.5)
$$\rho'(\lambda_n(H_\omega^l) - E + t) \le \kappa^{-1} \sum_{j \in \tilde{\Lambda}} \frac{\partial \rho(\lambda_n(H_\omega^l) - E + t)}{\partial \omega_j}.$$

Due to monotonicity, integrating over one coupling constant we obtain

$$\int d\omega_j f(\omega_j) \frac{\partial \rho(\lambda_n(H_\omega^l) - E + t)}{\partial \omega_j} \le ||f||_{\infty} \int d\omega_j \frac{\partial \rho(\lambda_n(H_\omega^l) - E + t)}{\partial \omega_j}$$
$$= ||f||_{\infty} \left[\rho(\lambda_n(\omega, j = \max) - E + t) - \rho(\lambda_n(\omega, j = \min) - E + t) \right]$$

where $\lambda_n(\omega, j = \max)$ denotes the *n*-th eigenvalue of the operator

$$H_{\omega}^{l}(j=\max) := H_{\omega}^{l} + (\omega_{+} - \omega_{j}) u(x-j)$$

where ω_j takes its maximal value. Analogously we use the notation $\lambda_n(\omega, j = \min)$. This proves

Proposition 4.1.3.

$$\mathbb{E}\left\{\operatorname{Tr}\left[P_{\omega}^{l}([E-\epsilon,E])\right]\right\} \\ \leq \frac{\|f\|_{\infty}}{\kappa} \sum_{n \in \mathbb{N}} \int_{-2\epsilon}^{2\epsilon} dt \sum_{j \in \tilde{\Lambda}} \mathbb{E}\left\{\rho[\lambda_{n}(\omega,j=\max)-E+t]-\rho[\lambda_{n}(\omega,j=\min)-E+t]\right\}$$

The upper bound can be also written as

$$\frac{\|f\|_{\infty}}{\kappa} \int_{-2\epsilon}^{2\epsilon} dt \sum_{j \in \tilde{\Lambda}} \mathbb{E}\left\{ \text{Tr} \left[\rho[H_{\omega}^{l}(j = \max) - E + t] - \rho[H_{\omega}^{l}(j = \min) - E + t] \right] \right\}$$

Since $\rho \leq 0$

$$\sum_{n \in \mathbb{N}} \rho[\lambda_n(\omega, j = \max) - E + t] - \rho[\lambda_n(\omega, j = \min) - E + t]$$

$$\leq -\sum_{n \in \mathbb{N}} \rho[\lambda_n(\omega, j = \min) - E + t] \leq C_{E+3\epsilon} l^d \leq C_{E_0+3} l^d$$
(4.6)

by bound (iii) in Lemma 2.7.3. This proves Theorem 4.0.1.

Remark 4.1.4. The suboptimality of the volume bound in Theorem 4.0.1 is due to the rough estimate (4.6). The right hand side of the inequality is the net increase of the number of eigenvalues in the energy interval $]E - t - \epsilon, E - t + \epsilon[$ due to the decrease of the j-th coupling constant from its maximal to its minimal value. This quantity is expected to be independent of Λ . However, in (4.6) we estimated it by the total number of eigenvalues below the energy $E + 3\epsilon$, which is by Weyl's law proportional to the volume of Λ . Thus we get an extra volume factor in the upper bound of the Wegner estimate.

4.2. **Improved volume estimate.** In [60] Combes, Hislop and Nakamura obtained a Wegner estimate analogous to the one in the last section, but with upper bound linear in the volume. The Wegner estimate they proof is somewhat weaker in the energy parameter.

More precisely the main result in [60] may be formulated as follows. Let $I_G :=]E_-, E_+[, I_G \cap \sigma(H_0) = \emptyset]$ be a spectral gap of H_0 . Denote by \tilde{H}^l_ω the operator $H_0 + \sum_{k \in \tilde{\Lambda}_l} \omega_k u(\cdot - k)$ and by \tilde{P}^l_ω the corresponding spectral projector.

Theorem 4.2.1. Let H_{ω} be as in Definition 1.2.1 and assume additionally that the periodic potential V_{per} is bounded below, $0 \le u \in C_c(\mathbb{R}^d)$ and u is not identically

equal to zero. Let $E \in I_G$, $0 < \epsilon_0 := \frac{1}{2}d(E, I_G^c)$ and $\alpha < 1$ then there exists a finite constant C such that

$$(4.7) \mathbb{E}\left\{\operatorname{Tr}\left[\tilde{P}^{l}_{\omega}(B_{\epsilon}(E))\right]\right\} \leq C \,\epsilon^{\alpha} \, l^{d} \quad \text{for all } 0 \leq \epsilon < \epsilon_{0} \, \text{ and } l \in \mathbb{N}$$

Note that \tilde{H}^l_{ω} is not an operator restricted to a bounded domain. This is the reason, why the theorem does not apply to energies inside the unperturbed spectrum $\sigma(H_0)$. Estimate (4.7) implies the Hölder continuity of the IDS outside the spectrum of the unperturbed operator H_0 . A sharper bound, linear in ϵ , was obtained in [23]. However, its proof is based on a different technique, cf. Section 5. We will prove here a slightly simpler fact than the above, namely

Theorem 4.2.2. Let H_{ω} be as in Definition 1.2.1 and assume additionally that the periodic potential V_{per} is bounded below, $u \in L_c^p(\mathbb{R}^d)$, p = p(d) and for some $\kappa > 0$

$$u \ge \kappa \chi_{[0,1]^d}$$

Then, there exists for any $E_0 \in \mathbb{R}$ and $\alpha < 1$ a finite constant C such that

$$\mathbb{E}\left\{\operatorname{Tr}\left[P_{\omega}^{l}(B_{\epsilon}(E))\right]\right\} \leq C \,\epsilon^{\alpha} \, l^{d}$$

for all $\epsilon \in [0,1]$, $E \leq E_0$ and $l \in \mathbb{N}$.

This result is proven in Section 3 of [189] using partially different methods. Note that the earlier papers [193, 54] contain sharper estimates, cf. Section 5.

The fundamental contribution of [60] was that it replaced the Weyl-type volume estimate (4.6), whose drawback we explained in Remark 4.1.4. We present now the improved volume estimate of [60]. Together with the argument from the previous \S 4.1 it proves Theorem 4.2.2.

The trace

(4.8)
$$\operatorname{Tr}\left[\rho[H_{\omega}^{l}(\omega, j = \max) - E + t] - \rho[H_{\omega}^{l}(\omega, j = \min) - E + t]\right]$$

can be expressed using the spectral shift function $\xi = \xi(\cdot, H + U, H)$, abbreviated SSF, of the pair of operators

$$H:=H^l_{\omega}(\omega,j=\min)$$
 and $H+U$, where $U=(\omega_+-\omega_-)u(x-j)$

The necessary estimates on the SSF are collected in Appendix A. Since the difference of our operators is not trace class, we have to use the indirect definition of the SSF by the *invariance principle*, cf. (A.9). Let $C_0 \in \mathbb{R}$ be such that $H_{\omega}, H_0 \geq C_0$ for all ω and $g(x) = (x - C_0 + 1)^{-k}$ for some $k \in \mathbb{N}$.

For $k > \frac{d+4}{2}, k \in \mathbb{N}$ the operator g(H+U)-g(H) is trace class and the invariance principle implies

$$\operatorname{Tr}(\rho(H+U-E-t)-\rho(H-E-t)) = -\int \rho'(\lambda)\xi(g(\lambda),g(H+U),g(H)) d\lambda$$

$$(4.9) \qquad \leq -\left(\int \rho'(\lambda)^q d\lambda\right)^{1/q} \left(\int_{\operatorname{supp}\rho'} \xi(g(\lambda), g(H+U), g(H))^p d\lambda\right)^{1/p}$$

In the last line we used the Hölder inequality and $p,q \geq 1$ are conjugate exponents $\frac{1}{p} + \frac{1}{q} = 1$. Remember that we choose ρ depending on ϵ . Thus, its derivative is bounded by ϵ^{-1} times a constant and

$$\left(\int \rho'(\lambda)^q d\lambda\right)^{1/q} \le C \left(1/\epsilon\right)^{\frac{q-1}{q}} \left(\int \rho'(\lambda) d\lambda\right)^{1/q} = C \, \epsilon^{\frac{1}{q}-1} = C \, \epsilon^{\frac{1}{p}}$$

Since on the support of ρ' the function g is uniformly bounded away from zero a transformation of variables gives

$$-\left(\int_{\text{supp}\rho'} \xi(g(\lambda), g(H+U), g(H))^p d\lambda\right)^{1/p} \le C \left(\int_{\mathbb{R}} \xi(\lambda, g(H+U), g(H))^p d\lambda\right)^{1/p}$$

$$= C \|g(H+U) - g(H)\|_{J_{1/p}}^{1/p} \le \tilde{C}$$

where we used in the last line Theorems A.1 and A.6 from the Appendix. There one can find the definition of the super-trace class ideal $J_{1/p}$ and its norm. The constant \tilde{C} is independent of the box Λ_l , the lattice site j, the configuration of the coupling constants ω_k , $k \neq j$, and of ϵ .

Hence we have a volume independent bound for (4.8), in contrast to the estimate discussed in Remark 4.1.4. The bound is Hölder continuous in the energy parameter. In view of Proposition 4.1.3 the proof of Theorem 4.2.1 is finished.

Remark 4.2.3. Recently Hundertmark, Killip and the author [137] found a different, shorter way to prove the super-trace class estimates and to apply them to bound the SSF. The basic observation is, that one can control the singular values of the difference of two Schrödinger semigroups. In fact the singular values decay almost exponentially, and the semigroup difference is therefore in any super-trace class ideal.

We state without proofs their result on the decay of the singular values and the estimate on the SSF it implies. For simplicity we consider here the case where the magnetic vector potential is absent.

Theorem 4.2.4. Let $H_1 = -\Delta + V$ and $H_2 = H_1 + u$, with $V, u \in L^1_{loc}(\mathbb{R}^d), V, u \ge -\frac{1}{2}C_0$. Denote by H_1^l, H_2^l the corresponding Dirichlet restrictions to the cube $\Lambda_l = [-l/2, l/2]^d$. Set $V_{\text{eff}}^l := e^{-H_1^l} - e^{-H_2^l}$. There are finite positive constants c_1, c_2 such that the singular values μ_n of the operator V_{eff}^l obey

$$\mu_n \le c_1 e^{-c_2 n^{1/d}}$$

The constants depend only on d, C_0 and the diameter of the support of u.

Let ρ be a switch function as above.

Theorem 4.2.5. There is a constant depending only on d, C_0 , diam supp u and $E + \epsilon$ such that

$$\operatorname{Tr}\left[\rho(H_2^l-E)-\rho(H_1^l-E)\right] \leq \operatorname{const}\,\log(1+1/\epsilon)^d$$

for all $\epsilon > 0$ and $l \in \mathbb{N}$.

4.3. **Sparse potentials.** Form the physical point of view there are some interesting models which have a potential

$$(4.11) V_{\omega}(x) = \sum_{k \in \Gamma} \omega_k u(x - k)$$

resembling the alloy type model. However, the set Γ may be much more general than the lattice \mathbb{Z}^d . A class of particular interest are surface models where $\Gamma = \{0\} \times \mathbb{Z}^{\nu}$ and $\nu < d$ is the dimension of a hyperplane in whose neighbourhood the potential is concentrated. The literature on such models includes [48, 188, 189, 36], see also [96, 97]. The results in this paragraph are taken from [172].

Here we will consider arbitrary sets Γ , which are uniformly discrete in the following sense

$$\sup_{x \in \mathbb{R}^d} \#\{\Gamma \cap B_1(x)\} < \infty$$

For uniformly discrete Γ the number of points of Γ contained in the cube $\Lambda_l(x)$ can be bounded linearly in the volume of the cube and independently of its centre x.

Consider a background Schrödinger operator $H_0 = -\Delta + V_{\rm per}$ with a periodic potential $V_{\rm per} \in L^p_{\rm unif,loc}(\mathbb{R}^d)$ where p = p(d) is as in (1.1). By adding a constant we may assume that inf $\sigma(H_0) = 0$. Let $H_{\omega} = H_0 + V_{\omega}$ be an random operator with an generalised alloy type potential V_{ω} as in (4.11).

As before H^l_{ω} stands for the restriction of H_{ω} to the cube Λ_l with Dirichlet boundary conditions (we may as well use Neumann or periodic ones), and P^l_{ω} denotes the corresponding spectral projection.

Theorem 4.3.1. Assume that the single site potential $u \in L_c^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}^d)$ is non positive, and that the single site distribution μ has a density $f \in L_c^{\infty}([0,\infty[)$.

Then, for any $\alpha < 1$ and -E' < 0 there exists a finite C such that for any $E \in \mathbb{R}, \epsilon \geq 0$ satisfying $E + 3\epsilon \leq -E'$:

$$\mathbb{E}\left[\operatorname{Tr} P_{\omega}^{l}(B_{\epsilon}(E))\right] \leq C \,\epsilon^{\alpha} \, l^{d}$$

The proof of the theorem follows from the arguments of § 4.1 and § 4.2, once a replacement for the estimate (4.5) has been established. This is provided by the following lemma. Denote by $\Lambda_l^+ = \{k \in \Gamma | \text{supp } u(\cdot - x) \cap \Lambda_l \neq \emptyset\}$ the set of indices whose coupling constants influence the value of the potential in the cube Λ_l . Recall that the supremum of the support of f is denoted by ω_+ .

Lemma 4.3.2. Assume that the n-th eigenvalue of the operator H^l_{ω} satisfies $\lambda^l_n(\omega) \leq -E' < 0$. Then

$$\rho'(\lambda_n^l(\omega) - E + t) \le \frac{\omega_+}{E'} \left[-\sum_{k \in \Lambda^+} \frac{\partial \rho(\lambda_n^l(\omega) - E + t)}{\partial \omega_k} \right]$$

Proof. Let ψ_n be the normalised eigenfunction corresponding to $\lambda_n^l(\omega)$. Then ψ_n satisfies by definition $\langle \psi_n, (H_0^l - \lambda_n^l(\omega))\psi_n \rangle = -\langle \psi_n, V_\omega \psi_n \rangle$. We have

$$\sum_{k \in \Lambda^+} \omega_k \langle \psi_n, -u_k(\cdot - k) \psi_n \rangle = -\langle \psi_n, V_\omega \psi_n \rangle = \langle \psi_n, (H_0^l - \lambda_n^l(\omega)) \psi_n \rangle \ge E'$$

Now we have by the Hellmann-Feynman theorem

$$-\sum_{k \in \Lambda^{+}} \frac{\partial \lambda_{n}^{l}(\omega)}{\partial \omega_{k}} = \sum_{k \in \Lambda^{+}} \langle \psi_{n}, -u_{k}(\cdot - k)\psi_{n} \rangle \ge \omega_{+}^{-1} \sum_{k \in \Lambda^{+}} \omega_{k} \langle \psi_{n}, -u_{k}(\cdot - k)\psi_{n} \rangle \ge \frac{E'}{\omega_{+}}$$

This gives

$$\rho'(\lambda_n^l(\omega) - E + t) = -\left[-\sum_{k \in \Lambda^+} \frac{\partial \lambda_n^l(\omega)}{\partial \omega_k} \right]^{-1} \sum_{k \in \Lambda^+} \frac{\partial \rho(\lambda_n^l(\omega) - E + t)}{\partial \omega_k}$$

$$\leq \frac{\omega_+}{E'} \left[-\sum_{k \in \Lambda^+} \frac{\partial \rho(\lambda_n^l(\omega) - E + t)}{\partial \omega_k} \right]$$
(4.12)

Note that since ρ is monotone increasing and u is non-positive, (4.12) is a non-negative real.

Related models and results as presented in this paragraph are discussed in Section 3.1 of [57]. In [172] two more classes of generalised alloy type models are analysed. Firstly, the case where the number of points in $\Gamma \cap B_1(x)$ is not uniformly bounded, but grows at a controlled rate as x goes to infinity. Secondly, the case where Γ is itself a random point process, for example of Poissonian type, cf. also [54].

4.4. Locally continuous coupling constants. In this paragraph we present a Wegner estimate which requires the coupling constants ω_k to have a continuous distribution merely in a neighbourhood of their extremal value $\omega_+ = \sup \sup f$. Both the result and its proof are taken from [172].

Consider a background Schrödinger operator $H_0 = -\Delta + V_{\rm per}$ with a periodic potential $V_{\rm per} \in L^p_{\rm unif,loc}(\mathbb{R}^d)$. Let $H_\omega = H_0 + V_\omega$ be an random operator with an alloy type potential V_ω . Assume that the coupling constants $\omega_k, k \in \mathbb{Z}^d$ take values in the bounded interval $[\omega_-, \omega_+]$. By modifying the periodic background potential we may consider only the case that the coupling constants are non-negative. For a value $\omega_c \in [0, \omega_+]$ introduce the auxiliary periodic potential $V_c = \omega_c \sum_{k \in \mathbb{Z}^d} u(x-k)$ and the threshold energy $E_c = \inf \sigma(H_0 + V_c)$.

Theorem 4.4.1. Assume that the single site potential $u \in L_c^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}^d)$ is non positive, and that the restriction of the single site distribution $\mu_c := \mu|_{]\omega_c,\omega_+]}$ has a density $f \in L^{\infty}$.

Then, for any $\alpha < 1$ and $E' < E_c$ there exists a C such that for any $E \in \mathbb{R}$, $\epsilon \geq 0$ satisfying $E + 3\epsilon \leq E'$:

$$\mathbb{E}\left[\operatorname{Tr} P_{\omega}^{l}(B_{\epsilon}(E))\right] \leq C \,\epsilon^{\alpha} \, l^{d}$$

Proof. The value ω_c is a critical one for the random variable ω_k in the sense that for $\omega_k > \omega_c$ we know that it is continuously distributed, while for smaller values we do not know anything. We introduce a corresponding decomposition of the 'probability' space $\Omega_l := \times_{k \in \Lambda^+} \mathbb{R} \cong \mathbb{R}^L$. This is the part of the randomness on which the restricted Hamiltonian H^l_ω depends. For a given configuration of coupling constants $\{\omega_k\}_{k \in \Lambda^+}$ set

$$\Lambda^{ac}(\omega) = \{ k \in \Lambda^+ | \, \omega_k > \omega_c \}$$

This defines an equivalence relation on Ω_l by setting for any $A \subset \Lambda^+$

$$\Omega(A) := \{ \omega | \Lambda^{ac}(\omega) = A \}$$

Consequently

(4.13)
$$\sum_{A \subset \Lambda^+} \int_{\mathbb{R}^L} \prod_{k \in \Lambda^+} d\mu_k(\omega_k) \, \chi_{\Omega(A)}(\omega) = 1.$$

Split the potential now into two parts, a singular and an absolutely continuous one. The singular one

$$V_{\omega}^{s}(x) := \sum_{k \in \Lambda^{+}, \omega_{k} \leq \omega_{c}} \omega_{k} u_{k}(x-k) + \sum_{k \in \Lambda^{+}, \omega_{k} > \omega_{c}} \omega_{c} u_{k}(x-k) \geq V_{c}(x)$$

will be considered as part of the background operator, while the absolutely continuous one

$$V_{\omega}^{ac}(x) := \sum_{k \in \Lambda^+, \omega_k > \omega_c} r_k u_k(x - k) = \sum_{k \in \Lambda^{ac}} r_k u_k(x - k), \quad \text{with } r_k = \omega_k - \omega_c > 0$$

will be used for spectral averaging.

Consider an eigenvalue $\lambda_n^l \leq E' < E_c$ and an eigenfunction $H_\omega^l \psi_n = \lambda_n^l \psi_n$ and set $\delta = E_c - E'$. We have

$$-\langle \psi_n, V_{\omega}^{ac} \psi_n \rangle = \langle \psi_n, (H_0^l + V_{\omega}^s - \lambda_n^l) \psi_n \rangle \ge \langle \psi_n, (H_0^l + V_c - \lambda_n^l) \psi_n \rangle \ge \delta$$

which implies similarly as in Lemma 4.3.2

$$-\sum_{j\in\Lambda^{ac}}\frac{\partial\lambda_n(\omega)}{\partial\omega_j}\geq\frac{1}{\omega_+-\omega_c}\sum_{j\in\Lambda^{ac}}r_j\left\langle\psi_n,-u_j(\cdot-j)\psi_n\right\rangle=-\frac{\left\langle\psi_n,V_\omega^{ac}\psi_n\right\rangle}{\omega_+-\omega_c}\geq\frac{\delta}{\omega_+-\omega_c}$$

Consider first the case $\emptyset \neq A \subset \Lambda^+$ and estimate

$$\int_{\mathbb{R}^{L}} \prod_{k \in \Lambda^{+}} d\mu(\omega_{k}) \chi_{\Omega(A)}(\omega) \sum_{n \in \mathbb{N}} \int_{-2t}^{2t} \rho'(\lambda_{n}(\omega) - E + t)$$

$$\leq \frac{\omega_{+} - \omega_{c}}{\delta} \int_{\mathbb{R}^{L}} \prod_{k \in \Lambda^{+}} d\mu(\omega_{k}) \chi_{\Omega(A)}(\omega) \sum_{n \in \mathbb{N}} \int_{-2t}^{2t} dt \left[-\sum_{j \in \Lambda^{ac}} \frac{\partial \rho(\lambda_{n}(\omega) - E + t)}{\partial \omega_{j}} \right]$$

As we know that all sites $j \in \Lambda^{ac}$ correspond to coupling constants ω_j with values in the absolutely continuous region of the conditional density f we may estimate as in § 4.1:

$$-\sum_{n\in\mathbb{N}} \int_{\mathbb{R}} d\mu(\omega_{j}) \chi_{\Omega(A)}(\omega) \frac{\partial \rho(\lambda_{n}(\omega) - E + t)}{\partial \omega_{j}}$$

$$= -\sum_{n\in\mathbb{N}} \int_{\omega_{c}}^{\omega_{+}} f(\omega_{j}) d\omega_{j} \frac{\partial \rho(\lambda_{n}(\omega) - E + t)}{\partial \omega_{j}}$$

$$\leq \|f\|_{\infty} \sum_{n\in\mathbb{N}} [\rho(\lambda_{n}(\omega, \omega_{j} = \omega_{c}) - E + t) - \rho((\lambda_{n}(\omega, \omega_{j} = \omega_{+}) - E + t)]$$

which can be estimated as in § 4.2. We have to say something how we deal with the special case $A = \emptyset$. In this situation $V_{\omega}^{ac} \equiv 0$ and $H_{\omega} = H_0 + V_{\omega}^s \ge H_0 + V_c \ge E_c$. Thus there are no eigenvalues in the considered energy interval for this potential configuration.

Finally we use the decomposition (4.13) to finish the proof:

$$\mathbb{E}\left(\operatorname{Tr} P_{\omega}^{l}([E-\epsilon, E+\epsilon])\right)$$

$$\leq \sum_{A\subset\Lambda^{+}} \int_{\mathbb{R}^{L}} \prod_{k\in\Lambda^{+}} d\mu(\omega_{k}) \chi_{\Omega(A)}(\omega) \sum_{j\in A} \frac{(\omega_{+}-\omega_{c})}{\delta} 4\epsilon \|f\|_{\infty} C(\alpha) \epsilon^{\alpha-1}$$

$$\leq 4C(\alpha) \frac{(\omega_{+}-\omega_{c})}{s} \|f\|_{\infty} \epsilon^{\alpha} l^{d}$$

4.5. **Potentials with small support.** In \S 4.1 we used in a crucial step in the derivation of the Wegner estimate that the single site potentials were lower bounded by a partition of unity

$$\sum_{k \in \mathbb{Z}^d} u(x - k) \ge \kappa \quad \text{ on } \mathbb{R}^d$$

It is of natural interest, whether a Wegner estimate holds if this condition is relaxed. In this paragraph we consider the case that u is of fixed sign, but has small support. More precisely, we assume throughout this paragraph merely that there is an open set $\mathcal{O} \subset \mathbb{R}^d$ and a positive κ such that

$$(4.14) u(x) \ge \kappa \chi_{\mathcal{O}}$$

The first Wegner estimates under this relaxed condition on the single site potential were derived for spectral boundaries, i.e. for energies either near the bottom of the spectrum, or near an internal spectral boundary. The case of the infimum of the spectrum was treated e.g. in [180, 159], and internal spectral boundaries in [170]. These works derived a Wegner estimate where the volume dependence of the bound was growing faster than linearly. Thus they were not sufficient to derive a result on the regularity of the IDS, cf. our discussion in § 3.1. A linear bound for the same energy regimes was found in [23, 60].

By now there are Wegner estimates which under the relaxed condition (4.14) derive Wegner estimates valid for any bounded interval on the energy axis. We consider first the one-dimensional case where the result is particularly clear and the proof simple. We follow [171] in the presentation, see [122, 56] for other proofs.

Assume that the single site potential u and the periodic potential $V_{\rm per}$ are bounded.

Theorem 4.5.1. Assume that u is compactly supported and obeys (4.14). For any $E_0 \in \mathbb{R}$ there exist a constant C such that

(4.15)
$$\mathbb{E}\left[\operatorname{Tr} P_{\omega}^{l}(B_{\epsilon}(E))\right] \leq C \epsilon l, \quad \forall \epsilon \in [0, 1], E \leq E_{0}, l \in \mathbb{N}$$

Thus the IDS is Lipschitz-continuous.

Proof. First we show how to replace (4.4) in the case of small support. By shifting the origin of \mathbb{R}^d we may assume without loss of generality that there is a s > 0 such that $\Lambda_s(0) \subset \mathcal{O}$. Likewise, we may assume $\kappa = 1$ by rescaling the single site potential and the coupling constants.

We set $S = \bigcup_{k \in \tilde{\Lambda}} \Lambda_s(k)$. The Hellmann-Feynman theorem gives us

$$\sum_{k \in \tilde{\Lambda}} \frac{\partial \lambda_n^l(\omega)}{\partial \omega_k} = \sum_{k \in \tilde{\Lambda}} \langle \psi_n, u(\cdot - k) \psi_n \rangle \ge \int_S |\psi_n|^2.$$

where ψ_n is a normalised eigenfunction corresponding to $\lambda_n^l(\omega)$.

If the integral on the right hand side would extend over the whole of Λ_l it would be equal to 1 due to the normalisation of ψ_n . A priori the integral over S could be arbitrary close to zero, but the following Lemma shows that this is not the case.

Lemma 4.5.2. Let I be a bounded interval and s > 0. There exists a constant c > 0 such that

$$\int_{\Lambda_s(k)} |\psi|^2 \ge c \int_{\Lambda_1(k)} |\psi|^2$$

for all $l \in \mathbb{N}$, all $k \in \tilde{\Lambda}_l$ and for any eigenfunction ψ corresponding to an eigenvalue $E \in I$ of H^l_{ω} .

Proof of the Lemma. For

$$\phi(y) := \int_{\Lambda_s(k+y)} dx \, |\psi(x)|^2 = \int_{\Lambda_s(k)} dx \, |\psi(x-y)|^2$$

one has

52

$$\left| \frac{\partial}{\partial y} \phi(y) \right| = \left| \int_{\Lambda_s(k)} dx \left[\frac{\partial}{\partial y} \psi(x - y) \right] \overline{\psi(x - y)} + \int_{\Lambda_s(k)} dx \, \psi(x - y) \, \frac{\partial}{\partial y} \overline{\psi(x - y)} \right|$$

$$\leq 2 \|\psi\|_{L^2(\Lambda_s(k + y))} \|\psi'\|_{L^2(\Lambda_s(k + y))}.$$

Sobolev norm estimates (e.g. Theorems 7.25 and 7.27 in [124]) imply

$$\|\psi'\|_{L^2(\Lambda_s(k+y))} \le C_5 \|\psi\|_{L^2(\Lambda_s(k+y))} + \|\psi''\|_{L^2(\Lambda_s(k+y))}$$

By the eigenvalue equation we have

$$(4.16) \left| \frac{\partial}{\partial y} \phi(y) \right| \le C_6 \|\psi\|_{L^2(\Lambda_s(k+y))}^2 = C_6 \phi(y), \qquad C_6 = C_6(\|V_{\text{per}} + V_\omega - E\|_{\infty})$$

Gronwall's Lemma implies $\phi(y) \leq \exp(C_6|y|) \phi(0)$ and thus

$$\int_{\Lambda_1(k)} |\psi|^2 \le e^{C_6} \ s^{-1} \int_{\Lambda_s(k)} |\psi|^2$$

Thus $\int_S |\psi|^2 \ge c \int_{\Lambda_s} |\psi|^2$ with the same constant as in Lemma 4.5.2.

It remains to estimate the spectral shift

(4.17)
$$\sum_{n \in \mathbb{N}} \left[\rho(\lambda_n^l(\omega, j = \max) - E + t) - \rho(\lambda_n^l(\omega, j = \min) - E + t) \right]$$

We may assume without loss of generality that the single site potential u is supported in the interval [-R,R]. Introduce now the operator $H^{l,D}_{\omega}(j=\max)$ which coincides with $H^l_{\omega}(j=\max)$ up to additional Dirichlet boundary conditions at the points j-R and j+R. Likewise, $H^{l,N}_{\omega}(j=\min)$ coincides with $H^l_{\omega}(j=\min)$ up to additional Neumann boundary conditions at the same points. Their eigenvalues are $\lambda^{l,D}_n(\omega,j=\max)$ and $\lambda^{l,N}_n(\omega,j=\min)$, respectively. By Dirichlet-Neumann bracketing, the square brackets in (4.17) are bounded by

$$(4.18) \qquad \rho(\lambda_n^{l,D}(\omega, j = \max) - E + t) - \rho(\lambda_n^{l,N}(\omega, j = \min) - E + t)$$

Since for both *=D,N the Hamiltonian $H^{l,*}_{\omega}$ is a direct sum of an operator $H^{j,*}_{\omega}$ acting on $L^2(j-R,j+R)$ and another one $H^{c,*}_{\omega}$ acting on $L^2(\Lambda_l \setminus [j-R,j+R])$ the sum over the terms in (4.18) can be separated:

(4.19)
$$\sum_{n} \rho(\lambda_n^{c,D}(\omega) - E + t) - \rho(\lambda_n^{c,N}(\omega) - E + t)$$

$$(4.20) + \sum_{n} \rho(\lambda_n^{j,D}(\omega, j = \max) - E + t) - \rho(\lambda_n^{j,N}(\omega, j = \min) - E + t)$$

Note that the eigenvalues in (4.19) are independent of $\omega_j u(\cdot - j)$. Since the difference in the boundary conditions is a rank two perturbation in resolvent sense (see e.g. [282]), the interlacing theorem says that

$$\rho(\lambda_n^{c,D}(\omega, j = \max) - E + t) \le \rho(E_{n+2}^{c,N}(\omega, j = \max) - E + t)$$

A telescoping argument bounds the whole sum in (4.19) by twice the total variation of ρ , which is equal to one. The sum in (4.20) we estimate by

$$\operatorname{Tr}\left[\chi_{[E-3\epsilon,\infty[}(H^{j,D}_{\omega}(j=\max))-\chi_{]E+3\epsilon,\infty[}(H^{j,N}_{\omega}(j=\min))\right] \\ \leq 2+\operatorname{Tr}\left[\chi_{[E-3\epsilon,\infty[}(H^{j,D}_{\omega}(j=\min)+\|u_j\|_{\infty})-\chi_{]E+3\epsilon,\infty[}(H^{j,D}_{\omega}(j=\min))\right]$$

which is bounded by a constant, that is independent of Λ_l , $j \in \tilde{\Lambda}_l$ and $\epsilon > 0$ (on which ρ depends).

In the remainder of this section we give an overview of various Wegner estimates which are based or related to techniques presented at the beginning of Section 4. However, we refrain from giving the proofs of this results but refer to the original articles.

In [56] Combes, Hislop and Klopp study multi-dimensional alloy type models with single site potentials of small support, and establish the Hölder continuity of the IDS at all energies. They consider the case where the single site potential $u \in L_c^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}^d)$ is non-negative and not identically equal to zero, and treat three different situations. In all of them the unperturbed background operator $H_0 = (-i\nabla - A)^2 + V_0$ may include a magnetic vector potential A and a (scalar) electric potential V_0 . They have to satisfy some regularity conditions such that H_0 is selfadjoint and has $C_0^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}^d)$ as an operator core. The coupling constants are distributed according to a bounded, compactly supported density.

(i) The background operator H_0 has an IDS N_0 , which is Hölder continuous

$$|N_0(E_2) - N_0(E_1)| \le C_0|E_2 - E_1|^{\tilde{\alpha}}$$

with Hölder exponent $\tilde{\alpha} \in]0,1]$. The constant $C_0 = C_0(I)$ can be chosen uniformly for E_2, E_1 in a given compact interval I.

- (ii) The background operator H_0 is periodic with respect to the lattice \mathbb{Z}^d and has the unique continuation property, cf. for instance [327]. The set $\{x | u(x) > 0\}$ contains an open subset of \mathbb{R}^d .
- (iii) Let the space dimension be d=2. Let $H_0=(-i\nabla-A)^2+V_{\rm per}$ be a Landau Hamiltonian with vector potential $A(x_1,x_2)=\frac{B}{2}(-x_2,x_1)$ where B>0 is the (constant) magnetic field strength. The magnetic flux trough a unit cell satisfies the rationality condition

$$(4.21) B \in 2\pi \, \mathbb{Q}$$

The scalar potential V_{per} is a \mathbb{Z}^d -periodic function in $L^2_{\text{loc}}(\mathbb{R}^d)$.

In case (i) set $\alpha_c = \frac{\tilde{\alpha}}{\tilde{\alpha}+2}$, otherwise $\alpha_c = 1$.

In a follow up work [58] on the Landau Hamiltonian in collaboration with Raikov condition (4.21) has been removed.

Theorem 4.5.3. Let H_{ω} be an alloy type model satisfying either one of the above conditions (i)-(iii). Then, for each $\alpha \in]0, \alpha_c[$, the IDS of H_{ω} is Hölder continuous at all energies, with Hölder exponent α .

4.6. Hölder continuous coupling constants. There is special interest to extend the known Wegner estimates to coupling constants with singular distribution. The reason is the intuitive interpretation of the coupling consonants as nuclear charge numbers modulating the strength of atomic potentials. In this case their distribution would correspond to a pure point measure.

So far the best result in this direction for multi-dimensional alloy type models was obtained by Stollmann in [294]. In Remarks 3.1.1 and 3.2.1 we mentioned already results for one-dimensional models with singular randomness.

Stollmann's result applies to a single site measure μ which has compact support $[\omega_-, \omega_+]$ and which is merely Hölder continuous. For $\epsilon \geq 0$ denote

$$s(\epsilon) := s(\mu, \epsilon) := \sup\{\mu([a, b]) | b - a \le \epsilon\}$$

Theorem 4.6.1. Let H_{ω} be an alloy type model as in Definition 1.2.1, but let the single site measure be merely Hölder continuous. Assume additionally that the single site potential obeys $u \geq \chi_{[0,1]^d}$. Then for any $E \in \mathbb{R}$ there exists a constant C such that for any open interval $I \subset]-\infty, E[$ and any $l \in 2\mathbb{N}$

$$\mathbb{P}\{\omega | \sigma(H_{\omega}^{l}) \cap I \neq \emptyset\} \leq C \, s(|I|) \, l^{2d}$$

holds.

4.7. Single site potentials with changing sign. First Wegner estimates for indefinite alloy type potentials were derived in [180]. In [134] Hislop and Klopp combine the techniques from [180] and [60] to prove a Wegner estimate valid for general indefinite single site potentials and for energy intervals at edges of $\sigma(H_{\omega})$. They assume the single site potential $u \in C_c(\mathbb{R}^d)$ satisfies $u(0) \neq 0$. The density $f \in L_c^{\infty}$ of the random variable ω_0 (which may be in fact the conditional density with respect to $\omega^{\perp 0} := (\omega_k)_{k \neq 0}$) is assumed to be piecewise absolutely continuous. For any $\alpha < 1$ and any compact energy interval I strictly below the spectrum of the unperturbed operator H_0 they prove

$$\mathbb{P}\{\sigma(H_{\omega}^l) \cap I \neq \emptyset\} \le C |I|^{\alpha} l^d$$

where the constant C depends only on α, d and the distance between the interval I and $\sigma(H_0)$. With a sufficiently small global coupling constant λ the same result holds for the operator $H_0 + \lambda V_{\omega}$ for I in an internal spectral gap of H_0 . The results of [134] extend to more general models including certain operators with random magnetic field.

In § 5.5 we discuss in more detail an alternative technique to obtain a Wegner estimate valid for single site potentials which change sign. It applies to a more restricted class of potentials but yields stronger results. In particular, it proves the Lipschitz continuity of the IDS at all energies.

4.8. Uniform Wegner estimates for long range potentials. Kirsch, Stollmann and Stolz proved in [169] a Wegner estimate for single site potentials which do not need to have compact support, but merely need to decay sufficiently fast. They consider u of polynomial decay

$$(4.22) |u(x)| \le C(1+|x|^2)^{-m/2}$$

where m > 0 is required to be larger than 3d. For certain applications they can also deal with the case where m is only larger than 2d, cf. [168, 329].

For such single site potentials the restrictions of the alloy type potential to two finite cubes may be correlated, even if the cubes are far apart. This makes it necessary to use a enhanced version of the multiscale analysis for the proof of localisation. Among others, this requires a uniform Wegner estimate. By this we mean a Wegner estimate for the Hamiltonian H^l_{ω} restricted to the cube Λ_l which is uniform in the coupling constants ω_k with index $||k||_{\infty} > r$ where r is a function of l.

To formulate the Wegner estimate from [169] let us first introduce some notation. For any cube $\Lambda \subset \mathbb{R}^d$ and $\tilde{\Lambda} = \Lambda \cap \mathbb{Z}^d$ we denote by Π_{Λ} the projection

$$\Pi_{\Lambda} \colon \Omega \mapsto \underset{\tilde{\Lambda}}{\times} \operatorname{supp} \mu \qquad \Pi_{\Lambda}(\omega) := \{\omega_k\}_{k \in \tilde{\Lambda}}$$

For a measurable set $A \subset \Omega$ we denote by A^*_{Λ} the cylinder set

$$A_{\Lambda}^* := \Pi_{\Lambda}^{-1}(\Pi_{\Lambda}A) = \{ \omega \in \Omega | \exists \omega' \in A \text{ such that } \Pi_{\Lambda}(\omega') = \Pi_{\Lambda}(\omega) \}$$

The following observation plays a crucial role in the enhanced multiscale analysis.

Lemma 4.8.1. For two disjoint cubes Λ, Λ' and two events $A, B \in \Omega$, the induced events A_{Λ}^* and $B_{\Lambda'}^*$ are independent.

The following lemma allows one to turn a 'usual' Wegner estimate, as we have it discussed before, into a uniform Wegner estimate. It relies on the polynomial decay of the single site potential (4.22). Let I be a compact interval, $E \in I$ and $\epsilon \in]0,1]$. We denote by $A(E,\epsilon,l)$ the event $\{\omega | d(E,\sigma(H_{\omega}^{l})) < \epsilon\}$ and use the abbreviations $\Pi_{l} := \Pi_{\Lambda_{l}}, A_{l}^{*} := A_{\Lambda_{l}}^{*}$.

Lemma 4.8.2. Under the above assumptions there exists a finite constant c, independent of $\omega \in \Omega$, $l, r \in \mathbb{N}$ and $\epsilon \leq 1$ such that

$$\mathbb{P}\{A(E,\epsilon,l)_{l+r}^*\} \leq \mathbb{P}\{A(E,\epsilon+cr^{-(m-d)},l)\}$$

Proof. By definition, for an $\omega \in A_{l+r}^*$ there exists an $\omega' \in A$ such that

$$\Pi_{l+r}\omega' = \Pi_{l+r}\omega$$

Thus, the coupling constants of ω and ω' with index k within the cube of size l+r coincide and we have for $x \in \Lambda_l$

$$|V_{\omega}(x) - V_{\omega'}(x)| \le \sum_{|k|_{\infty} > l+r} |\omega_k - \omega'_k| u(x-k) \le c' \sum_{|k|_{\infty} > l+r} |x-k|^{-m} \le cr^{-(m-d)}$$

Therefore $d(E, \sigma(H^l_{\omega'})) < \epsilon$ implies $d(E, \sigma(H^l_{\omega})) < \epsilon + cr^{-(m-d)}$, which proves the lemma.

Let us have a look on the implications of the preceding lemma for a concrete example. Assume that the single site potential is bounded below on the unit cube around zero by $\kappa > 0$. Then we have by Theorem 5.0.3

$$\mathbb{P}\{\omega|\sigma(H_{\omega}^{l})\cap[E-\epsilon,E+\epsilon]\neq\emptyset\}\leq C_{W}(I)\;\epsilon\;l^{d}$$

for all E, ϵ such that $[E - \epsilon, E + \epsilon]$ is contained in the open interval I. This Wegner estimate implies its uniform analog

$$(4.23) \mathbb{P}\Big(\Big\{\omega|\sigma(H_{\omega}^{l})\cap [E-\epsilon,E]\neq\emptyset\Big\}_{l+r}^*\Big)\leq C_W(I) (\epsilon+cr^{-(m-d)}) l^d$$

for sufficiently large r > 0. In the application in the multiscale analysis, both ϵ and r are chosen as functions of l. From the estimate in (4.23) it might seem to be

sufficient to choose m > d. This is also the minimal requirement to make the alloy type model with long range single site potentials well defined as a densely defined operator. However, for technical reasons, for the multiscale analysis to work one has to assume at least m > 2d. Under this assumption one can prove that the spectrum of H_{ω} is almost surely pure point near its bottom, and the corresponding eigenfunctions decay faster than any polynomial, [168, 329]. To obtain exponential decay of the eigenfunctions, one has to require m > 3d [169].

In the paper [329] by Zenk the above results have been extended to a model which incorporates random displacements of the single site potentials.

5. Lipschitz continuity of the IDS

In [193] Kotani and Simon extended to continuum alloy type models certain arguments previously used for the derivation of Wegner's estimate for the discrete Anderson model. They treated only the case where the single site potential is the characteristic function of the unit cube, but Combes and Hislop showed in [54] that the same argument extends to non-negative single site potentials with uniform lower bound on the unit cube. There also some steps of the proof have been streamlined.

One of the ideas in [193] is that in the same way as rank one perturbations are used for discrete Laplacians, positive perturbations may be used in the continuum case. This is related to the Aronszajn-Donoghue Theory [16, 17, 18, 83]. See [45, 192, 283, 282] for more background and references. This was essential, since a finite rank potential in the continuum may be a Dirac distribution, but not a function.

Theorem 5.0.3. Let H_{ω} as in Definition 1.2.1 and assume additionally that there exists an $\kappa > 0$ such that

$$u \geq \kappa \chi_{[-1/2,1/2]^d}$$

Then for all $E \in \mathbb{R}$ there exists a constant $C_W = C_W(E)$ such that for all $l \in \mathbb{N}$ and all intervals $I \subset]-\infty, E]$

(5.1)
$$\mathbb{E}\left\{\operatorname{Tr}\left[P_{\omega}^{l}(I)\right]\right\} \leq C_{W}|I||I^{d}$$

Remark 5.0.4. (a) It is sufficient to prove the theorem for the case $\kappa = 1$. Since $\omega_0 u = \kappa \omega_0 \kappa^{-1} u$, the general case follows by rescaling the coupling constants and single site potentials.

- (b) The statement of the theorem remains true if one uses Neumann or periodic boundary conditions for H^l_{ω} .
- (c) An explicit formula for the Wegner constant C_W is given in (5.17). Since (5.1) is linear in the volume it follows $|N(E_2) N(E_1)| \le C_W |E_2 E_1|$. Thus, as we discussed already in § 3.1, the density of states n(E) := dN(E)/dE exists almost everywhere and is bounded by $n(E) \le C_W(E_2)$ for all $E \le E_2$.

The next four paragraphs are devoted to the proof of Theorem 5.0.3. Up to some modifications we follow the line of argument in Section 4 of [54].

5.1. **Partition of the trace into local contributions.** In the present paragraph we derive preparatory estimates on

(5.2)
$$\mathbb{E}\left\{\operatorname{Tr}P_{\omega}^{l}(I)\right\}$$

where we do not yet use the specific alloy-type structure of the potential. They have two aims. Firstly, to decompose the trace to contributions of unit cubes

in Λ_l . This will later facilitate the averaging procedure with respect to random parameters, whose effect on the potential is felt only locally. Secondly, it allows us to reduce the averaging of the trace of the spectral projection to the averaging of the quadratic form of the resolvent. The latter is technically easier to perform.

Denote by Δ^l and Δ^l_N the Laplace operator on Λ_l with Dirichlet, respectively Neumann boundary conditions. In § 1.2 we saw that the potential $V = V_{\rm per} + V_{\omega}$ is infinitesimally bounded with respect to $-\Delta$ and that the constants in the bound can be chosen uniformly in $\omega \in \Omega$. This implies that V is infinitesimally form bounded with respect to any of the operators $-\Delta$, $-\Delta^l$ and $-\Delta^l_N$ with bounds uniform in $\omega \in \Omega$, $l \in \mathbb{N}$ and the choice of Dirichlet or Neumann boundary conditions. Consequently, there is a $C_0 < \infty$ such that for all $\omega \in \Omega$ and $l \in \mathbb{N}$

$$|\langle \phi, V \phi \rangle| \le \frac{1}{2} \langle \phi, -\Delta_N^l \phi \rangle + C_0 \|\phi\|^2$$

which implies

$$\langle \phi, H_{\omega}^l \phi \rangle \ge \langle \phi, -\frac{1}{2} \Delta_N^l \phi \rangle - C_0 \|\phi\|^2 \ge -C_0 \|\phi\|^2$$

Thus $H_{\omega}^{l} + C_{0}$ is a non-negative operator.

Definition 5.1.1. A monotone decreasing, convex function $r: [0, \infty[\rightarrow]0, \infty[$ such that

(5.4)
$$C_{\text{Tr}} := C_{\text{Tr}}(r) := \sum_{n \in \mathbb{Z}^d, n_j \ge 0} r \left(\frac{\pi^2}{2} \sum_{j=1}^d n_j^2 \right) < \infty$$

will be called *trace regularising*.

Throughout the rest of this section we denote by Λ the unit cube centred at zero.

Remark 5.1.2. The bound (5.4) means that the operator $r(-\frac{1}{2}\Delta_{\Lambda}^{N})$ has finite trace. Namely, the eigenvalues of the Neumann Laplacian on the unit cube are given by

$$\pi^2 \sum_{j=1}^d n_j^2$$
 for all $n \in \mathbb{Z}^d$ such that $n_j \ge 0, j = 1, \dots, d$

cf. for instance [256], page 266. By the spectral mapping theorem the eigenvalues of $r(-\frac{1}{2}\Delta_{\Lambda}^{N})$ are just $r(\frac{1}{2}\pi^{2}\sum_{j=1}^{d}n_{j}^{2})$. Examples of functions r which are trace-regularising are the exponential func-

Examples of functions r which are trace-regularising are the exponential functions $r \colon x \mapsto e^{-tx}$ for t > 0. They have been used in [54] to implement the procedure outlined in this section. Another choice for r is a sufficiently high power of the resolvent $x \mapsto (x+1)^{-k}$ for k > d/2, which was used in [193]. That the operator $x \mapsto (-\frac{1}{2}\Delta_{\Lambda}^{N} + 1)^{-k}$ is actually trace class can be inferred from [279].

The possibility to choose r from a large class of functions is of interest if one wants to give explicit upper bounds on the density of states. For instance, Section 3.2 of [141] is devoted to deriving such explicit upper estimates. However, there, following [54], the function $r(x) = e^{-tx}$ is used. Due to this choice, the upper bound on the density of states is exponentially growing in the energy. This can be improved to a merely polynomial growing bound. Furthermore, if one studies coupling constants which may take on arbitrarily negative values, the choice of r will determine which moment conditions one has to impose on the negative part of ω_0 , see also § 5.6.

Proposition 5.1.3. With C_0 as in (5.3)

$$\mathbb{E}\left\{\mathrm{Tr}P_{\omega}^{l}(I)\right\} \leq r(E_{2} + C_{0})^{-1} C_{\mathrm{Tr}}(r) \sum_{j \in \tilde{\Lambda}_{l}} \left\| \mathbb{E}\left\{\chi_{j} P_{\omega}^{l}(I) \chi_{j}\right\} \right\|$$

Proof. Since $\frac{1}{r}$ is well-defined and bounded on the compact interval $I := [E_1, E_2]$, we have

$$\operatorname{Tr}\left[P_{\omega}^{l}(I)\right] = \operatorname{Tr}\left[r(H_{\omega}^{l} + C_{0})^{-1} P_{\omega}^{l}(I) r(H_{\omega}^{l} + C_{0})\right]$$

Furthermore, by spectral calculus and since for positive operators A, B we have $Tr(AB) \leq ||A|| Tr(B)$, the above line is bounded by

$$r(E_2 + C_0)^{-1} \operatorname{Tr} \left[P_{\omega}^l(I) \, r(H_{\omega}^l + C_0) \right]$$

According to the direct sum decomposition

$$L^{2}(\Lambda_{l}) = \bigoplus_{j \in \tilde{\Lambda}_{l}} L^{2}(\Lambda + j)$$

we consider the Laplace operators $-\Delta^{j,N}$ on $L^2(\Lambda + j)$ with Neumann boundary conditions. Dirichlet-Neumann bracketing implies

(5.5)
$$H_{\omega}^{l} + C_{0} \ge -\frac{1}{2}\Delta_{N}^{l} \ge -\frac{1}{2}\bigoplus_{j\in\tilde{\Lambda}_{l}}\Delta^{j,N} =: \oplus H$$

For a normalised eigenfunction ϕ of H^l_{ω} corresponding to the eigenvalue λ we have by the spectral mapping theorem

$$(5.6) \langle \phi, r(H_{\omega}^l + C_0)\phi \rangle = r(\lambda + C_0) = r(\langle \phi, (H_{\omega}^l + C_0)\phi \rangle) \le r(\langle \phi, \oplus H\phi \rangle)$$

Applying Jensen's inequality to the spectral measure of $\oplus H$ we estimate (5.6) from above by $\langle \phi, r(\oplus H)\phi \rangle$. Let $\phi_n, n \in \mathbb{N}$ be an orthonormal basis of eigenvectors of H^l_{ω} with corresponding eigenvalues $\lambda_n, n \in \mathbb{N}$. We apply the above estimates to the trace

$$\operatorname{Tr}\left[P_{\omega}^{l}(I)r(H_{\omega}^{l}+C_{0})\right] \leq \sum_{n\in\mathbb{N},\lambda_{n}\in I} \langle \phi_{n}, r(H_{\omega}^{l}+C_{0})\phi_{n}\rangle$$

$$\leq \sum_{n\in\mathbb{N},\lambda_{n}\in I} \langle \phi_{n}, r(\oplus H)\phi_{n}\rangle \leq \operatorname{Tr}\left[P_{\omega}^{l}(I)r(\oplus H)\right]$$

For the next step we write down the trace with respect to different basis. For each $j \in \tilde{\Lambda}$ let $\{\psi_n^j | n \in \mathbb{N}\}$ be an orthonormal basis of $L^2(\Lambda+j)$, then $\{\psi_n^j | n \in \mathbb{N}, j \in \tilde{\Lambda}\}$ is an orthonormal basis of $L^2(\Lambda_l)$. Since $r(\oplus H)\psi_n^j = \chi_j r(-\frac{1}{2}\Delta^{j,N})\chi_j\psi_n^j$ it follows for the trace

$$\begin{aligned} \operatorname{Tr}\left[P_{\omega}^{l}(I)r(\oplus H)\right] &= \sum_{j\in\tilde{\Lambda}_{l}}\sum_{n\in\mathbb{N}}\left\langle\psi_{j,n},P_{\omega}^{l}(I)r(\oplus H)\psi_{j,n}\right\rangle \\ &= \sum_{j\in\tilde{\Lambda}_{l}}\sum_{n\in\mathbb{N}}\left\langle\psi_{j,n},\chi_{j}P_{\omega}^{l}(I)\chi_{j}r(-\frac{1}{2}\Delta^{j,N})\chi_{j}\psi_{j,n}\right\rangle \\ &= \sum_{j\in\tilde{\Lambda}_{l}}\operatorname{Tr}\left[\chi_{j}P_{\omega}^{l}(I)\chi_{j}r(-\frac{1}{2}\Delta^{j,N})\chi_{j}\right]. \end{aligned}$$

Thus we have decomposed the trace to contributions from each unit cube. We summarize the estimates so far:

$$\operatorname{Tr} P_{\omega}^{l}(I) \leq r(E_2 + C_0)^{-1} \sum_{j \in \tilde{\Lambda}_l} \operatorname{Tr} \left[\chi_j P_{\omega}^{l}(I) \chi_j r(-\frac{1}{2} \Delta^{j,N}) \chi_j \right]$$

Since I is a bounded interval and $V_{\rm per} + V_{\omega}$ is an infinitesimally small perturbation of $-\Delta^l$ independently of ω , it follows that the dimension of $P_{\omega}^l(I)L^2(\Lambda_l)$ is bounded by a constant C_3 uniformly in ω . Thus

$$\mathrm{Tr}\left[\chi_j P^l_\omega(I)\chi_j r(-\frac{1}{2}\Delta^{j,N})\chi_j\right] \leq C_3\,r(0)$$
 for all $\omega\in\Omega$

is an upper bound by an integrable majorant and we are able to interchange the trace and the expectation by Lebesgue's theorem on dominated convergence

$$\mathbb{E}\left\{\operatorname{Tr}\left[\chi_{j}P_{\omega}^{l}(I)\chi_{j}r(-\frac{1}{2}\Delta^{j,N})\chi_{j}\right]\right\} = \operatorname{Tr}\left[\mathbb{E}\left\{\chi_{j}P_{\omega}^{l}(I)\chi_{j}r(-\frac{1}{2}\Delta^{j,N})\chi_{j}\right\}\right]$$

$$= \operatorname{Tr}\left[\mathbb{E}\left\{\chi_{j}P_{\omega}^{l}(I)\chi_{j}\right\}\chi_{j}r(-\frac{1}{2}\Delta^{j,N})\chi_{j}\right] \leq \left\|\mathbb{E}\left\{\chi_{j}P_{\omega}^{l}(I)\chi_{j}\right\}\right\| \operatorname{Tr}\left[r(-\frac{1}{2}\Delta^{0,N})\right]$$

By assumption, r is trace regularising, so the trace in the last line is finite. \Box

5.2. **Spectral averaging of resolvents.** Now we consider how resolvents are averaged when integrated over a random parameter. Together with the partition result in the previous paragraph \S 5.1 this will enable us to complete in \S 5.4 the proof of Theorem 5.0.3.

Apart from this, the spectral averaging result bears in itself a meaning. Consider a nonnegative operator H with discrete spectrum. Its resolvent $R(E) = (H - E)^{-1}$ has singularities at the eigenvalues of H which are of the form $(\lambda_n - E)^{-1}$, $\lambda_n \in \sigma(H)$ and thus are not integrable over the energy axis. In other words, for a general vector ϕ the function $E \mapsto \langle \phi, R(E)\phi \rangle$ will not have a convergent integral. Now, if $H = H_{\lambda}$ depends on a random parameter λ , we might hope that the averaged resolvent $E \mapsto \int d\mathbb{P}(\lambda) \langle \phi, R_{\lambda}(E)\phi \rangle$ will be integrable. This would mean that the singularities of the resolvent have been smeared out sufficiently by the integral over λ . The lemma in this paragraph shows that this is actually the case for operators which depend in a specific way on the random parameter.

Consider the following operators on a Hilbert space \mathcal{H} . Let H be a selfadjoint operator, W symmetric and infinitesimally bounded with respect to H, and J nonnegative with $J^2 \leq W$. Choose two parameters

$$z \in \mathbb{C}_{-} := \{ z \in \mathbb{C} | \operatorname{Im} z < 0 \}$$

$$\zeta \in \overline{\mathbb{C}_{+}} := \{ \zeta \in \mathbb{C} | \operatorname{Im} \zeta > 0 \}$$

and set

(5.7)
$$H(\zeta) := H + \zeta W, \ K(\zeta, z) := J(H(\zeta) - z)^{-1}J$$

The following lemma is a slight generalisation of Lemma 4.1 in [54].

Lemma 5.2.1. For all $z \in \mathbb{C}_-$, all t > 0 and any normalised $\phi \in \mathcal{H}$ we have

(5.8)
$$\left| \int_{\mathbb{R}} \langle \phi, K(\zeta, z) \phi \rangle \frac{d\zeta}{1 + t\zeta^2} \right| \le \pi$$

Proof. By Pythagoras we have $|\langle \phi, (A+iB)\phi \rangle|^2 = |\langle \phi, A\phi \rangle|^2 + |\langle \phi, B\phi \rangle|^2$ for any two selfadjoint operators A, B. Thus the norm of $K(\zeta, z)$ is bounded by $|\operatorname{Im} z|^{-1} \|J\|^2$. On the other hand, the equation

$$-\operatorname{Im} K(\zeta,z) = B[(H(\bar{\zeta}) - \bar{z})^{-1}[(\operatorname{Im} \zeta)W - \operatorname{Im} z](H(\zeta) - z)^{-1}]B$$

implies

(5.9)
$$||K(\zeta, z)|| \le |\operatorname{Im} \zeta|^{-1}$$

Here we used that $W(H(\zeta)-z)^{-1}$ is a bounded operator. Now observe that for all $z \in \mathbb{C}_-$ the function $\zeta \mapsto K(\zeta,z)$ is holomorphic and bounded on $\overline{\mathbb{C}_+}$. The residue theorem, integration over a closed curve in \mathbb{C} and the bounds on K imply

(5.10)
$$\left| \int_{\mathbb{R}} \langle \phi, K(\zeta, z) \phi \rangle \frac{d\zeta}{1 + t\zeta^2} \right| = \frac{\pi}{\sqrt{t}} \|K(i/\sqrt{t}, z)\|$$

Together with (5.9), this completes the proof.

Remark 5.2.2. The lemma shows that for the particular family of operators $H(\zeta)$ in (5.7), where ζ is a random variable with measure $\frac{d\zeta}{1+t\zeta^2}$, the ζ -averaged resolvents are indeed integrable with respect to the energy. Thus the singularities of the resolvent have been smeared out.

5.3. Stone's formula and spectral averaging of projections. Stone's formula allows one to express the spectral projection in terms of the resolvent. This is handy because the resolvent has some nice analytic properties. In our case we use Stone's formula to derive the analog of (5.8) for spectral projections.

A sequence of bounded operators $A_n, n \in \mathbb{N}$ on the Hilbert space \mathcal{H} converges strongly (or in strong topology) to A if for every $\phi \in \mathcal{H}$

$$\lim_{n \to \infty} ||A\phi - A_n\phi|| = 0$$

Lemma 5.3.1 (Stone's formula). Let H be a selfadjoint operator with spectral family denoted by $P(\cdot)$. Then the following limit holds in the strong topology

$$\lim_{\delta \searrow 0} \frac{1}{2\pi i} \int_{E_1}^{E_2} \left[(H - E - i\delta)^{-1} - (H - E + i\delta)^{-1} \right] dE$$

$$= \frac{1}{2} \left[P([E_1, E_2]) + P([E_1, E_2]) \right]$$

Proof. The function

(5.11)
$$f_{\delta}(x) := \frac{1}{\pi} \left(\arctan \frac{x - E_1}{\delta} - \arctan \frac{x - E_2}{\delta} \right)$$
$$= \frac{1}{2\pi i} \int_{E_1}^{E_2} \left[(x - E - i\delta)^{-1} - (x - E + i\delta)^{-1} \right] dE$$
$$= -\frac{1}{\pi} \operatorname{Im} \int_{E_1}^{E_2} (x - E + i\delta)^{-1} dE$$

converges for $\delta \setminus 0$ to

$$\frac{1}{2} \big(\chi_{[E_1, E_2]} + \chi_{]E_1, E_2[} \big).$$

Now one applies the spectral theorem to $f_{\delta}(H)$.

More details on Stone's formula can be found in [258], or [326] where the spectral calculus is actually introduced in this way in Section 7.3.

Now let $H(\zeta)$ be as in the last paragraph and $P(\zeta, I)$ the corresponding spectral projection onto an interval I. For a normalised vector ψ in \mathcal{H} denote $\mathcal{P}(\zeta) := \langle \psi, JP(\zeta, I)J\psi \rangle$. The next lemma contains a spectral averaging estimate for \mathcal{P} .

Lemma 5.3.2. Let $\rho \in L^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}) \cap L^{1}(\mathbb{R})$. Then

(5.12)
$$\int_{\mathbb{D}} \rho(\zeta) \, \mathcal{P}(\zeta) \, d\zeta \le \|\rho\|_{\infty} |I|$$

While Combes and Hislop [54] considered only compactly supported ρ , it was first observed in [107] that densities with non-compact support can be treated. There this extension was necessary to derive estimates for Gaussian random potentials.

Proof. We first consider the special density $\frac{d\zeta}{1+t\zeta^2}$ and an open interval I. By Stone's formula

$$(5.13) \qquad \int_{\mathbb{R}} \frac{d\zeta}{1 + t\zeta^2} \, \mathcal{P}\left(\zeta\right) \le -\int_{\mathbb{R}} \frac{d\zeta}{1 + t\zeta^2} \, \lim_{\delta \to 0} \frac{1}{\pi} \operatorname{Im} \int_{I} dE \langle \psi, K(\zeta, E - i\delta) \psi \rangle$$

Note that $\frac{d\zeta}{1+t\zeta^2}$ is a finite Borel measure on $\mathbb R$ and that (5.11) implies that $|f_\delta(\cdot)|$, and hence $||f_\delta(H(\zeta))||$, is bounded by one. Thus we may apply the dominated convergence theorem to interchange the limit and the integration, and bound (5.13) by

(5.14)
$$\frac{1}{\pi} \lim_{\delta \to 0} \left| \int_{I} dE \int_{\mathbb{R}} \frac{d\zeta}{1 + t\zeta^{2}} \left\langle \psi, K(\zeta, E - i\delta) \psi \right\rangle \right| \le |I|$$

The last inequality follows from Lemma 5.2.1. This implies for all $\rho \in L^{\infty}$ with compact support:

$$\int_{\mathbb{R}} \rho(\zeta) \, \mathcal{P}(\zeta) \, d\zeta \leq \sup_{\text{supp}\rho} \left[\rho(\zeta)(1 + t\zeta^{2}) \right] \int_{\mathbb{R}} \frac{\mathcal{P}(\zeta)}{1 + t\zeta^{2}} \, d\zeta$$

$$\leq \sup_{\text{supp}\rho} \left[\rho(\zeta)(1 + t\zeta^{2}) \right] |I|$$

$$\rightarrow \|\rho\|_{\infty} |I| \text{ for } t \rightarrow 0$$

Finally, assume only that $\rho \in L^{\infty} \cap L^{1}$. Set $\rho^{y} = \rho \chi_{\{x \mid |x| < y\}}$ and decompose $\rho = \rho^{y} + \rho_{y}$. For $y \to \infty$, ρ_{y} tends to zero pointwise. Since \mathcal{P} is bounded by one, $\rho \in L^{1}(\mathbb{R}, d\zeta)$ is a y-uniform majorant for $\rho_{y}\mathcal{P}$ and we may apply the dominated convergence theorem to conclude

(5.15)
$$\int_{\mathbb{R}} \rho(\zeta) \mathcal{P}(\zeta) d\zeta = \lim_{y \to \infty} \int_{\mathbb{R}} \rho^{y}(\zeta) \mathcal{P}(\zeta) d\zeta \le ||\rho||_{\infty} |I|$$

If I is not open, we write it as an intersection of open, decreasing sets and use monotone convergence to conclude (5.12).

5.4. Completion of the proof of Theorem 5.0.3. The results on the localisation of the trace to unit cubes and spectral averaging of projections allow us to assemble the proof of Theorem 5.0.3.

To estimate the operator norm appearing in Proposition 5.1.3 we may as well bound the corresponding quadratic form since

(5.16)
$$\left\| \mathbb{E} \left\{ \chi_j P_{\omega}^l(I) \chi_j \right\} \right\| = \sup_{\|\phi\|=1} \left\langle \phi, \mathbb{E} \left\{ \chi_j P_{\omega}^l(I) \chi_j \right\} \phi \right\rangle$$

Now one can apply Fubini's Theorem and Lemma 5.3.2 with the choice $\rho = f$, $\mathcal{H} = L^2(\Lambda_l)$, $J = \chi_j$, $H = H_0 + \sum_{k \in \tilde{\Lambda} \setminus j} \omega_k u(\cdot - k)$, $\zeta = \omega_j$ and W = u(x - j):

$$\langle \phi, \mathbb{E} \left\{ \chi_i P_\omega^l(I) \chi_i \right\} \phi \rangle \le ||f||_\infty |I|$$

This bound is j-independent and thus yields

(5.17)
$$\mathbb{E}\left\{\operatorname{Tr}P_{\omega}^{l}(I)\right\} \leq r(E_{2} + C_{0})^{-1} C_{\operatorname{Tr}}(r) \|f\|_{\infty} |I| |\tilde{\Lambda}_{l}|$$

Now it becomes clear why we introduced the operator $r(H_{\omega}^{l}+C_{0})^{-1}r(H_{\omega}^{l}+C_{0})=$ Id in Proposition 5.1.3: without this regularisation of the trace we could have estimated

$$\mathbb{E}\left\{\operatorname{Tr}\chi_{j}P_{\omega}^{l}(I)\chi_{j}\right\} \leq const.\left|I\right|\left|\tilde{\Lambda}_{l}\right|$$

However, this would lead to a Wegner estimate with quadratic volume bound.

The role played by r resembles the one of the function g in paragraph 4.2 and Appendix A.

5.5. Single site potentials with changing sign. In § 4.7 we saw an extension of the Wegner-Kirsch approach to single site potentials of changing sign. The Kotani-Simon-Combes-Hislop proof of Wegner's estimate also allows such a generalisation [315, 317], which we present in this section. Its main shortcoming in comparison to the results in § 4.7 is that it is restricted to single site potentials which have a (generalised) step function form. On the other hand, it is valid not only at spectral boundaries, but on the whole energy axis. Furthermore, it yields the existence of the density of states as a function and upper bounds on it.

Theorem 5.5.1. Let $L_c^p(\mathbb{R}^d) \ni w \geq \kappa \chi_{[0,1]^d}$ with $\kappa > 0$ and p(d) be as in (1.1). Let $\Gamma \subset \mathbb{Z}^d$ be finite, the convolution vector $\alpha = (\alpha_k)_{k \in \Gamma} \in \mathbb{R}^{\Gamma}$ satisfy $\alpha^* := \sum_{k \neq 0} |\alpha_k| < |\alpha_0|$, and the single site potential be of generalised step function form:

(5.18)
$$u(x) = \sum_{k \in \Gamma} \alpha_k \ w(x - k).$$

Assume that the density satisfies $f \in W_c^{1,1}(\mathbb{R})$. Then for all $E \in \mathbb{R}$ there exists a constant $C_W = C_W(E)$ such that

(5.19)
$$\mathbb{E}\left\{\operatorname{Tr}P_{\omega}^{l}(I)\right\} \leq C_{W} |I| l^{d}, \quad \text{for all } l \in \mathbb{N} \text{ and } I \subset]-\infty, E]$$

The theorem implies that the DOS, the derivative of the IDS, exists for a.e. E and is locally uniformly bounded: $dN(E)/dE \le C(E_1)$ for all $E \le E_1$.

Proof. For simplicity we assume $w = \chi_{[0,1]^d}$. To estimate $\mathbb{E}\left\{\langle \phi, \chi_j P_\omega^l(I)\chi_j \phi \rangle\right\}$ for any normalised $\phi \in L^2(\Lambda_l)$ we introduce a transformation of coordinates on the probability space Ω .

For each cube $\Lambda = \Lambda_l$ denote $\Lambda^+ := \{\lambda - \gamma | \lambda \in \tilde{\Lambda}, \gamma \in \Gamma\}$ and $L = \#\Lambda^+$. The operator H^l_{ω} depends only on the truncated random vector $(\omega_k)_{k \in \Lambda^+} \in \mathbb{R}^L$. On such vectors acts a multi-level Toeplitz matrix $A_{\Lambda} := \{\alpha_{j-k}\}_{j,k \in \Lambda^+}$ induced by the convolution vector α . The transformation has an inverse $B_{\Lambda} = \{b_{k,j}\}_{k,j \in \Lambda^+} = A_{\Lambda}^{-1}$ which is bounded in the row-sum norm $\|B_{\Lambda}\| \leq \frac{1}{1-\alpha^*}$. Note that the bound is uniform in Λ_l . We drop now the subscript Λ and denote with $\eta := A\omega$ the vector of the transformed random coordinates. They have the common density

(5.20)
$$k(\eta) = |\det B| F(A^{-1}\eta)$$

where $F(\omega) = \prod_{k \in \Lambda^+} f(\omega_k)$ is the original density of the ω_k . We calculate the potential V_{ω} written as a function of η (and $x \in \Lambda$):

$$V_{\omega}(x) = V_{B\eta}(x) = \sum_{j \in \tilde{\Lambda}} \eta_j \chi_j(x)$$

In the new representation of the potential the single site potentials are non-negative, so we can make use of the spectral averaging formula in Lemma 5.3.2

(5.21)
$$\int_{\mathbb{R}} d\eta_j \, k(\eta) \, s(\eta) \le |I| \sup_{\eta_j} |k(\eta)|, \quad \text{where } s(\eta) := \langle \phi, \chi_j P_{B\eta}^l(I) \chi_j \phi \rangle$$

Fubini, (5.21), and the fundamental theorem of calculus give

$$(5.22) \qquad \int_{\mathbb{R}^L} d\eta \, k(\eta) \, s(\eta) \le |I| \int_{\mathbb{R}^{L-1}} d\eta^{\perp j} \, \sup_{\eta_j} |k(\eta)| \le |I| \int_{\mathbb{R}^L} d\eta \, |(\partial_j k)(\eta)|$$

Here $\eta^{\perp j}$ is an abbreviation for $\{\eta_k | k \in \Lambda^+ \setminus j\}$. The last integral equals

$$|\det A| \int_{\mathbb{R}^L} d\omega \, |(\partial_j k)(A\omega)|$$

which is bounded by $||f'||_{L^1} \sum_{k \in \Lambda^+} |b_{k,j}|$. The proof of the theorem is finished by the estimate

(5.23)
$$\mathbb{E}\left\{\langle \phi, \chi_j P_\omega^l(I) \chi_j \phi \rangle\right\} \leq |I| \|f'\|_{L^1} \|B\|$$
 and Proposition 5.1.3.

One drawback of Theorem 5.5.1 is the requirement of the weak differentiability of f. This excludes in particular the uniform distribution on an interval. However, in a joint work [191] with Kostrykin we have proven:

Proposition 5.5.2. Let the assumptions of Theorem 5.5.1 be satisfied with the only difference that f is the uniform density on an interval. Let $\Gamma \subset \{k \in \mathbb{Z}^d | k_i \geq 0 \ \forall i = 1, ..., d\}$. Then (5.19) holds true.

In fact, it turns out that the proof of Theorem 5.5.1 can be extended to density functions of finite total variation. This covers in particular linear combinations of functions in $W_c^{1,1}$ and (finite) step functions. More precisely:

Proposition 5.5.3. Let the assumptions of Theorem 5.5.1 be satisfied, but require f merely to have finite total variation $||f||_{\text{Var}} < \infty$. Then the Wegner estimate (5.19) holds.

The difference to Theorem 5.5.1 is that the constant C_W now depends on $||f||_{\text{Var}}$ instead of $||f'||_{L^1}$, cf. (5.23). The result in the Proposition 5.5.3 is proven in [190]. Moreover, there we discuss how the condition $\sum_{k\neq 0} |\alpha_k| < |\alpha_0|$ can be relaxed using the theory of Toeplitz matrices. Let us give an example in the one dimensional case.

The symbol of the Toeplitz matrix A is the function

$$s_A \colon \mathbb{T} \to \mathbb{C}, \quad s_A(e^{i\theta}) = \sum_{j \in \mathbb{Z}} \alpha_j \, e^{ij\theta}, \quad \theta \in]-\pi, \pi]$$

Since we assume that only finitely many components of α are different from zero, s_A is actually a trigonometric polynomial, and thus uniformly continuous and bounded. Invertibility criteria for A_{Λ} as well as bounds on $B_{\Lambda} = A_{\Lambda}^{-1}$ and $B = A^{-1}$ may be established by studying the symbol s_A . Consider the case that the symbol s_A has no zeros and the winding number of s_A with respect to $0 \in \mathbb{C}$ vanishes. A theorem of Baxter [24], see also [125, Thm. III.2.1], states that

(5.24)
$$\sup_{l \in \mathbb{N}} (\|B\|, \|B_{\Lambda_l}\|) \le const. < \infty$$

In this case we have again:

Proposition 5.5.4. Let d=1 and the assumptions of Theorem 5.5.1 be satisfied, but require for the convolution vector $\alpha = (\alpha_k)_{k \in \Gamma}$ merely that the symbol s_A of the associated Toeplitz matrix has no zeros. Then the Wegner estimate (5.19) holds.

Remark 5.5.5 (Anderson model). For the discrete Anderson model $h_{\omega} = h_0 + V_{\omega}$ there is a result analogous to Theorem 5.5.1. Here h_0 is the finite difference Laplacian on $l^2(\mathbb{Z}^d)$ and $(V_{\omega}\psi)(n) = V_{\omega}(n)\psi(n)$, $\forall\, n\in\mathbb{Z}^d$, a multiplication operator as in the continuum case. This is not surprising, since the arguments in § 5.2 and §5.3 rely only on abstract functional analysis. If fact, as we mentioned earlier, Kotani and Simon were motivated in their treatment [193] of the alloy type model by its discrete counterpart. Moreover, since on $l^2(\mathbb{Z}^d)$ the trace can be expressed using the canonical basis as

$$\operatorname{Tr}[P_{\omega}^{l}(I)] = \sum_{j \in \tilde{\Lambda}_{l}} \langle \delta_{j}, P_{\omega}^{l}(I) \delta_{j} \rangle$$

the use of a trace regularising function is not necessary. Here P_{ω}^{l} denotes the spectral projection of the truncation h_{ω}^{l} of the Anderson model h_{ω} . More precisely, h_{ω}^{l} is the finite matrix $\{\langle \delta_{j}, h_{\omega} \delta_{k} \rangle\}_{j,k \in \tilde{\Lambda}_{l}}$.

Note that in the discrete case χ_j is just δ_j . Under the assumptions of Theorem 5.5.1 on the coupling constants $\{\omega_j\}_j$ and the single site potential u we have the following Wegner estimate for the Anderson model:

(5.25)
$$\mathbb{E}\left\{\operatorname{Tr}[P_{\omega}^{l}(I)]\right\} \leq \frac{\|f'\|_{L^{1}}}{1-\alpha^{*}}|I||\tilde{\Lambda}_{l}|$$

Remark 5.5.6. Theorem 5.5.1 can also be understood as a Wegner estimate for the alloy type potential

$$V_{\eta}(x) = \sum_{k \in \mathbb{Z}^d} \eta_k \, \chi_k$$

where the coupling constants $\{\eta_j\}_j$ are not any more independent, but correlated satisfying certain conditions. See § 4.2 in [318] for a precise formulation. Wegner estimates for correlated coupling constants can also be found in [59] (cf. [141], too).

The use of the common density F, respectively k, in the proof of Theorem 5.5.1 is conceptually new. One could try to use conditional densities instead by considering the indefinite potential V_{ω} in its representation $V_{B\eta}$ as an alloy type potential with dependent coupling constants. However, this would require to have uniform upper bounds on the conditional densities, cf. [59, 141]. They do not seem to be easy to establish for the model considered in this paragraph, and in fact sometimes fail to hold as can be seen in the following example.

Example 5.5.7. It is sufficient to consider only one space dimension d=1. Let the density function be $f=\chi_{[0,1]}$ and the single site potential $u=\chi_{[0,1]}-\alpha\chi_{[1,2]}$ with $-\alpha\in]-1,0[$. To this model the results of Propositions 5.5.2 and 5.5.3 apply.

The restriction of H_{ω} to the interval]-1/2, l-1/2[of length l depends only on the coupling constants ω_j with indices $j \in \{-1, \ldots, l-1\} =: \Lambda^+$. They are transformed by the Toeplitz matrix A into new random variables $\eta_j, j \in \{-1, \ldots, l-1\}$, as in the proof of Theorem 5.5.1. Here the convolution vector is given by $\alpha_0 = 1, \alpha_1 = -\alpha$.

The conditional density $\rho_j(\eta) = \rho_j^l(\eta)$ of the variable η_j with respect to the remaining coupling constants $\eta^{\perp j} = (\eta_k)_{k \in \Lambda^+ \setminus j}$ in Λ^+ is given by $\rho_j(\eta) = \frac{k(\eta)}{q_j(\eta)}$.

Here $g_j(\eta) = \int k(\eta) d\eta_j$ denotes the marginal density. The question is whether $\sup_j \rho(\eta)$ is finite.

One calculates the common density to be $k(\eta) = \prod_{k=-1}^{l-1} \chi_{[0,1]}(\sum_{\nu=-1}^k \alpha^{k-\nu} \eta_{\nu})$. For $\eta_{j+1} \in [0,1], \eta_k = 0, \forall k \neq j+1$ we have

$$k(\eta) = \prod_{k=j+1}^{l-1} \chi_{[0,1]}(\alpha^{k-j-1}\eta_{\nu}) = 1.$$

The marginal density

$$g_{j}(\eta) = \prod_{k=-1}^{j-1} \chi_{[0,1]} \left(\sum_{\nu=-1}^{k} \alpha^{k-\nu} \eta_{\nu} \right) \int \prod_{k=j}^{l-1} \chi_{[0,1]} \left(\sum_{\nu=-1}^{k} \alpha^{k-\nu} \eta_{\nu} \right) d\eta_{j}$$

$$\leq \int d\eta_{j} \prod_{k=j}^{j+1} \chi_{[0,1]} \left(\sum_{\nu=-1}^{k} \alpha^{k-\nu} \eta_{\nu} \right)$$

has for $\eta_{j+1} \in [0,1], \eta_k = 0, \forall k \notin \{j,j+1\}$ the upper bound

$$\int_0^1 \chi_{[0,1]}(\alpha \eta_j + \eta_{j+1}) d\eta_j \le \alpha^{-1} (1 - \eta_{j+1})$$

Particularly, $g_j(\eta) \setminus 0$ for $\eta_{j+1} \nearrow 1$ and thus

$$\sup_{\eta} \rho_j(\eta) = \infty$$

Therefore, proofs of a Wegner estimate which require the conditional density to be bounded cannot be applied to this alloy type potential. See also \S 4.3 of [318] for another example.

5.6. Unbounded coupling constants and magnetic fields. Motivated by certain physical applications, e.g. the study of the quantum hall effect (see for instance [26, 234, 111, 271, 153, 92]), it is desirable to extend the results on the continuity of the IDS to include Hamiltonians with magnetic fields. This is, for instance, done in the papers [60, 134, 141].

We discuss here the results on alloy type potentials obtained in [141] by Hupfer, Leschke, Müller, and Warzel, since they are build on the method presented in the preceding $\S\S$ 5.1–5.4. Moreover, their result allows the coupling constants to be unbounded, as long as very negative fluctuations are exponentially rare. Actually, the primary interest of their research are Hamiltonians with Gaussian random potentials, so they need to cope with unbounded fluctuations of the potential. The proof is based on earlier techniques from [107] — which in turn use [54] — and Dirichlet-Neumann bracketing for magnetic Schrödinger operators, as discussed in Appendix A of [141]. The results concerning alloy type potentials are summarised in \S 4.1 of their paper, which we review shortly.

Let $A : \mathbb{R}^d \to \mathbb{R}^d$ be a measurable vector potential with the property $|A|^2 \in L^1_{loc}(\mathbb{R}^d)$. Denote with H_0 the selfadjoint closure of $\sum_{i=j}^d (i\partial_j + A_j)^2$ defined on smooth functions with compact support. The alloy type Schrödinger operator $H_{\omega} = H_0 + V_{\omega}$ now incorporates a magnetic field. In [141] it is proven that Theorem 5.0.3 essentially remains true if the magnetic field is included. (Their conditions on the single site potential are slightly different.)

Moreover, two cases are discussed, where the coupling constants are unbounded random variables, and the theorem still remains true. In the first one, it is assumed that ω_0 is non-negative and a certain moment condition is satisfied, roughly $\mathbb{E}\left\{\omega_0^{2d+2}\right\} < \infty$.

The second one concerns the case where ω_0 is distributed according to the Laplace distribution: $\mathbb{P}\{\omega_0 \in I\} = \frac{1}{a} \int_I dx \, e^{|x|/a}$. Note that the probability that ω_0 assumes very negative values is exponentially small. In fact, in [141] it is noted, that this is a necessary requirement for their techniques to work. The reason for this is that they use $r(x) = e^{-tx}$ as the trace regularising function, cf. Definition 5.1.1. A different choice of r would allow for more general distributions unbounded from below.

We conclude this section by listing further literature on random Hamiltonians with magnetic fields. Works treating the regularity of the IDS of random Schrödinger operators with magnetic field include [321, 22, 323, 145, 134], while the question of the (in)dependence of the IDS on boundary conditions for these models has been treated in [232, 82, 141, 139]. A related problem is the analysis of the semigroup kernels of magnetic operators [38, 39]. In [166, 253] the behaviour of the IDS in a strong magnetic field is identified.

The asymptotic behaviour of the IDS near the boundaries of the spectrum in the presence of random magnetic fields was the object of study of the articles [230, 231, 233] which prove high energy and Lifshitz asymptotics for certain models. The high energy asymptotics has been analysed already in [221, 312].

For Schrödinger operators with constant magnetic field and random potential generated by a Poissonian process the different possible behaviours of the IDS at the bottom of the spectrum are analysed in [37, 98, 143, 144, 99, 324, 138].

The analysis of Landau Hamiltonians in the single band approximation is done in [84, 85, 246, 247, 145]. Examples of localisation proofs which allow for magnetic fields can be found in [84, 55, 85, 86, 322, 22, 118, 87, 109, 247, 6].

Appendix A. Properties of the spectral shift function

For a exposition of the theory of the spectral shift function (SSF) see [33, 282] or the last chapter of [328]. We review here the relevant facts in our context.

For two trace class operators A,B the SSF $\xi(\cdot,A,B)$ may be defined by the formula

(A.1)
$$\operatorname{Tr}(f(A) - f(B)) = \int f'(\lambda) \, \xi(\lambda, A, B) \, d\lambda$$

for functions $f \in C_c^{\infty}$. Actually, it holds for more general functions, too. By Theorem 8.3.3 in [328], it is sufficient to assume $f \in C^1(\mathbb{R})$ and that f' is the Fourier transform of a finite complex measure. One can define the SSF also via the perturbation determinant from scattering theory

$$\xi(\lambda,A,B) := \frac{1}{\pi} \lim_{\epsilon \searrow 0} \arg \det [1 + (A-B)(B-\lambda - i\epsilon)^{-1})]$$

In this case the equality (A.1) is called *Krein trace formula*. The SSF can be bounded in terms of the properties of A - B, namely

Here J_1 denotes the ideal of trace class operators and $\|\cdot\|_{J_1}$ the trace norm. On the other hand, if A-B is finite rank

Since we have an estimate on ξ in the L^1 and L^{∞} -norms, it is natural to ask whether an estimate for the L^p -norm, $p \in]1, \infty[$, may be derived. This indeed turns out to be true and can be understood as an interpolation result, cf. the proof of Theorem 2.1 in [60].

To formulate this bound we have to introduce ideals of 'better than trace class' operators. For a compact operator C denote by $\mu_n(C), n \in \mathbb{N}$ its singular values, in non-increasing order. If C is trace class, the sum of the singular values is finite and equals $\|C\|_{J_1}$. We denote by J_{β} the class of compact operators such that

(A.4)
$$||C||_{J_{\beta}} := \left(\sum_{n \in \mathbb{N}} \mu_n(C)^{\beta}\right)^{1/\beta} < \infty$$

The theory of such operators is classical for $\beta \geq 1$. However, since we want to interpolate between (A.2) and (A.3), we need to consider operators whose singular values converge not slower, but faster than a l^1 -sequence to zero. This leads us to consider operators such that $||C||_{J_{\beta}}$ is finite, for β smaller than one. In particular, all such operators are trace class, which explains why they are sometimes called super-trace class. It follows that the SSF may be defined for such operators. They have been studied in [126, 30, 31], while their relevance in the present context was recognised in [60].

Form these sources we infer the following properties of J_{β} . Since for any compact operator A and bounded B the singular values of the products obey

(A.5)
$$\mu_n(AB) < \|B\| \mu_n(A) \text{ and } \mu_n(BA) < \|B\| \mu_n(A)$$

the set J_{β} is an two-sided ideal in the algebra of bounded operators for all $\beta > 0$. For $\beta \geq 1$ the functional $A \mapsto ||A||_{J_{\beta}}$ is a norm, which is not true for $\beta < 1$. More precisely, in this case we have only

$$||A + B||_{J_{\beta}}^{\beta} \le ||A||_{J_{\beta}}^{\beta} + ||B||_{J_{\beta}}^{\beta}$$

This property implies that $\|\cdot\|_{J_{\beta}}$ is a *quasi-norm* and that

$$\operatorname{dist}_{\beta}(A, B) = \|A - B\|_{J_{\beta}}^{\beta}$$

is a well defined metric on J_{β} . The pair $(J_{\beta}, \operatorname{dist}_{\beta})$ forms a complete, separable linear metric space, in which the finite rank operators form a dense subset.

In [60] the following L^p -bound on the SSF was proven.

Theorem A.1. Let $p \ge 1$ and A, B be selfadjoint operators whose difference is in J_{β} where $\beta = 1/p$. Then the spectral shift function $\xi(\cdot, A, B)$ is in $L^p(\mathbb{R})$ and

(A.6)
$$\|\xi(\cdot, A, B)\|_{L^p} \le \|A - B\|_{L_0}^{\beta}$$

This estimate is sufficient for our purposes. There exists a sharp version proven by Hundertmark and Simon in [140]. It is used in the result described in Remark 4.2.3.

Theorem A.2. Let $F: [0, \infty[\to [0, \infty[$ be a convex function such that F(0) = 0. Let A, B be bounded and C a non-negative compact operator such that for all $N \in \mathbb{N}$

(A.7)
$$\sum_{n=N}^{\infty} \mu_n(|A-B|) \le \sum_{n=N}^{\infty} \mu_n(C)$$

Then

$$\int F(|\xi(\lambda, A, B)|) d\lambda \leq \int F(|\xi(\lambda, C, 0)|) d\lambda = \sum_{n \in \mathbb{N}} [F(n) - F(n-1)] \mu_n(C)$$

Condition (A.7) is in particular satisfied if $|A - B| \leq C$. Of course, to apply Theorem A.1, we need a criterion for the operators which arise in our situation to be in J_{β} for $\beta = 1/p \leq 1$. So, let's have a closer look at the application of the theory of the SSF to Schrödinger operators.

Since we are studying Schrödinger operators, we cannot expect to deal with trace class perturbations. However, the theory extends to operator pairs such that the difference of a sufficiently high power of their resolvents is trace class. More precisely, assume that H + u, H is a pair of lower bounded operators such that

(A.8)
$$H + u \ge C_0, H \ge C_0 \text{ and } g(H + u) - g(H) \in J_1$$

where $g(x) = (x - C_0 + 1)^{-k}$ for some sufficiently large k > 0. Following [60], we denote g(H + u) - g(H) by V_{eff} . This is the 'effective' perturbation, although it is obviously not a multiplication operator. One defines the SSF of the pair H + u, H as

(A.9)
$$\xi(\lambda, H + u, H) := -\xi(g(\lambda), g(H + u), g(H)) \quad \text{for } \lambda \ge 0$$

and $\xi=0$ otherwise. This definition of ξ is independent of the choice of the exponent k>0 in g. By Theorem 8.9.1 in [328] the trace formula (A.1) holds if $f\in C^2(\mathbb{R})$ and f' has compact support. This conditions are clearly satisfied by the switch function ρ we use in \S 4.1 and \S 4.2.

The purpose of the theorem we are heading to now is twofold: firstly, to establish that V_{eff} is in J_{β} for suitable $\beta < 1$. Thus, we will be able to apply Theorem A.1. Secondly, to control the upper bound $\|V_{\text{eff}}\|_{J_{\beta}}^{\beta}$ appearing in (A.6).

It is well known that operators which may be formally written as $f(x)g(-i\nabla)$ are in the Hilbert-Schmidt class if $f,g\in L^2(\mathbb{R}^d)$. The product of such two operators is trace class. Extending this idea, we want to show for certain operators that they are in some (super-trace) ideal J_{β} , $\beta<1$ by writing them as a product of sufficiently many operators of the type $f(x)g(-i\nabla)$. For this purpose it is useful to note that the Hölder inequality extends also to the case of exponents smaller than one: let $a_i\colon \mathbb{N}\to\mathbb{C},\ i=1,\ldots,N$ be such that $|a_i(n)|^{p_i}$ is summable, where $p_i>0$ for all $i=1,\ldots,N$, and set $\frac{1}{r}:=\sum_{i=1}^N\frac{1}{p_i}$. Then the pointwise product $\prod_{i=1}^N a_i$ is in $l^r(\mathbb{N})$

$$\left\| \prod_{i=1}^{N} a_{i} \right\|_{r} \leq \prod_{i=1}^{N} \|a_{i}\|_{p_{i}}$$

By applying this to the sequence of singular values of compact operators, we obtain the following

Lemma A.3. Let $A_i \in J_{p_i}$ for i = 1, ..., N, then $\prod_{i=1}^N A_i$ is in J_r where $\frac{1}{r} := \sum_{i=1}^N \frac{1}{p_i}$ and

(A.10)
$$\left\| \prod_{i=1}^{N} A_{i} \right\|_{J_{r}} \leq \prod_{i=1}^{N} \|A_{i}\|_{J_{p_{i}}}$$

See also [31] Corollary 11.11. The following result is taken from [232], cf. Lemma 11 and its proof. For $l \in \mathbb{N}$ we abbreviate $\Lambda = \Lambda_l$.

Lemma A.4. Let $q > d/2, q \in 2\mathbb{N}$, $f \in L_c^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}^d)$ and $C_0 \in \mathbb{R}$ be such that $V_{\text{per}} + V_{\omega} \geq C_0$ for all ω . Then the operator product $f(H_{\omega}^l - C_0 + 1)^{-1}$ is in the ideal J_q and

$$||f\chi_{\Lambda}(H_{\omega}^{l}-C_{0}+1)^{-1}||_{J_{q}} \leq ||f(-\Delta+1)^{-1}||_{J_{q}} \leq C(q) ||f||_{q}$$

Proof. There exist a bounded extension operator $\mathcal{E}: W^{2,2}(\Lambda_l) \to W^{2,2}(\mathbb{R}^d)$ and its norm is independent of $l \in \mathbb{N}$, cf. Section IV.3.2 in [292]. Thus we have

$$f\chi_{\Lambda}(H_{\omega}^{l} - C_{0} + 1)^{-1} = f\chi_{\Lambda}(H_{\omega} - C_{0} + 1)^{-1}(H_{\omega} - C_{0} + 1)\mathcal{E}(H_{\omega}^{l} - C_{0} + 1)^{-1}$$

Since \mathcal{E} is an extension operator, $\chi_{\Lambda} \mathcal{E}$ is the identity on $W^{2,2}(\Lambda_l)$. By the ideal property of J_q and the boundedness of \mathcal{E} we have

$$||f\chi_{\Lambda} (H_{\omega}^{l} - C_{0} + 1)^{-1}||_{J_{q}}$$

$$\leq ||f(H_{\omega} - C_{0} + 1)^{-1}||_{J_{q}} ||(H_{\omega} - C_{0} + 1)\mathcal{E}(H_{\omega}^{l} - C_{0} + 1)^{-1}||$$

$$\leq const. ||f(H_{\omega} - C_{0} + 1)^{-1}||_{J_{q}}$$

By the Kato-Simon [151, 277] or diamagnetic inequality we have

(A.11)
$$|f(H_{\omega} - C_0 + 1)^{-1}\psi| \le f(-\Delta + 1)^{-1}|\psi|$$

for $\psi \in L^2(\mathbb{R}^d)$, cf. proof of Theorem 3.3 in [139]. For the 'free' case we know by Theorem 4.1 in [278] $f(-\Delta+1)^{-1} \in J_q$ and

$$||f(-\Delta+1)^{-1}||_{J_q} \le ||f||_q ||h||_q$$

where $h(x) = (x^2 + 1)^{-1}$. The pointwise inequality (A.11) implies by Theorem 2.13 in [278] $f(H_{\omega} - C_0 + 1)^{-1} \in J_q$ and

$$||f(H_{\omega} - C_0 + 1)^{-1}||_{J_q} \le ||f(-\Delta + 1)^{-1}||_{J_q}$$

Remark A.5. The result remains true if we consider Neumann boundary conditions instead of Dirichlet ones, and if we include a bounded magnetic vector potential in the background operator H_0 , see Lemma 10 in [232]. This fact relies on the existence of an appropriate extension operator which takes (magnetic) Sobolev functions on Λ to (magnetic) Sobolev functions on \mathbb{R}^d .

The following result establishes that $V_{\rm eff}=g(H_\omega^l+\omega_+u)-g(H_\omega^l+\omega_-u)$ is indeed super-trace class and that its quasi-norm $\|V_{\rm eff}\|_{J_p}$ can be bounded independently of the cube Λ .

Theorem A.6. Let $H_1 = -\Delta + V$ and $H_2 = H_1 + u$, with $\frac{1}{2}C_0 \leq V, u \in L^p_{loc,unif}(\mathbb{R}^d)$, where p is as in (1.1). Denote by H_1^l, H_2^l the corresponding Dirichlet restrictions to the cube Λ_l . Assume

$$||V||_{p, \text{ unif,loc}} \le C_1, \quad and \quad ||u||_{p, \text{ unif,loc}} \le C_2$$

and that the support of u is contained in the ball $B_R(x)$. For any $\beta > 0$ choose $k \in \mathbb{N}$ with $k > \frac{d+4}{2\beta}$. For $g(x) = (x - C_0 + 1)^{-k}$ set $V_{\text{eff}} := g(H_2) - g(H_1)$.

Then $V_{\text{eff}} \in J_{\beta}$ and $\|V_{\text{eff}}\|_{J_{\beta}}$ is bounded by a constant which is independent of Λ_l and x and depends on V and u only trough C_0, C_1, C_2 and R.

Proof. Choose a function $f \in C_c^{\infty}(B_{2R}(x))$ such that $f \equiv 1$ on $B_R(x)$. An iteration of the resolvent formula yields

$$V_{\text{eff}} = -\sum_{m=0}^{k-1} (H_2 - C_0 + 1)^{-(k-m)} u (H_1 - C_0 + 1)^{-(m+1)}$$

$$(A.12) = -\sum_{m=0}^{k-1} \left[f^{k-m} (H_2 - C_0 + 1)^{-(k-m)} \right]^* u \left[f^{m+1} (H_1 - C_0 + 1)^{-(m+1)} \right]$$

By Lemma 9 and Appendix A in [232] we have the following representation

$$f^{\nu} (H_1 - C_0 + 1)^{-\nu} = \sum_{i=1}^{N} \prod_{j=1}^{\nu} f_{ij} (H_1 - C_0 + 1)^{-1} B_{ij}$$

and analogously for H_2 . Here $N = N(\nu)$ is an integer which depends only on ν , the functions $f_{ij} \in C_c^{\infty}(B_{2R}(x))$ are linear combinations of derivatives of f, and B_{ij} are bounded operators with norms independent of l. Set

$$C_{q,f,B} = C(q) \max\{\|B_{ij}\| \|f_{ij}\|_{L^q} | i = 1, \dots, N, j = 1, \dots, \nu\}$$

where $q \in]\frac{d}{2}, \frac{d}{2} + 2]$ and C(q) are as in Lemma A.4. By the same lemma, the ideal property of J_{β} and the Hölder inequality (A.10) we have

$$||f^{\nu}(H_1 - C_0 + 1)^{-\nu}||_{J_t}^t \le \sum_{i=1}^N \prod_{j=1}^{\nu} ||f_{ij}(H_1 - C_0 + 1)^{-1}||_{J_q}^t ||B_{ij}||^t \le N C_{q,f,B}^q$$

if $t = q/\nu < 1$. For $t \ge 1$, $\|\cdot\|_{J_t}$ is even a norm and a similar estimate holds. Since u is infinitesimally bounded with respect to the Laplacian

$$C_u := \max_{i,j} \left\{ \left\| u f_{ij} \left(H_1 - C_0 + 1 \right)^{-1} B_{ij} \right\| \right\}$$

is finite. Thus, in analogy to (A.13)

$$||uf^{\nu+1}(H_1 - C_0 + 1)^{-\nu+1}||_{J_t}^t \le N C_u^t C_{q,f,B}^q$$

From the preceding we see that (A.12) factorises $V_{\rm eff}$ as a product of bounded operators and k operators which are in J_q . All the involved operator and super-trace class norms can be bounded independently of Λ_l and x. Using the ideal property and Hölder's inequality we see that $V_{\rm eff}$ is in J_r for all $r \geq q/k$ and $\|V_{\rm eff}\|_{J_r}$ is bounded by a constant which is independent of Λ_l and x. The way we choose k and k makes it possible to take k = k.

Remark A.7 (Properties and relevance of the SSF). An exposition of the role played by the SSF in scattering theory can be found in [328]. The SSF has proven useful in the study of random operators, particularly in problems related to surface models, e.g. the definition of the density of surface states [48, 49, 188, 189].

Various of its properties are discussed in the literature: monotonicity and concavity [117, 121, 187], the asymptotic behaviour in the large coupling constant [251, 266, 252] and semiclassical limit [229], and some other bounds [249, 250, 248].

References

- T. Adachi. A note on the F
 ølner condition for amenability. Nagoya Math. J., 131:67
 –74, 1993. 18
- [2] T. Adachi and T. Sunada. Density of states in spectral geometry. Comment. Math. Helv., 68(3):480-493, 1993. 14, 18, 19, 20
- [3] S. Agmon. Lectures on exponential decay of solutions of second-order elliptic equations: bounds on eigenfunctions of N-body Schrödinger operators. Princeton University Press, Princeton, N.J., 1982. 42
- [4] M. Aizenman. Localization at weak disorder: some elementary bounds. In *The state of matter (Copenhagen, 1992)*, volume 20 of *Adv. Ser. Math. Phys.*, pages 367–395. World Sci. Publishing, River Edge, NJ, 1994. 37
- [5] M. Aizenman. Localization at weak disorder: some elementary bounds. Rev. Math. Phys., 6(5A):1163–1182, 1994. 37
- [6] M. Aizenman, A. Elgart, S. Naboko, J. H. Schenker, and G. Stolz. Moment analysis for localization in random schrödinger operators. Preprint No.: 03-377 www.ma.utexas.edu/mp_arc/. 8, 37, 66
- [7] M. Aizenman and G. M. Graf. Localization bounds for an electron gas. J. Phys. A, 31(32):6783-6806, 1998. 37
- [8] M. Aizenman, H. Kesten, and C. M. Newman. Uniqueness of the infinite cluster and continuity of connectivity functions for short and long range percolation. Comm. Math. Phys., 111(4):505–531, 1987.
- [9] M. Aizenman and S. Molchanov. Localization at large disorder and at extreme energies: an elementary derivation. *Comm. Math. Phys.*, 157(2):245–278, 1993. 37
- [10] M. Aizenman, J. H. Schenker, R. M. Friedrich, and D. Hundertmark. Constructive fractional-moment criteria for localization in random operators. Phys. A, 279(1-4):369–377, 2000. 37
- [11] M. Aizenman, J. H. Schenker, R. M. Friedrich, and D. Hundertmark. Finite-volume fractional-moment criteria for Anderson localization. *Comm. Math. Phys.*, 224(1):219–253, 2001. 37
- [12] M. A. Akcoglu and U. Krengel. Ergodic theorems for superadditive processes. J. Reine Angew. Math., 323:53-67, 1981. 10, 31, 32
- [13] P. Anderson. Absence of diffusion in certain random lattices. Phys. Rev., 109:1492, 1958. 7
- [14] C. Anné. Spectre du laplacien et écrasement d'anses. Ann. Sci. École Norm. Sup. (4), 20(2):271–280, 1987. 15
- [15] F. Aribaud. Un théorème ergodique pour les espaces L¹. J. Functional Analysis, 5:395–411, 1970. 29
- [16] N. Aronszajn. On a problem of Weyl in the theory of singular Sturm-Liouville equations. Amer. J. Math., 79:597–610, 1957. 56
- [17] N. Aronszajn and W. F. Donoghue. On exponential representations of analytic functions in the upper half-plane with positive imaginary part. J. Analyse Math., 5:321–388, 1957. 56
- [18] N. Aronszajn and W. F. Donoghue. A supplement to the paper on exponential representations of analytic functions in the upper half-plane with positive imaginary part. J. Analyse Math., 12:113–127, 1964. 56
- [19] M. F. Atiyah. Elliptic operators, discrete groups and von Neumann algebras. In Colloque "Analyse et Topologie" en l'Honneur de Henri Cartan (Orsay, 1974), pages 43-72. Astérisque, No. 32-33. Soc. Math. France, Paris, 1976. 12, 17, 36
- [20] J. Avron and B. Simon. Almost periodic Schrödinger operators. II. The integrated density of states. Duke Math. J., 50(1):369–391, 1983. 6

- [21] J. Avron and B. Simon. Almost periodic Schrödinger operators II. the integrated density of states. Duke Math. J., 50:369–391, 1983. 16, 35
- [22] J.-M. Barbaroux, J.-M. Combes, and P. D. Hislop. Landau Hamiltonians with unbounded random potentials. Lett. Math. Phys., 40(4):355–369, 1997. 66
- [23] J.-M. Barbaroux, J.-M. Combes, and P. D. Hislop. Localization near band edges for random Schrödinger operators. Helv. Phys. Acta, 70(1-2):16-43, 1997. 39, 46, 51
- [24] G. Baxter. A norm inequality for a "finite-section" Wiener-Hopf equation. *Illinois J. Math.*, $7:97-103,\ 1963.\ 63$
- [25] J. Bellissard, R. Lima, and D. Testard. Almost periodic Schrödinger operators. In Mathematics + physics. Vol. 1, pages 1–64. World Sci. Publishing, Singapore, 1985. 6
- [26] J. Bellissard, A. van Elst, and H. Schulz-Baldes. The noncommutative geometry of the quantum Hall effect. J. Math. Phys., 35(10):5373–5451, 1994. 65
- [27] M. Benderskii and L. Pastur. On the spectrum of the one-dimensional Schrödinger equation with a random potential. Math. USSR Sb., 11:245, 1970. 33
- [28] A. Beurling and J. Deny. Espaces de Dirichlet. I. Le cas élémentaire. Acta Math., 99:203–224, 1958. 24
- [29] A. Beurling and J. Deny. Dirichlet spaces. Proc. Nat. Acad. Sci. U.S.A., 45:208–215, 1959.
- [30] M. Š. Birman and M. Z. Solomjak. Estimates for the singular numbers of integral operators. Uspehi Mat. Nauk, 32(1(193)):17–84, 271, 1977. [English transl.:Russ. Math. Surv. 32(1): 15–89, 1977]. 67
- [31] M. Š. Birman and M. Solomyak. Spectral theory of self-adjoint operators in Hilbert space. Mathematics and Its Applications. Soviet Series. 5. Kluwer Academic Publishers, Dordrecht, 1987. [Russian original: Leningrad. Univ., Leningrad, 1980]. 67, 69
- [32] M. Š. Birman and T. A. Suslina. A periodic magnetic Hamiltonian with a variable metric. The problem of absolute continuity. Algebra i Analiz, 11(2):1–40, 1999.
- [33] M. Š. Birman and D. Yafaev. The spectral shift function. The work of M.G. Krein and its further development. St. Petersburg Math. J., 4:833–870, 1993. 66
- [34] R. L. Bishop and R. J. Crittenden. Geometry of manifolds. AMS Chelsea Publishing, Providence, RI, 2001. 25
- [35] V. Bonch-Bruevich, R. Enderlein, B. Esser, R. Keiper, A. Mirnov, and I. Zyvagin. Elektronentheorie ungeordneter Halbleiter. VEB Deutscher Verlag der Wissenschaften, 1984. [Russian original: Izdat. "Nauka", Moscow, 1981]. 3
- [36] A. Boutet de Monvel and P. Stollmann. Dynamical localization for continuum random surface models. to appear in Arch. Math. 47
- [37] K. Broderix, D. Hundertmark, W. Kirsch, and H. Leschke. The fate of Lifshits tails in magnetic fields. J. Statist. Phys., 80(1-2):1-22, 1995. 66
- [38] K. Broderix, D. Hundertmark, and H. Leschke. Continuity properties of Schrödinger semigroups with magnetic fields. Rev. Math. Phys., 12(2):181–225, 2000. 66
- [39] K. Broderix, H. Leschke, and P. Müller. Continuous integral kernels for unbounded Schrödinger semigroups and their spectral projections. math-ph/0209020 on arXiv.org. 66
- [40] J. Brüning and T. Sunada. On the spectrum of gauge-periodic elliptic operators. Astérisque, (210):6, 65–74, 1992. Méthodes semi-classiques, Vol. 2 (Nantes, 1991). 12
- [41] J. Brüning and T. Sunada. On the spectrum of periodic elliptic operators. Nagoya Math. J., 126:159–171, 1992. 12
- [42] F. E. Burstall. Basic Riemannian geometry. In Spectral theory and geometry (Edinburgh, 1998), volume 273 of London Math. Soc. Lecture Note Ser., pages 1–29. Cambridge Univ. Press. Cambridge, 1999, 25
- [43] D. Buschmann and G. Stolz. Two-parameter spectral averaging and localization for non-monotonic random Schrödinger operators. Trans. Amer. Math. Soc., 353(2):635–653 (electronic), 2001. 39
- [44] R. Carmona. Exponential localization in one dimensional disordered systems. Duke Math. J., 49:191–213, 1982. 39
- [45] R. Carmona. One-dimensional Schrödinger operators with random or deterministic potentials: New spectral types. J. Functional Anal., 51:229–258, 1983. 56
- [46] R. Carmona, A. Klein, and F. Martinelli. Anderson localization for Bernoulli and other singular potentials. Commun. Math. Phys., 108:41–66, 1987. 35, 37, 39

- [47] R. Carmona and J. Lacroix. Spectral Theory of Random Schrödinger Operators. Birkhäuser, Boston, 1990. 3
- [48] A. Chahrour. Densité intégrée d'états surfaciques et fonction généralisée de déplacement spectral pour un opérateur de Schrödinger surfacique ergodique. Helv. Phys. Acta, 72(2):93– 122, 1999. 47, 70
- [49] A. Chahrour. On the spectrum of the Schrödinger operator with periodic surface potential. Lett. Math. Phys., 52(3):197–209, 2000. 70
- [50] I. Chavel. Eigenvalues in Riemannian Geometry. Academic, New York, 1984. 25, 32
- [51] I. Chavel and E. A. Feldman. Spectra of manifolds with small handles. Comment. Math. Helv., 56(1):83–102, 1981. 15
- [52] J. T. Chayes, L. Chayes, J. R. Franz, J. P. Sethna, and S. A. Trugman. On the density of states for the quantum percolation problem. J. Phys. A, 19(18):L1173-L1177, 1986. 36, 37
- [53] B. Clair. Residual amenability and the approximation of L²-invariants. Michigan Math. J., 46(2):331–346, 1999. 35
- [54] J.-M. Combes and P. Hislop. Localization for some continuous, random Hamiltionians in d-dimensions. J. Funct. Anal., 124:149–180, 1994. 39, 46, 49, 56, 57, 59, 61, 65
- [55] J.-M. Combes and P. D. Hislop. Localization for 2-dimensional random Schrödinger operators with magnetic fields. In *Partial differential operators and mathematical physics* (Holzhau, 1994), volume 78 of Oper. Theory Adv. Appl., pages 61–76. Birkhäuser, Basel, 1995. 66
- [56] J.-M. Combes, P. D. Hislop, and F. Klopp. Hölder continuity of the integrated density of states for some random operators at all energies. *Int. Math. Res. Not.*, (4):179–209, 2003. 42, 51, 53
- [57] J.-M. Combes, P. D. Hislop, F. Klopp, and S. Nakamura. The Wegner estimate and the integrated density of states for some random operators. *Proc. Indian Acad. Sci. Math. Sci.*, 112(1):31–53, 2002. 42, 49
- [58] J.-M. Combes, P. D. Hislop, F. Klopp, and G. Raikov. Global continuity of the integrated density of states for random Landau Hamiltonians. preprint 03-272 on www.ma.utexas.edu/mp_arc/, 2003. 53
- [59] J.-M. Combes, P. D. Hislop, and E. Mourre. Correlated Wegner inequalities for random Schrödinger operators. In Advances in differential equations and mathematical physics (Atlanta, 1997), pages 191–203. Amer. Math. Soc., Providence, RI, 1998. 64
- [60] J.-M. Combes, P. D. Hislop, and S. Nakamura. The L^p-theory of the spectral shift function, the Wegner estimate, and the integrated density of states for some random Schrödinger operators. Commun. Math. Phys., 70(218):113–130, 2001. 43, 45, 46, 51, 54, 65, 67, 68
- [61] J.-M. Combes, P. D. Hislop, and A. Tip. Band edge localization and the density of states for acoustic and electromagnetic waves in random media. Ann. Inst. H. Poincaré Phys. Théor., 70(4):381–428, 1999. 38
- [62] W. Craig and B. Simon. Log hölder continuity of the integrated density of states for stochastic jacobi matrices. Commun. Math. Phys., 90:207–218, 1983. 35
- [63] W. Craig and B. Simon. Subharmonicity of the lyaponov index. Duke Math. J., 50:551–560, 1983. 35
- [64] M. Cwikel. Weak type estimates for singular values and the number of bound states of Schrödinger operators. Ann. Math. (2), 106(1):93–100, 1977. 32
- [65] H. L. Cycon, R. G. Froese, W. Kirsch, and B. Simon. Schrödinger Operators with Application to Quantum Mechanics and Global Geometry. Text and Monographs in Physics. Springer, Berlin, 1987. 3, 6, 7
- [66] D. Damanik, R. Sims, and G. Stolz. Localization for one-dimensional, continuum, Bernoulli-Anderson models. Duke Math. J., 114(1):59–100, 2002. 35, 39
- [67] D. Damanik and P. Stollmann. Multi-scale analysis implies strong dynamical localization. Geom. Funct. Anal., 11(1):11–29, 2001. 8, 38, 39
- [68] E. B. Davies. Heat kernels and spectral theory. Cambridge University Press, Cambridge, 1989. 14, 23, 24, 25, 26, 32
- [69] E. B. Davies. Spectral properties of compact manifolds and changes of metric. Amer. J. Math., 112(1):15–39, 1990. 12, 21
- [70] S. De Bièvre and F. Germinet. Dynamical localization for the random dimer Schrödinger operator. J. Statist. Phys., 98(5-6):1135-1148, 2000. 8

- [71] P.-G. de Gennes, P. Lafore, and J. Millot. Amas accidentels dans les solutions solides désordonnées. J. of Phys. and Chem. of Solids, 11(1-2):105-110, 1959. 36
- [72] P.-G. de Gennes, P. Lafore, and J. Millot. Sur un phénomène de propagation dans un milieu désordonné. J. Phys. Rad., 20:624, 1959. 36
- [73] F. Delyon, Y. Lévy, and B. Souillard. Anderson localization for multidimensional systems at large disorder or large energy. Comm. Math. Phys., 100(4):463–470, 1985. 39
- [74] F. Delyon and B. Souillard. Remark on the continuity of the density of states of ergodic finite-difference operators. Commun. Math. Phys., 94:289–291, 1984. 35
- [75] J. Dixmier. Les algèbres d'opérateurs dans l'espace hilbertien (algèbres de von Neumann). Gauthier-Villars Éditeur, Paris, 1969. Cahiers Scientifiques, Fasc. XXV. 23
- [76] J. Dodziuk. de Rham-Hodge theory for L^2 -cohomology of infinite coverings. Topology, 16(2):157-165, 1977. 36
- [77] J. Dodziuk. Maximum principle for parabolic inequalities and the heat flow on open manifolds. *Indiana University Mathematics Journal*, 32(5):704–716, 1983. 25
- [78] J. Dodziuk, P. Linnell, V. Mathai, T. Schick, and S. Yates. Approximating L²-invariants, and the Atiyah conjecture. Comm. Pure Appl. Math., 56(7):839 873, 2003. 36, 37
- [79] J. Dodziuk and V. Mathai. Approximating L² invariants of amenable covering spaces: A heat kernel approach, volume 211 of Contemp. Math., pages 151–167. AMS, 1997. 27, 36
- [80] J. Dodziuk and V. Mathai. Approximating L² invariants of amenable covering spaces: a combinatorial approach. J. Funct. Anal., 154(2):359–378, 1998. 35, 36
- [81] J. Dodziuk, V. Mathai, and S. Yates. Approximating l² torsion on amenable covering spaces. math.DG/0008211 on arxiv.org. 35, 36
- [82] S.-I. Doi, A. Iwatsuka, and T. Mine. The uniqueness of the integrated density of states for the Schrödinger operators with magnetic fields. Math. Z., 237(2):335–371, 2001. 33, 66
- [83] W. F. Donoghue, Jr. On the perturbation of spectra. Comm. Pure Appl. Math., 18:559–579, 1965. 56
- [84] T. C. Dorlas, N. Macris, and J. V. Pulé. Localisation in a single-band approximation to random Schrödinger operators in a magnetic field. Helv. Phys. Acta, 68(4):329–364, 1995.
- [85] T. C. Dorlas, N. Macris, and J. V. Pulé. Localization in single Landau bands. J. Math. Phys., 37(4):1574–1595, 1996. 66
- [86] T. C. Dorlas, N. Macris, and J. V. Pulé. The nature of the spectrum for a Landau Hamiltonian with delta impurities. J. Statist. Phys., 87(3-4):847–875, 1997. 66
- [87] T. C. Dorlas, N. Macris, and J. V. Pulé. Characterization of the spectrum of the Landau Hamiltonian with delta impurities. Comm. Math. Phys., 204(2):367–396, 1999. 66
- [88] J. Droese and W. Kirsch. The effect of boundary conditions on the density of states for random Schrödinger operators. Stochastic Process. Appl., 23(1):169–175, 1986. 33
- [89] P. Duclos and P. Exner. Curvature-induced bound states in quantum waveguides in two and three dimensions. Rev. Math. Phys., 7(1):73–102, 1995. 11
- [90] P. Duclos, P. Exner, and D. Krejčiřík. Bound states in curved quantum layers. Comm. Math. Phys., 223(1):13–28, 2001. 11
- [91] A. L. Efros and B. I. Shklovski. Electronic Properties of Doped Semi-conductors. Springer, Berlin, 1984.
- [92] P. Elbau and G. M. Graf. Equality of bulk and edge Hall conductance revisited. Comm. Math. Phys., 229(3):415–432, 2002. 65
- [93] K. D. Elworthy. Stochastic Differential Equations on Manifolds, volume 70. Cambridge University Press, Cambridge, 1982.
- [94] W. Emerson and F. P. Greenleaf. Group structure and the pointwise ergodic theorem for connected amenable groups. Advances in Mathematics, 14:153–172, 1974.
- [95] W. R. Emerson and F. P. Greenleaf. Covering properties and Følner conditions for locally compact groups. Math. Z., 102:370–384, 1967. 29
- [96] H. Englisch, W. Kirsch, M. Schröder, and B. Simon. The density of surface states. Phys. Rev. Letters, 61:1261–1262, 1988. 47
- [97] H. Englisch, W. Kirsch, M. Schröder, and B. Simon. Random Hamiltonians ergodic in all but one direction. *Commun. Math. Phys.*, 128:613–625, 1990. 47
- [98] L. Erdős. Lifschitz tail in a magnetic field: the nonclassical regime. Probab. Theory Related Fields, 112(3):321–371, 1998. 66

- [99] L. Erdős. Lifschitz tail in a magnetic field: coexistence of classical and quantum behavior in the borderline case. Probab. Theory Related Fields, 121(2):219–236, 2001. 66
- [100] P. Exner and P. Šeba. Bound states in curved quantum waveguides. J. Math. Phys., 30(11):2574–2580, 1989. 11
- [101] M. Farber. Geometry of growth: approximation theorems for L^2 invariants. Math. Ann., 311(2):335-375, 1998. 35
- [102] A. Fedotov and F. Klopp. On the absolutely continuous spectrum of one dimensional quasiperiodic Schrödinger operators in the adiabatic limit. (www.ma.utexas.edu/ 01-224) 2001.
- [103] A. Fedotov and F. Klopp. Anderson transitions for a family of almost periodic Schrödinger equations in the adiabatic case. Comm. Math. Phys., 227(1):1–92, 2002. 8
- [104] A. Figotin and A. Klein. Localization of classical waves. I. Acoustic waves. Comm. Math. Phys., 180(2):439–482, 1996. 38
- [105] A. Figotin and A. Klein. Localization of classical waves. II. Electromagnetic waves. Comm. Math. Phys., 184(2):411–441, 1997. 38
- [106] W. Fischer. Zur elektronischen Lokalisierung durch gaußsche zufällige Potentiale. PhD thesis, Naturwissenschaftliche Fakultäten der Friedrich-Alexander-Universität Erlangen-Nürnberg, 1996.
- [107] W. Fischer, T. Hupfer, H. Leschke, and P. Müller. Existence of the density of states for multidimensional continuum Schrödinger operators with Gaussian random potentials. *Comm. Math. Phys.*, 190(1):133–141, 1997. 61, 65
- [108] W. Fischer, H. Leschke, and P. Müller. Towards localisation by Gaussian random potentials in multi-dimensional continuous space. Lett. Math. Phys., 38(4):343–348, 1996. 42
- [109] W. Fischer, H. Leschke, and P. Müller. Spectral localization by Gaussian random potentials in multi-dimensional continuous space. J. Statist. Phys., 101(5-6):935–985, 2000. 7, 39, 66
- [110] R. Froese and I. Herbst. Realizing holonomic constraints in classical and quantum mechanics. Comm. Math. Phys., 220(3):489–535, 2001. 11
- [111] J. Fröhlich, G. M. Graf, and J. Walcher. On the extended nature of edge states of quantum Hall Hamiltonians. Ann. Henri Poincaré, 1(3):405–442, 2000. 65
- [112] J. Fröhlich, F. Martinelli, E. Scoppola, and T. Spencer. Constructive proof of localization in the Anderson tight binding model. Commun. Math. Phys., 101:21–46, 1985. 39
- [113] J. Fröhlich and T. Spencer. A rigorous approach to Anderson localization. Phys. Rep., 103(1-4):9–25, 1984. 39
- [114] K. Fukaya. Collapsing of Riemannian manifolds and eigenvalues of Laplace operator. *Invent. Math.*, 87(3):517–547, 1987. 15
- [115] M. Fukushima. On asymptotics of spectra of Schrödinger operators. In Statistical and physical aspects of Gaussian processes (Saint-Flour, 1980), pages 335–347. CNRS, Paris, 1981.
- [116] A. Gandolfi, G. Grimmett, and L. Russo. On the uniqueness of the infinite cluster in the percolation model. Comm. Math. Phys., 114(4):549–552, 1988. 36
- [117] R. Geisler, V. Kostrykin, and R. Schrader. Concavity properties of Kreĭn's spectral shift function. Rev. Math. Phys., 7(2):161–181, 1995. 71
- [118] F. Germinet and S. De Bièvre. Dynamical localization for discrete and continuous random Schrödinger operators. Comm. Math. Phys., 194(2):323–341, 1998. 8, 39, 66
- [119] F. Germinet and A. Klein. A characterization of the Anderson metal-insulator transport transition. (www.ma.utexas.edu/mp_arc/) 2001. 8, 38
- [120] F. Germinet and A. Klein. Bootstrap multiscale analysis and localization in random media. Comm. Math. Phys., 222(2):415–448, 2001. 8, 38, 39
- [121] F. Gesztesy, K. A. Makarov, and A. K. Motovilov. Monotonicity and concavity properties of the spectral shift function. In Stochastic processes, physics and geometry: new interplays, II (Leipzig, 1999), volume 29 of CMS Conf. Proc., pages 207–222. Amer. Math. Soc., Providence, RI, 2000, 71
- [122] E. Giere. Wegner estimate in one dimension for nonoverlapping single site potentials. www.math.tu-clausthal.de/ maeg/arbeiten/publications.html, 2002. 51
- [123] E. Giere. Spektrale Mittelung und lokale, spektrale Eigenschaften eindimensionaler, zufälliger Schrödinger Operatoren. PhD thesis, Fakultät für Mathematik, Ruhr-Universität Bochum, December 1998. 37

- [124] D. Gilbarg and N. S. Trudinger. Elliptic partial differential equations of second order. Springer, Berlin, 1983. 52
- [125] I. Gohberg and I. Feldman. Convolution Operators and Projection Methods for Their Solution. Amr. Math. Soc., Providence, R.I., 1974. [Russian original: Izdat. "Nauka", Moscow, 1971]. 63
- [126] I. Gohberg and M. Krein. Introduction to the Theory of Linear Nonselfadjoint Operators. American Math. Soc., Providence, Rhode Island, 1969. [Russian original: Izdat. "Nauka", Moskow, 1965]. 67
- [127] I. Y. Goldsheid. The structure of the spectrum of the Schrödinger random difference operator. Sov. Math. Dokl., 22:670–674, 1981. 39
- [128] I. Y. Goldsheid, S. Molčanov, and L. Pastur. A pure point spectrum of the stochastic onedimensional Schrödinger operator. Functional Anal. Appl., 11:1–10, 1977. 8, 39
- [129] G.-M. Graf. Anderson localization and the space-time characteristic of continuum states. J. Stat. Phys., 75(1-2):337–346, 1994. 37
- [130] R. I. Grigorchuk, P. Linnell, T. Schick, and A. Żuk. On a question of Atiyah. C. R. Acad. Sci. Paris Sér. I Math., 331(9):663–668, 2000. 36
- [131] A. Grigor'yan. Stochastically complete manifolds. Dokl. Akad. Nauk SSSR, 290(3):534–537, 1986. [English translation: Soviet Math. Dokl., 34 (1987) no. 2, 310–313]. 24
- [132] G. Grimmett. Percolation, volume 321 of Grundlehren der Mathematischen Wissenschaften. Springer, Berlin, 1999. 36
- [133] B. Helffer and A. Mohamed. Asymptotic of the density of states for the Schrödinger operator with periodic electric potential. *Duke Math. J.*, 92(1):1–60, 1998. 12
- [134] P. D. Hislop and F. Klopp. The integrated density of states for some random operators with nonsign definite potentials. J. Funct. Anal., 195(1):12–47, 2002. 39, 54, 65, 66
- [135] P. D. Hislop and I. M. Sigal. Introduction to spectral theory. Springer-Verlag, New York, 1996. 42
- [136] E. P. Hsu. Stochastic analysis on manifolds, volume 38 of Graduate Studies in Mathematics. American Mathematical Society, Providence, RI, 2002. 24
- [137] D. Hundertmark, R. Killip, and I. Veselić. The spectral shift function of a compactly supported potential and Wegner estimates. preprint, June 2003, (homepage.ruhr-unibochum.de/Ivan.Veselic/publ.html). 47
- [138] D. Hundertmark, W. Kirsch, and S. Warzel. Classical megnetic lifshitz tails in three dimesions: impurity potentials with slow anisopropic decay. preprint math-ph/0212078, to appear in Markov Process. Related Fields, proceedings of the conference Aspects Mathématiques des Systèmes Aléatoires et de la Mécanique Statistique, May 2002, Marseille. 66
- [139] D. Hundertmark and B. Simon. A diamagnetic inequality for semigroup differences. (www.math.uiuc.edu/ dirk/) 2002, to appear in *J. reine angewandte Mathematik.* 33, 66,
- [140] D. Hundertmark and B. Simon. An optimal L^p -bound on the Krein spectral shift function. J. Anal. Math., 87:199–208, 2002. (mp_arc/00-370). 67
- [141] T. Hupfer, H. Leschke, P. Müller, and S. Warzel. The absolute continuity of the integrated density of states for magnetic Schrödinger operators with certain unbounded random potentials. Comm. Math. Phys., 221(2):229–254, 2001. 57, 64, 65, 66
- [142] T. Hupfer, H. Leschke, P. Müller, and S. Warzel. Existence and uniqueness of the integrated density of states for Schrödinger operators with magnetic fields and unbounded random potentials. Rev. Math. Phys., 13(12):1547–1581, 2001. 32, 33
- [143] T. Hupfer, H. Leschke, and S. Warzel. Poissonian obstacles with Gaussian walls discriminate between classical and quantum Lifshits tailing in magnetic fields. J. Statist. Phys., 97(3-4):725-750, 1999. 66
- [144] T. Hupfer, H. Leschke, and S. Warzel. The multiformity of Lifshits tails caused by random Landau Hamiltonians with repulsive impurity potentials of different decay at infinity. In Differential equations and mathematical physics (Birmingham, 1999), volume 16 of AMS/IP Stud. Adv. Math., pages 233–247. Amer. Math. Soc., Providence, RI, 2000. 66
- [145] T. Hupfer, H. Leschke, and S. Warzel. Upper bounds on the density of states of single Landau levels broadened by Gaussian random potentials. J. Math. Phys., 42(12):5626–5641, 2001.
- [146] M. Ismail and R. Zhang. On the Hellmann-Feynman theorem and the variation of zeros of certain special functions. Adv. Appl. Math., 9:439–446, 1988. 44

- [147] V. Jakšić and Y. Last. Spectral structure of Anderson type Hamiltonians. Invent. Math., 141(3):561–577, 2000. 8
- [148] S. Jitomirskaya, H. Schulz-Baldes, and G. Stolz. Delocalization in random polymer models. Commun. Math. Phys., 2003. Published online: 19 December 2002. 8
- [149] R. Johnson and J. Moser. The rotation number for almost-periodic potentials. Commun. Math. Phys., 84:403–438, 1982. 35
- [150] L. Karp and N. Peyerimhoff. Spectral gaps of Schrödinger operators on hyperbolic space. Math. Nachr., 217:105–124, 2000. 12
- [151] T. Kato. Schrödinger operators with singular potentials. In Partial Differential Equations and the Geometry of Normed Linear Spaces (Jerusalem, 1972), volume 13 (1972) of Israel J. Math., pages 135–148. 1973. 69
- [152] T. Kato. Perturbation theory for linear operators. Springer, Berlin, 1980. 5, 23, 43, 44
- [153] J. Kellendonk, T. Richter, and H. Schulz-Baldes. Edge current channels and Chern numbers in the integer quantum Hall effect. Rev. Math. Phys., 14(1):87–119, 2002. 65
- [154] H. Kesten. Percolation theory for mathematicians, volume 2 of Progress in Probability and Statistics. Birkhäuser, Boston, 1982. 36
- [155] S. Kirkpatrick and T. P. Eggarter. Localized states of a binary alloy. Phys. Rev. B, 6:3598, 1972. 36, 37
- [156] W. Kirsch. Über Spektren stochastischer Schrödingeroperatoren. Dissertation, Ruhr-Universität-Bochum, 1981. 7
- [157] W. Kirsch. Random Schrödinger operators and the density of states. In Stochastic aspects of classical and quantum systems (Marseille, 1983), volume 1109 of Lecture Notes in Math., pages 68–102. Springer, Berlin, 1985. 32
- [158] W. Kirsch. Random Schrödinger operators. In H. Holden and A. Jensen, editors, Schrödinger Operators, Lecture Notes in Physics, 345, Berlin, 1989. Springer. 3
- [159] W. Kirsch. Wegner estimates and Anderson localization for alloy-type potentials. Math. Z., 221:507–512, 1996. 42, 51
- [160] W. Kirsch, M. Krishna, and J. Obermeit. Anderson model with decaying randomness: mobility edge. Math. Z., 235(3):421–433, 2000. 8
- [161] W. Kirsch and F. Martinelli. On the density of states of Schrödinger operators with a random potential. J. Phys. A: Math. Gen., 15:2139–2156, 1982. 11, 31, 32, 33
- [162] W. Kirsch and F. Martinelli. On the ergodic properties of the spectrum of general random operators. J. Reine Angew. Math., 334:141-156, 1982. 6, 16, 20, 21, 22, 23
- [163] W. Kirsch and F. Martinelli. On the spectrum of Schrödinger operators with a random potential. Commun. Math. Phys., 85:329–350, 1982. 6
- [164] W. Kirsch and F. Martinelli. Large deviations and Lifshitz singularity of the integrated density of states of random Hamitonians. Commun. Math. Phys., 89:27–40, 1983.
- [165] W. Kirsch and F. Martinelli. On the essential selfadjointness of stochastic Schrödinger operators. Duke Math. J., 50:1255–1260, 1983. 6
- [166] W. Kirsch and G. D. Raikov. Strong magnetic field asymptotics of the integrated density of states for a random 3D Schrödinger operator. Ann. Henri Poincaré, 1(5):801–821, 2000. 66
- [167] W. Kirsch and B. Simon. Lifshitz tails for periodic plus random potentials. J. Stat. Phys., 42:799–808, 1986, 9
- [168] W. Kirsch, P. Stollmann, and G. Stolz. Anderson localization for random Schrödinger operators with long range interactions. (www.ma.utexas.edu/mp_arc: preprint 97-72), 1997. 7, 54, 56
- [169] W. Kirsch, P. Stollmann, and G. Stolz. Anderson localization for random Schrödinger operators with long range interactions. Comm. Math. Phys., 195(3):495–507, 1998. 39, 54, 55, 56
- [170] W. Kirsch, P. Stollmann, and G. Stolz. Localization for random perturbations of periodic Schrödinger operators. *Random Oper. Stochastic Equations*, 6(3):241–268, 1998. available at www.ma.utexas.edu/mp_arc. 39, 51
- [171] W. Kirsch and I. Veselić. Existence of the density of states for one-dimensional alloy-type potentials with small support. In *Mathematical Results in Quantum Mechanics (Taxco, Mexico, 2001)*, volume 307 of *Contemp. Math.*, pages 171–176. Amer. Math. Soc., Providence, RI, 2002. 51

- [172] W. Kirsch and I. Veselić. Wegner estimate for sparse and other generalized alloy type potentials. Proc. Indian Acad. Sci. Math. Sci., 112(1):131–146, 2002. www.ias.ac.in/mathsci/. 47, 49
- [173] S. Klassert, D. Lenz, and P. Stollmann. Discontinuities of the integrated density of states for random operators on Delone sets. math-ph/0208027 on arXiv.org. 36
- [174] F. Kleespies. Geometrische Aspekte der Spektraltheorie von Schrödingeroperatoren. PhD thesis, Johann Wolfgang Goethe-Universität, Frankfurt, 1999. 12
- [175] F. Kleespies and P. Stollmann. Lifshitz asymptotics and localization for random quantum waveguides. Rev. Math. Phys., 12(10):1345–1365, 2000. 12
- [176] A. Klein. Spreading of wave packets in the Anderson model on the Bethe lattice. Comm. Math. Phys., 177(3):755–773, 1996.
- [177] A. Klein and A. Koines. A general framework for localization of classical waves. II. Random media. in preparation. 38
- [178] F. Klopp. Localization for semiclassical continuous random Schrödinger operators II: The random displacement model. Helv. Phys. Acta, 66:810–841, 1993. 39, 42
- [179] F. Klopp. Localisation pour des opérateurs de Schrödinger aléatoires dans $L^2(\mathbf{R}^d)$: un modéle semi-classique. Ann. Inst. Fourier (Grenoble), 45(1):265–316, 1995. 39, 42
- [180] F. Klopp. Localization for some continuous random Schrödinger operators. Commun. Math. Phys., 167:553–569, 1995. 39, 51, 54
- [181] F. Klopp. Internal Lifshits tails for random perturbations of periodic Schrödinger operators. Duke Math. J., 98(2):335–396, 1999.
- [182] F. Klopp. Une remarque à propos des asymptotiques de Lifshitz internes. C. R. Math. Acad. Sci. Paris, 335(1):87–92, 2002.
- [183] F. Klopp. Weak disorder localization and Lifshitz tails: continuous Hamiltonians. Ann. Henri Poincaré, 3(4):711-737, 2002, 9, 39
- [184] F. Klopp and L. Pastur. Lifshitz tails for random Schrödinger operators with negative singular Poisson potential. Commun. Math. Phys., 206(1):57–103, 1999.
- [185] F. Klopp and T. Wolff. Internal Lifshitz tails for random Schrödinger operators. In XIIIth International Congress on Mathematical Physics (London, 2000), pages 425–433. Int. Press, Boston, MA, 2001. 9
- [186] T. Kobayashi, K. Ono, and T. Sunada. Periodic Schrödinger operators on a manifold. Forum Math., 1(1):69–79, 1989. 12, 36
- [187] V. Kostrykin. Concavity of eigenvalue sums and the spectral shift function. J. Funct. Anal., 176(1):100–114, 2000. 71
- [188] V. Kostrykin and R. Schrader. The density of states and the spectral shift density of random Schrödinger operators. Rev. Math. Phys., 12(6):807–847, 2000. 47, 70
- [189] V. Kostrykin and R. Schrader. Regularity of the surface density of states. J. Funct. Anal., 187(1):227–246, 2001. 46, 47, 70
- [190] V. Kostrykin and I. Veselić. Lipschitz continuity of the integrated density of states for signindefinite potentials. preliminary version, July 2003. 63
- [191] V. Kostrykin and I. Veselić. Wegner estimate for indefinite Anderson potentials: some recent results and applications. In K. R. Ito, editor, Renormalization Group Methods in Mathematical Sciences (Kyoto, 2001), volume 1275 of Lecture Notes of Res. Inst. of Math. Sciences, pages 65–84, 2002. 63
- [192] S. Kotani. Lyapunov exponents and spectra for one-dimensional random Schrödinger operators. In Random matrices and their applications (Brunswick, 1984), pages 277–286. Amer. Math. Soc., Providence, R.I., 1986. 56
- [193] S. Kotani and B. Simon. Localization in general one-dimensional random systems II: continuum Schrödinger operators. Commun. Math. Phys., 112:103–119, 1987. 8, 39, 46, 56, 57, 64
- [194] U. Krengel. Ergodic Theorems. Studies in Mathematics. Walter de Gruyter, 1985. 11, 18, 29, 31
- [195] P. Kuchment and S. Levendorskiî. On the structure of spectra of periodic elliptic operators. Trans. Amer. Math. Soc., 354(2):537–569 (electronic), 2002.
- [196] H. Kunz and B. Souillard. Sur le spectre des opérateur aux différence finies aléatoires. Commun. Math. Phys., 78:201–246, 1980. 16
- [197] É. le Page. Répartition d'état d'un opérateur de Schrödinger aléatoire. Distribution empirique des valeurs propres d'une matrice de Jacobi. In *Probability measures on groups*,

- VII (Oberwolfach, 1983), volume 1064 of Lecture Notes in Math., pages 309–367. Springer, Berlin, 1984. 35
- [198] D. Lenz, N. Peyerimhoff, O. Post, and I. Veselić. Continuity properties of the integrated density of states on manifolds. in preparation. 15, 36
- [199] D. Lenz, N. Peyerimhoff, and I. Veselić. Integrated density of states for random metrics on manifolds. (arXiv.org, math-ph/0212058), to appear in Proc. London Math. Soc. 7, 11, 17, 21, 25
- [200] D. Lenz, N. Peyerimhoff, and I. Veselić. Random Schrödinger operators on manifolds. to appear in Markov Process. Related Fields, proceedings of the conference Aspects Mathématiques des Systèmes Aléatoires et de la Mécanique Statistique, May 2002, Marseille, (arXiv.org, math-ph/0212057). 15, 36
- [201] D. Lenz, N. Peyerimhoff, and I. Veselić. Von Neumann algebras, groupoids and the integrated density of states. (math-ph/0203026 on arXiv.org), submitted, March 2002. 16, 17, 30
- [202] D. H. Lenz and P. Stollmann. An ergodic theorem for Delone dynamical systems and existence of the density of states. in preparation. 36
- [203] H. Leschke, P. Müller, and S. Warzel. A survey of rigorous results on random Schrödinger operators for amorphous solids. to appear in Markov Process. Related Fields, proceedings of the conference Aspects Mathématiques des Systèmes Aléatoires et de la Mécanique Statistique, May 2002, Marseille, (arXiv:cond-mat/0210708).
- [204] P. Li and S. Yau. On the parabolic kernel of the Schrödinger operator. Acta Mathematica, 156:153-201, 1986. 23, 24, 25
- [205] E. Lieb. Bounds on the eigenvalues of the Laplace and Schrödinger operators. Bull. Amer. Math. Soc., 82(5):751–753, 1976. 32
- [206] E. Lieb and W. Thirring. Inequalities for the moments of the eigenvalues of the Schrödinger Hamiltonian and their relation to Sobolev inequalities. In *Studies in Math. Phys.*, Essays in honor of Valentine Bargmann, pages 269–303. Princeton Series in Physics, 1976. 32
- [207] Lifschitz Memorial Issue. J. Statist. Phys., 38(1-2), 1985. 3
- [208] I. M. Lifshitz, S. A. Gredeskul, and L. A. Pastur. Introduction to the Theory of Disordered Systems. Wiley, New York, 1988. [Russian original: Izdat. "Nauka", Moscow, 1982]. 3
- [209] E. Lindenstrauss. Pointwies theorems for amenable groups. Electr. research announcem. of the Amer. Math. Soc., 5:82–90, 1999.
- [210] E. Lindenstrauss. Pointwise theorems for amenable groups. Invent. Math., 146(2):259–295, 2001. 18, 29
- [211] J. Londergan, C. J.P., and D. Murdock. Binding and scattering in two-dimensional systems, volume 60 of Lecture Notes in Physics. Springer, 1999. 11
- [212] W. Lück. Approximating L²-invariants by their finite-dimensional analogues. Geom. Funct. Anal., 4(4):455–481, 1994. 35, 36
- [213] W. Lück and T. Schick. Approximating L^2 -signatures by their compact analogues. arXiv.org, preprint math.GT/0110328. 36
- [214] W. Lück and T. Schick. Various L^2 -signatures and a topological L^2 -signature theorem. arXiv.org, preprint math.GT/0209161. 36
- [215] W. Lück and T. Schick. L^2 -Torsion of hyperbolic manifolds of finite volume. Geom. Funct. Anal., 9:518–567, 1999. 27
- [216] R. S. Maier. Bounds on the density of states of random Schrödinger operators. J. Statist. Phys., 48(3-4):425-447, 1987. 42
- [217] F. Martinelli and H. Holden. On absence of diffusion near the bottom of the spectrum for a random Schrödinger operator on $L^2(R^{\nu})$. Commun. Math. Phys., 93:197–217, 1984. 39, 42
- [218] F. Martinelli and E. Scoppola. Absence of absolutely continuous spectrum in the Anderson model for large disorder or low energy. In *Infinite-dimensional analysis and stochastic processes (Bielefeld, 1983)*, pages 94–97. Pitman, Boston, Mass., 1985. 39
- [219] F. Martinelli and E. Scoppola. Remark on the absence of absolutely continuous spectrum for d-dimensional Schrödinger operators with random potential for large disorder or low energy. Comm. Math. Phys., 97(3):465–471, 1985. 39
- [220] V. Mathai and S. Yates. Approximating spectral invariants of Harper operators on graphs. J. Funct. Anal., 188(1):111–136, 2002. 35, 36
- [221] H. Matsumoto. On the integrated density of states for the Schrödinger operators with certain random electromagnetic potentials. J. Math. Soc. Japan, 45(2):197–214, 1993. 66

- [222] G. A. Mezincescu. Internal Lifshitz singularities of disordered finite-difference Schrödinger operators. Commun. Math. Phys., 103:167–176, 1986. 9
- [223] G. A. Mezincescu. Lifschitz singularities for periodic operators plus random potentials. J. Statist. Phys., 49(5-6):1181-1190, 1987.
- [224] G. A. Mezincescu. Internal Lifshitz singularities for one dimensional Schrödinger operators. Commun. Math. Phys., 158:315–325, 1993.
- [225] N. Minami. Local fluctuation of the spectrum of a multidimensional Anderson tight binding model. Comm. Math. Phys., 177(3):709–725, 1996. 37
- [226] K. A. Mitchell. Gauge fields and extrapotentials in constrained quantum systems. Phys. Rev. A (3), 63(4):042112, 20, 2001. 11
- [227] S. A. Molčanov. The local structure of the spectrum of the one-dimensional Schrödinger operator. Comm. Math. Phys., 78(3):429–446, 1980/81. 37
- [228] S. Molčanov. The structure of eigenfunctions of one-dimensional unordered structures. Math. USSR Izvestija, 12:69–101, 1978. 37, 39
- [229] S. Nakamura. Spectral shift function for trapping energies in the semiclassical limit. Comm. Math. Phys., 208(1):173–193, 1999. 71
- [230] S. Nakamura. Lifshitz tail for 2D discrete Schrödinger operator with random magnetic field. Ann. Henri Poincaré, 1(5):823–835, 2000. 66
- [231] S. Nakamura. Lifshitz tail for Schrödinger operator with random magnetic field. Comm. Math. Phys., 214(3):565–572, 2000. 66
- [232] S. Nakamura. A remark on the Dirichlet-Neumann decoupling and the integrated density of states. J. Funct. Anal., 179:136–152, 2001. 33, 36, 66, 69, 70
- [233] S. Nakamura. A remark on the Lifshitz tail for Schrödinger operator with random magnetic field. Proc. Indian Acad. Sci. Math. Sci., 112(1):183–187, 2002. 66
- [234] F. Nakano. Calculation of the Hall conductivity by Abel limit. Ann. Inst. H. Poincaré Phys. Théor., 69(4):441–455, 1998. 65
- [235] S. Nakao. On the spectral distribution of the Schrödinger operator with random potential. Japan. J. Math., 3:111–139, 1977. 9
- [236] D. Ornstein and B. Weiss. The Shannon-McMillan-Breiman theorem for a class of amenable groups. Israel J. Math., 44(1):53–60, 1983. 29
- [237] L. A. Pastur. Selfaverageability of the number of states of the Schrödinger equation with a random potential. Mat. Fiz. i Funkcional. Anal., (Vyp. 2):111–116, 238, 1971. 11, 29
- [238] L. A. Pastur. The distribution of the eigenvalues of Schrödinger's equation with a random potential. In Mathematical physics and functional analysis, No. V (Russian), pages 141–143, 158. Akad. Nauk Ukrain. SSR Fiz.-Tehn. Inst. Nizkih Temperatur, Kharkov, 1974.
- [239] L. A. Pastur. Behaviour of some Wiener integrals as $t \to \infty$ and the density of states of the Schrödinger equation with a random potential. *Teor. Mat. Fiz.*, 32:88–95, 1977. 9
- [240] L. A. Pastur. Spectral properties of disordered systems in the one-body approximation. Commun. Math. Phys., 75:179–196, 1980. 16, 35
- [241] L. A. Pastur and A. L. Figotin. Spectra of Random and Almost-Periodic Operators. Springer Verlag, Berlin, 1992. 3, 6
- [242] A. L. T. Paterson. Amenability, volume 29 of Mathematical Surveys and Monographs. American Mathematical Society, Providence, RI, 1988. 17
- [243] N. Peyerimhoff and I. Veselić. Integrated density of states for ergodic random Schrödinger operators on manifolds. Geom. Dedicata, 91(1):117–135, 2002. 11, 19, 27
- [244] O. Post. Periodic Manifolds, Spectral Gaps, and Eigenvalues in Gaps. Doctoral thesis, Technische Universität Braunschweig, D-38092 Braunschweig, July 2000. http://www.iram.rwthaachen.de/~post/index.html. 12, 14, 15
- [245] O. Post. Periodic manifolds with spectral gaps. J. Differential Equations, 187(1):23-45, 2003, 12, 14, 15
- [246] J. V. Pulé and M. Scrowston. Infinite degeneracy for a Landau Hamiltonian with Poisson impurities. J. Math. Phys., 38(12):6304–6314, 1997. 66
- [247] J. V. Pulé and M. Scrowston. The spectrum of a magnetic Schrödinger operator with randomly located delta impurities. J. Math. Phys., 41(5):2805–2825, 2000. 66
- [248] A. Pushnitski. Estimates for the spectral shift function of the polyharmonic operator. J. Math. Phys., 40(11):5578–5592, 1999. 71

- [249] A. B. Pushnitskii. A representation for the spectral shift function in the case of perturbations of fixed sign. Algebra i Analiz, 9(6):197–213, 1997. [English translation in St. Petersburg Math. J. 9(6):1181–1194, 1998]. 71
- [250] A. B. Pushnitskiĭ. Integral estimates for the spectral shift function. Algebra i Analiz, 10(6):198–233, 1998. [English translation in St. Petersburg Math. J. 10 (6):1047–1070, 1999].
- [251] A. B. Pushnitskii. Spectral shift function of the Schrödinger operator in the large coupling constant limit. Comm. Partial Differential Equations, 25(3-4):703-736, 2000. 71
- [252] A. B. Pushnitskii and M. Ruzhansky. Spectral shift function of the Schrödinger operator in the large coupling constant limit. II. Positive perturbations. Comm. Partial Differential Equations, 27(7-8):1373-1405, 2002. 71
- [253] G. D. Raikov. The integrated density of states for a random Schrödinger operator in strong magnetic fields. II. Asymptotics near higher Landau levels. In *Partial differential equations* and spectral theory (Clausthal, 2000), volume 126 of Oper. Theory Adv. Appl., pages 281– 292. Birkhäuser, Basel, 2001. 66
- [254] D. B. Ray and I. M. Singer. R-torsion and the Laplacian on Riemannian manifolds. Advances in Math., 7:145–210, 1971. 27
- [255] M. Reed and B. Simon. Methods of Modern Mathematical Physics II, Fourier Analysis, Self-Adjointness. Academic Press, San Diego, 1975. 24, 42
- [256] M. Reed and B. Simon. Methods of Modern Mathematical Physics IV, Analysis of Operators. Academic Press, San Diego, 1978. 4, 5, 32, 36, 43, 57
- [257] M. Reed and B. Simon. Methods of Modern Mathematical Physics III, Scattering Theory. Academic Press, San Diego, 1979. 7
- [258] M. Reed and B. Simon. Methods of Modern Mathematical Physics I, Functional Analysis. Academic Press, San Diego, 1980. 22, 60
- [259] F. Rellich. Störungstheorie der Spektralzerlegung V. Math. Ann., 118:462–484, 1942. 44
- [260] A. Režnikova. The central limit theorem for the spectrum of random Jacobi matrices. Theory Probab. Appl., 25:504–513, 1981. 37
- [261] A. Režnikova. The central limit theorem for the spectrum of the random one-dimensional Schrdinger operator. J. Stat. Phys., 25:291–308, 1981. 37
- [262] R. D. Rio, S. Jitomirskaya, Y. Last, and B. Simon. What ist localization? Phys. Rev. Lett., 75:117–119, 1995. 8
- [263] G. Royer. Etude des opérateurs de Schrödinger à potentiel aléatoire en dimension 1. Bull. Soc. Math. France, 110(1):27-48, 1982. 39
- [264] G. V. Rozenbljum. Distribution of the discrete spectrum of singular differential operators. Dokl. Akad. Nauk SSSR, 202:1012–1015, 1972. 32
- [265] D. Ruelle. Statistical mechanics: Rigorous results. W. A. Benjamin, Inc., New York-Amsterdam, 1969. 20
- [266] O. Safronov. Spectral shift function in the large coupling constant limit. J. Funct. Anal., 182(1):151–169, 2001. 71
- [267] J. H. Schenker and M. Aizenman. The creation of spectral gaps by graph decoration. Lett. Math. Phys., 53(3):253–262, 2000. 36
- [268] T. Schick. Integrality of L^2 -Betti numbers. Math. Ann., 317(4):727-750, 2000. 36
- [269] T. Schick. L^2 -determinant class and approximation of L^2 -Betti numbers. Trans. Amer. Math. Soc., 353(8):3247–3265 (electronic), 2001. 36
- [270] T. Schick. L^2 -index theorem for elliptic differential boundary problems. *Pacific J. Math.*, $197(2):423-439,\ 2001.\ 36$
- [271] H. Schulz-Baldes, J. Kellendonk, and T. Richter. Simultaneous quantization of edge and bulk Hall conductivity. J. Phys. A, 33(2):L27–L32, 2000. 65
- [272] Y. Shapir, A. Aharony, and A. B. Harris. Localization and quantum percolation. Phys. Rev. Lett., 49(7):486–489, 1982. 36
- [273] Z. Shen. The periodic Schrödinger operators with potentials in the Morrey class. J. Funct. Anal., 193(2):314–345, 2002. 9
- [274] R. G. Shterenberg. Absolute continuity of the spectrum of the two-dimensional periodic Schrödinger operator with a positive electric potential. Algebra i Analiz, 13(4):196–228, 2001. 9
- [275] C. Shubin, R. Vakilian, and T. Wolff. Some harmonic analysis questions suggested by Anderson-Bernoulli models. Geom. Funct. Anal., 8(5):932–964, 1998. 35, 39

- [276] A. Shulman. Maximal ergodic theorems on groups. Dep. Lit. NIINTI, 2184, 1988. 18, 29
- [277] B. Simon. Kato's inequality and the comparison of semigroups. J. Funct. Anal., 32:97–101, 1979, 69
- [278] B. Simon. Trace Ideals and their Applications. London Mathematical Society Lecture Note Series. 35. Cambridge University Press, Cambridge, 1979. 69
- [279] B. Simon. Schrödinger semigroups. Bull. Am. Math. Soc., 7:447–526, 1982. 57
- [280] B. Simon. Lifshitz tails for the anderson model. J. Stat. Phys., 38:65-76, 1985. 9
- [281] B. Simon. Internal Lifshitz tails. J. Stat. Phys., 125:113-125, 1987. 9
- [282] B. Simon. Spectral analysis of rank one perturbations and applications. In L. R. J. Feldman, R. Froese, editor, Mathematical quantum theory. II. Schrödinger operators (Vancouver, 1993), volume 8 of CRM Proc. Lecture Notes Vol. 8, pages 109–149. Amer. Math. Soc., Providence, RI, 1995. 53, 56, 66
- [283] B. Simon and T. Wolff. Singular continuous spectrum under rank one perturbations and localization for random Hamiltonians. Comm. Pure Appl. Math., 39:75–90, 1986. 39, 56
- [284] R. Sims and G. Stolz. Localization in one dimensional random media: a scattering theoretic approach. Comm. Math. Phys., 213(3):575–597, 2000. 39
- [285] M. M. Skriganov. Structure of the spectrum of the multidimensional Schrödinger operator with a periodic potential. Dokl. Akad. Nauk. SSSR, 262:846–850, 1984. 12
- [286] M. M. Skriganov. The spectrum band structure of the three-dimensional Schrödinger operator with periodic potential. *Invent. Math.*, 80(1):107–121, 1985. 12
- [287] M. M. Skriganov. Geometric and arithmetric methods in the spectral theory of multidimensional periodic operators. Proc. of the Stecklov Institute of Mathematics, 2, 1987. 12
- [288] A. V. Sobolev. Absolute continuity of the periodic magnetic Schrödinger operator. Invent. Math., 137(1):85–112, 1999.
- [289] A. Sommerfeld and H. Bethe. Elektronentheorie der Metalle. In Handbuch Physik 24, Tl. 2, 333-622. 1933. 12
- [290] T. Spencer. The Schrödinger equation with a random potential—a mathematical review. In K. Osterwaler and R. Stora, editors, *Phénomènes critiques, systèmes aléatoires, théories de jauge, Part I, II (Les Houches, 1984)*, pages 895–944, Amsterdam, 1986. North-Holland. 40, 41
- [291] T. Spencer. Localization for random and almost-periodic potentials. J. Stat. Phys., 51:1009– 1017, 1988. 39
- [292] E. M. Stein. Singular Integrals and Differentiability Properties of Functions. Princeton University Press, Princeton, N.J., 1970. 33, 69
- [293] P. Stollmann. Lifshitz asymptotics via linear coupling of disorder. Math. Phys. Anal. Geom., 2(3):279–289, 1999.
- [294] P. Stollmann. Wegner estimates and localization for continuum Anderson models with some singular distributions. Arch. Math. (Basel), 75(4):307–311, 2000. 39, 54
- [295] P. Stollmann. Caught by disorder: A Course on Bound States in Random Media, volume 20 of Progress in Mathematical Physics. Birkhäuser, 2001. 3, 7, 8, 22, 38, 39
- [296] G. Stolz. Non-monotonic random Schrödinger operators: the Anderson model. J. Math. Anal. Appl., 248(1):173–183, 2000. 39
- [297] M. A. Šubin. Density of states for elliptic operators with almost periodic coefficients. 1977.
- [298] M. A. Šubin. Spectral theory and the index of elliptic operators with almost-periodic coefficients. *Uspekhi Mat. Nauk*, 34(2(206)):95–135, 1979. [English translation: Russ. Math. Surveys, 34:109-157, 1979]. 6, 11, 16, 17, 29
- [299] M. A. Šubin. Density of states of self adjoint operators with almost periodic coefficients. Amer. Math. Soc. Translations, 118:307–339, 1982. 6, 33
- [300] M. A. Šubin. Semiclassical asymptotics on covering manifolds and Morse inequalities. Geom. Funct. Anal., 6(2):370–409, 1996. 12, 36
- [301] T. Sunada. Fundamental groups and Laplacians. In Geometry and analysis on manifolds (Katata/Kyoto, 1987), pages 248–277. Springer, Berlin, 1988. 12, 36
- [302] T. Sunada. A periodic Schrödinger operator on an abelian cover. J. Fac. Sci. Univ. Tokyo Sect. IA Math., 37(3):575-583, 1990. 12, 14, 36
- [303] T. Sunada. Group C*-algebras and the spectrum of a periodic Schrödinger operator on a manifold. Canad. J. Math., 44(1):180–193, 1992. 12

- [304] A.-S. Sznitman. Lifschitz tail and Wiener sausage on hyperbolic space. Comm. Pure Appl. Math., 42(8):1033–1065, 1989. 19, 33
- [305] A.-S. Sznitman. Lifschitz tail and Wiener sausage. I, II. J. Funct. Anal., 94(2):223–246, 247–272, 1990. 9
- [306] A.-S. Sznitman. Lifschitz tail on hyperbolic space: Neumann conditions. Comm. Pure Appl. Math., 43(1):1–30, 1990. 19, 33
- [307] M. E. Taylor. Partial differential equations I, Basic theory. Springer-Verlag, New York, 1996. 27
- [308] A. A. Tempelman. Ergodic theorems for general dynamical systems. Dokl. Akad. Nauk SSSR, 176:790–793, 1967. 29
- [309] A. A. Tempelman. Ergodic theorems for general dynamical systems. Trans. Moscow Math. Soc., 26:95–132, 1972. 18, 29, 31
- [310] A. A. Tempelman. Ergodic theorems for group actions. Informational and thermodynamical aspects, volume 78 of Mathematics and its Applications. Kluwer Academic Publishers, 1992. 18, 29
- [311] L. Thomas. Time-dependent approach to scattering from impurities in a crystal. Commun. Math. Phys., 33:335–343, 1973, 36
- [312] N. Ueki. On spectra of random Schrödinger operators with magnetic fields. Osaka J. Math., 31(1):177–187, 1994. 66
- [313] L. Van Hove. Quelques proprietes generales de l'integrale de configuration d'un système de particules avec interaction. *Physica*, 15:951–961, 1949. 19, 20
- [314] I. Veselić. Quantum site percolation on amenable graphs. In Applied Mathematics and Scientific Computing, June 2003, Brijuni, submitted August 2003, (math-ph/0308041 on arxiv.org). 36, 37
- [315] I. Veselić. Indefinite Probleme bei der Anderson-Lokalisierung. Ph.D thesis, Ruhr-Universität Bochum, January 2001. http://www-brs.ub.ruhr-uni-bochum.de/netahtml/HSS/Diss/VeselicIvan/. 62
- [316] I. Veselić. Localization for random perturbations of periodic Schrödinger operators with regular Floquet eigenvalues. Ann. Henri Poincaré, 3(2):389–409, 2002. 39
- [317] I. Veselić. Wegner estimate and the density of states of some indefinite alloy type Schrödinger operators. Lett. Math. Phys., 59(3):199–214, 2002. 39, 62
- [318] I. Veselić. Existence of the density of states for some alloy type models with single site potentials that change sign. In Proceedings of the Conference "Applied Mathematics and Scientific Computing", June 2001, Dubrovnik, pages 293–303, Kluwer Acad. Publ., Dordrecht, 2003. 64, 65
- [319] H. von Dreifus. On the effect of randomness in ferromagnetic models and Schrödinger operators. PhD thesis, New York University, 1987. 39
- [320] H. von Dreifus and A. Klein. A new proof of localization in the Anderson tight binding model. Commun. Math. Phys., 124:285–299, 1989. 35, 39
- [321] W.-M. Wang. Développement asymptotique de la densité d'états pour l'opérateur de Schrödinger aléatoire avec champ magnétique. In Séminaire sur les Équations aux Dérivées Partielles, 1992–1993, pages 20, Exp. No. XVIII. École Polytech., Palaiseau, 1993. 66
- [322] W.-M. Wang. Microlocalization, percolation, and Anderson localization for the magnetic Schrödinger operator with a random potential. J. Funct. Anal., 146(1):1–26, 1997. 66
- [323] W.-M. Wang. Supersymmetry and density of states of the magnetic Schrödinger operator with a random potential revisited. Comm. Partial Differential Equations, 25(3-4):601–679, 2000. 66
- [324] S. Warzel. On Lifshitz tails in magnetic fields. Doctoral thesis, Universität Erlangen-Nürnberg, Logos, Berlin, 2001. 66
- [325] F. Wegner. Bounds on the DOS in disordered systems. Z. Phys. B, 44:9–15, 1981. 33, 42
- [326] J. Weidmann. Linear operators in Hilbert spaces. Springer-Verlag, New York, 1980. 60
- [327] T. H. Wolff. Recent work on sharp estimates in second order elliptic unique continuation problems. In Fourier analysis and partial differential equations (Miraflores de la Sierra, 1992), Stud. Adv. Math., pages 99–128. CRC, Boca Raton, FL, 1995. 53
- [328] D. Yafaev. Mathematical Scattering Theory. Translations of Mathematical Monographs, 105. American Mathematical Society, Providence, Rhode Island, 1992. [Russian original: Izdatel'stvo Sankt-Peterburgskogo Universiteta, St. Petersburg, 1994]. 66, 68, 70

[329] H. Zenk. Anderson localization for a multidimensional model including long range potentials and displacements. *Rev. Math. Phys.*, 14(3):273–302, 2002. 7, 39, 54, 56

Index

INDEX	
absolutely continuous	— of coupling constant, 5
— IDS, 36	— of eigenvalues, 37
— coupling constants, 5	— of potential values, 35
— spectrum, 7–9	domain monotonicity, 25
Aizenman-Molchanov technique, see fractional	DOS, see density of states
moment method	doubling property, see Tempelman property
alloy type	effective Hamiltonian on a manifold 11
- model, 3, 5, 8, 34	effective Hamiltonian on a manifold, 11
— potential, 5, 7	equivariance, 14
amenable group, 17, 20, 29	ergodic, 3
Anderson model, 33, 35, 64	— action, 5
	— operator, 6
b.c., see boundary conditions	— potential, 6
Bernoulli	— theorem, 11, 29, 31
— -Anderson potential, 3	pointwise —, 18
— disorder, 40	exhaustion, 18, 19
— random variables, 3	admissible —, 19
Bethe-Sommerfeld conjecture, 12	extended state, see scattering state
Betti number, 36	extension
binary alloy, 3	Friedrichs —, 14
Bishop's theorem, see volume comparison	— operator, 69, 70
theorem	— property, 33
bound state, 7	extra-potential, 11
boundary	F,
— tube, 19	Fœlner sequence, 18
<u> </u>	Feynman-Kac formula, 24
— conditions, 4, 14, 33	finite volume integrated density of states, see
— independence, 33	normalised eigenvalue counting function
bounded random operator, 16	fluctuation boundaries of the spectrum, 9
Brownian motion, 24	fractional moment method, 38
common density 63 65	fundamental domain, 14
common density, 63, 65	rundamentar domain, 14
convolution vector, 62	Γ-trace, 17, 36
coupling constants, 5	generalised step function, 62
Bernoulli distributed —, 35	Gronwall's Lemma, 52
conditional densities of —, 65	0101111011 5 1201111101, 02
correlated —, 65	Hölder continuity
Hölder continuous —, 54	— of IDS, 35, 46, 53
locally continuous —, 49	— of coupling constants, 54
unbounded —, 6, 58, 66	heat equation, 26
covering manifold	fundamental solution of —, 25
abelian —, 14	— kernel, 23, 25
	off-diagonal decay of —, 23
decay	Heisenberg group, 15
— of Green function, 39	Hellmann-Feynman formula, 44, 49, 52
— of eigenfunctions, 7–8	Hilbert-Schmidt class, 8, 69
— of heat kernel, 23	holomorphic family of operators, 44
delocalised states, 8	hyperbolic space, 19
density of states, 33, 35, 57	nyperbone space, 19
— measure, 10	IDS, see integrated density of states
Dirichlet form, 24	infinitesimally bounded, 5, 57
Dirichlet-Neumann bracketing, 11, 31, 53,	initial scale estimate, 38, 39
58, 66	integrated density of states, 10, 20
discontinuous IDS, 36	interlacing theorem, 53
distribution	morracing moorem, or
Bernoulli —, 35	Kato-Rellich Theorem, 5
finite dimensional—s, 6	Kato-Simon inequality, 70
— function, 10–11, 17, 29	Krein trace formula, 67
, -v, -·, - v	

semigroup generated by —, 47

Laplace transform, 10, 30	self-averaging, 10
Laplace-Beltrami operator, 12, 13, 36	semigroup, 23, 24, 26, 30
level statistics, 37	contraction —, 24
Lifshitz tails, 9, 33	heat —, 28
Lipschitz continuity, 35, 51, 56	— kernel, 24
localisation	kernel of —, 66
Anderson —, 7, 37	Markov —, 24
dynamical —, 8	positivity preserving —, 24
exponential —, 7	Schrödinger —, 47
— interval, 7	ultracontractive —, 24
spectral —, 7	Shulman property, 18
log-Hölder continuity, 36	single site
<i>•</i>	_
long range	— distribution, 5, 38
— correlations, 7	— potential, 5, 38
— single site potentials, 55	— of changing sign, 40, 54
magnetic natural 52 66 70	— of long range, 55
magnetic potential, 53, 66, 70	singular values, 47, 67, 69
maximum principle, 26	spectral
measurability, 20	— averaging, 43, 59
measurable family of operators, 20	— gaps, 12, 14
measure preserving transformations, 6	— measure, 17
mobility edge, 8, 33	— projection, 8, 43
multiscale analysis, 35, 55	— shift function, 46, 52, 67, 71
	— localisation, 7
non-randomness of spectra, 16	SSF, see spectral shift function
normalised eigenvalue counting function, 10	stationary, 6
	Stone's formula, 60
one-electron Hamiltonian, 2	subadditive process, 11, 31
operator domain, 4	super-trace class, 47, 68
Dt Čl.:. 20	super-trace class, 41, 00 superadditive process, 11, 31
Pastur-Subin convergence criterion, 30	superadditive process, 11, 31
Pastur-Subin trace formula, 10, 20	Tempelman property, 18
percolation, 36	tempered sequence, 18
periodic	Toeplitz matrix, 63
— operator on manifold, 12, 20	symbol of —, 64
— potential, 9	*
points of increase, 17	trace, 58
polyhedral domain, 14	— class, 43, 46, 58, 67, 69
principle of not feeling the boundary, 23	— regularising, 57, 59, 66
pure point spectrum, 7, 37	unique continuation property, 35, 37, 53
	unique continuation property, 39, 31, 39
quadratic form, 14, 22	van Hove property, 19, 28
— domain, 22	volume
quantum	— comparison theorem, 26
— percolation model, 36	— density, 13
— waveguides, 12	von Neumann algebra, 16
quasi-norm, 68	von Neumann algebra, 10
1	Wegner constant, 34
random metric, 13	Wegner estimate, 33, 38, 39
relative form-boundedness, 5	Weyl asymptotics, 31, 38, 40, 45
relatively bounded, 4	
resonance, 40, 41	
Ricci curvature, 13	
scattering state, 7	
Schrödinger equation, 7	
Schrödinger operator	
— on manifold, 11	
random —, 2, 14	
semigroup generated by — 47	

FORSCHUNGSSTIPENDIAT DER DEUTSCHEN FORSCHUNGSGEMEINSCHAFT

 $E\text{-}mail\ address: \verb|ivan.veselic@ruhr-uni-bochum.de|$

 $\mathit{URL}{:}\ \mathtt{http://homepage.ruhr-uni-bochum.de/Ivan.Veselic/}$

 $Current\ address$: Dept. of Mathematics, California Institute of Technology, CA 91125, USA